

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

Secondary Preservice Teachers' Perceptions of Preparation to Teach in Urban Schools

Jacquinne Reynolds *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the Educational Administration and Supervision Commons, and the Teacher Education and Professional Development Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Jacquinne Reynolds

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Timothy Lafferty, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Mary Lou Morton, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Mary Howe, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer

Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

Abstract

Secondary Preservice Teachers' Perceptions of

Preparation to Teach in Urban Schools

by

Jacquinne Reynolds

MA, Walden University, 2005

BS, George Mason University, 1981

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

July 2016

Abstract

University officials have identified a problem among secondary preservice teachers (SPTs) who have expressed reluctance to teach in local urban schools. The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore the perceptions of SPTs regarding their preparation for and experiences with teaching in urban school settings. Vygotsky's zone of proximal development and Bruner's concept of scaffolding served as the conceptual frameworks that guided this study. Data were collected from 11 SPTs who completed the requirements of their field service experiences in urban schools. Data collection consisted of individual interviews, one focus group interview, and field observations. Findings showed that SPTs desire to make a difference in urban schools, lack confidence in managing culturally diverse classrooms, and desire more faculty guidance in working with diverse populations. SPTs asserted that they need more research-based teaching strategies and urban field experiences. Implications for social change include more collaboration among university faculty, urban school principals, mentor teachers, and community organizations. Findings may be used to prepare SPTs to serve culturally diverse populations, which may improve students' academic achievement in urban classrooms.

Secondary Preservice Teachers' Perceptions of

Preparation to Teach in Urban Schools

by

Jacquinne Reynolds

MA, Walden University, 2005 BS, George Mason University, 1981

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

July 2016

Dedication

First, I dedicate this dissertation to the Father, Son, and Holy Spirit, who have given me the strength and endurance to complete this educational journey. The following scriptures are in my memory: "The race is not given to the swift or the battle to the strong (Ecclesiastes 9:11) but [to] he [she] who stands firm to the end" (Matthew 24:13).

Second, I dedicate this dissertation to Mary Alice and Frank E. Reel, my grandparents (deceased), and Chester and Geraldine Cunegin, my parents (deceased) who instilled in me the values I live by today.

Next, I dedicate this dissertation to Kofi, Jamila, Kwesi, and Hannah, my loving children, who continuously tell me how proud they are of my determination and accomplishments concerning my educational career.

Lastly, I dedicate this dissertation to Lawrence Austin Reynolds, MD, FAAP, my adorable and loving husband, for his 43 plus years of unconditional love, encouragement, and emotional and financial support. He is my anchor and always keeps it "real" for me.

I love you all very much! Thank you!

Acknowledgements

My sincere gratitude goes to my committee, Dr. Timothy Lafferty and Dr. Mary Lou Morton. Your guidance and knowledge made this experience possible and my goals attainable. Thank you very much. I would like to thank Dr. Mary Howe for her support and approval of this study. Finally, I would like to express my sincere thanks to Dr. Joyce Piert, Dr. Suzanne Knight, and Dr. Francine Jennings. Without your direction, assistance, encouragement, and prayers, I could not have completed this challenging journey. Thank you for your professionalism and inspiration to keep me moving forward.

List of Tables	v
Section 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Problem Statement	3
Summary	10
Nature of the Study	10
Purpose of the Study	11
Conceptual Framework	12
Definitions of Terms	17
Assumptions	17
Scope of the Study	18
Limitations	18
Delimitations	18
Significance of the Study	19
Summary	19
Section 2: Literature Review	21
Strategy Used for Searching the Literature	21
Review of the Literature	22
What Is an Urban Area?	22
Definitions and Descriptions of Urban School Settings	
Preparing Preservice Teachers for Changing Student Demographics	
University-Based Education and Field Service Experience Programs	

Table of Contents

Literature Related to the Methods	45
Literature Related to the Use of Differing Methodologies	49
Conclusion	49
Section 3: Research Method	53
Research Design	54
Research Questions	56
Setting of the Study	57
Ethical Considerations	58
Role of the Researcher	60
Data Collection	62
Face to Face: One-on-One Interviews	62
Focus Group	64
Observations (Nonparticipation)	65
Data Analysis	68
Trustworthiness of Findings	70
Conclusion	72
Section 4: Results	73
Process for Collecting and Analyzing Data	73
Face-to-Face One-on-One Interviews	74
Focus Group	75
Observations (Nonparticipation)	76
Process for Recording Data	77

System for Keeping Track of Data and Emerging Themes	77
Findings	82
Theme 1: Preservice Teachers Are Excited and Concerned About Making	
a Difference in Urban School Classrooms	83
Theme 2: Preservice Teachers Are Comfortable With the Subject Content	
but Feel Unprepared to Manage Culturally Diverse Classrooms	90
Theme 3: Preservice Teachers Are Supported and Challenged by Faculty	
in Their Preparation to Teach in Urban School Settings	94
Theme 4: Preservice Teachers Have the Desire to Thrive in Urban School	
Classrooms, and They Identified the Need for Increased Research-	
Based Practices and Urban School Experiences Throughout Their	
Undergraduate Education	101
Discrepant Cases	108
Evidence of Quality	109
Conclusion	112
ection 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	114
Interpretation of the Findings	116
Theme 1	117
Theme 2	120
Theme 3	124
Implications for Social Change	128
Recommendations for Action	130

Recommendations for Further Study	132
Summary	135
References	138
Appendix A: Phase I – One-on-One Face-to-Face Interview	159
Appendix B: Phase II – Focus Group Questions	161
Appendix C: Phase III – Observation (Nonparticipation)	163

List of Tables

Table 1. Ethnic and Racial Composition Student Body – Fall 2014	4
Table 2. School of Education Enrollments – Fall 2014	4
Table 3. Visual Representation of Two Concepts of Sociocultural Theory	16
Table 4. Racial and Ethnicity Projections for U.S. Public Schools	26
Table 5. Research Questions and General Categories of Data	79
Table 6. Research Questions, Categories of Data, and Themes	80

Section 1: Introduction to the Study

During the last two decades, the debate about preservice teacher preparation among education practitioners and policymakers has resulted in the call for a more skilled professional teaching force (Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation, 2013; Darling-Hammond, 2010; National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education [NCATE], 2010; National Council for Teacher Quality, 2013). The discussion has been particularly concerned with the impact that poverty has on students in K-12 schools and with identifying strategies to determine what and how student teaching experiences can contribute specifically to preservice teachers' development as teachers in urban school settings. Celik and Amac (2012) studied the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban settings and how faculty in education programs addressed the issues of teaching in these settings. Celik and Amac found that a large number of preservice teachers do not have the necessary skills to effectively interact with students who differ from themselves. Celik and Amac further indicated that, although some progress was made in moving from stereotypes to greater understanding of the complexity of urban schools, a major gap still exists between the need to prepare preservice teachers to teach in an urban school setting and the reality that some teacher education programs are deficient in reaching this goal.

In response to the need for preparing preservice teachers for urban settings, many universities have implemented a variety of programs and projects to address preservice teachers' possible lack of awareness of cultural differences that they may encounter in urban schools. For example, Teach for Diversity (TFD), a graduate education program developed at the University of Wisconsin-Madison by Ladson-Billings (2001), was designed to prepare aspiring teachers to "face large numbers of students who are poor, who come from various racial and ethnic families, and who speak a first language other than English" (Davis, 2013, p. 67). A similar ongoing program, the Beyond Awareness Research Project, was created at Portland State University to "develop more effective ways to address culture and cultural differences in the preparation of preservice teachers, in-service teachers, and university faculty" (Lenski, Crumpler, Stallworth, & Crawford, 2005, p. 86).

Despite such programs, many preservice teachers are reluctant to teach in urban school settings and are "frightened by the demands of teaching where the students' cultures and backgrounds are significantly different from their own, thus illuminating the reality that, in spite of the progress that has been made, there is still work to be done" (Celik et al., 2012, p. 3). Darling-Hammond (2010) and others working in urban education programs have argued that preservice teachers need specific preparation in social behavior and interactions within urban school settings, successful role models on handling cultural differences, appropriate teacher education courses that address differences, and general teaching methods for successfully teaching in urban schools.

The purpose of this study was to explore the perceptions of preservice teachers at MWU regarding teaching in urban settings, to examine preservice teachers' perceptions of their preparedness for teaching in urban settings, and to identify effective approaches and strategies to prepare preservice teachers to achieve success in teaching in urban school settings. My study took place at one of two satellite campuses in a public university in a Midwestern state. This satellite campus is located in an urban city and, for the purposes of this study, was referred to as Midwestern University (MWU). Preservice

teachers in MWU's School of Education have expressed difficulties with and reluctance to fulfill their field service obligations and student teaching assignments in the nearby urban school district.

Problem Statement

The problem that prompted this study is that preservice teachers have expressed concerns about and reluctance to teach in the local urban schools affiliated with MWU's teacher field service experience program. Two key informants in this study, MWU's director of field placement (DFP) and the resident educational consultant (REC), have identified the problem among preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of urban school settings, and about completing field service experiences in urban school settings. The DFP and REC stated that a combination of student concerns and changes needed for satisfying the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) certification prompted the School of Education to examine and improve their teacher preparation program (REC & DFP, personal communications, July 29, 2014). A committee was formed, standards and improvements were explored, and MWU's preservice teacher demographic profile was evaluated as key to changes needed.

The demographics of the preservice teacher cohorts in this study are described in the student profile generated by the university for Fall 2014. According to the MWU student profile report, the total enrollment for Fall 2014 was 8,574 students, of which 7,078 were undergraduates (59.61% female, 40.39% male). The average student age was 26 years, and the percentage of teacher candidates age 26 or older was 38%. Table 1 shows the ethnic/racial composition of the Fall 2014 student body, and Table 2 shows the gender breakdown by ethnicity.

Table 1

Ethnicity/race of students	Percentage
African American	23.5%
Asian	0.0%
Hispanic	3.28%
Two or more races	2.39%
American Indian or Alaska Native	0.29%
Hawaiian or Pacific Islander	0.29%
White	66.27%
Other and Unknown	3.88%

Ethnic and Racial Composition Student Body – Fall 2014

Table 2

School of Education Enrollments – Fall 2014

Race/Ethnicity	No. Males and Females
Total enrollment = 335 students	Females = 291 , Males = 44
American Indian or Alaska Native	Females = 1, Males = 0
Black or African American	Females = 62 , Males = 17
Hispanic or Latino Americans	Females = 10 , Males = 1
White Americans	Females = 198 , Males = 24
Two or more races	Females = 8 , Males = 0
Other/Unknown	Females = 11 , Males = 2

Note. From the University "X" Student Profile Fall 2014

By contrast, the demographics of the largest percentages of students with whom preservice teachers were interacting come from working class bedroom communities within the immediate county (referred to as County G) that primarily consist of automotive and manufacturing industries. County G's overall profile as reported by this Midwestern state's county specific U.S. County Profile (2015) includes socioeconomic factors of high unemployment rates (11.8%), infant mortality rates (9.0%), adult obesity rates (35%), and diabetes rates (29%) that impact the well-being of families. County G's ethnic population consists of 75.2% White, 20.8% Black or African American, 0.6% American Indian, 1.0% Asian, 2.5% two or more races, and 3,2% Hispanic or Latino. The per capita income for County G is \$22, 380 with a reported 21% of the population below poverty level.

The specific urban school district population in County G where preservice teachers complete their field service obligations, as reported by the National Center for Education Statistics (2010), is composed of 98% African American and Hispanic students who come from homes with a per capita income average of \$13,000, and with a 36.1% high school graduation rate among parents. Although MWU continues to be aware of these demographic differences, the School of Education became concerned when, in 2011, all 15 of its preservice teachers brought oral complaints to the DFP and REC about participating in the student intern program in this urban school district. These complaints centered around the most frequently expressed frustrations of "I can't teach these kids" and their difficulties and reluctance in being assigned to teach in this urban school setting (DFP & REC, personal communication, July 7, 2014).

These comments, complaints, and concerns were also present in 2012 and 2013 (DFP personal communication, July 29, 2014). The consistent expressions of various attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of these MWU's preservice teachers served as an alert for the department that something needed to be done. The School of Education recognized that it needed to effectively address current preservice teachers' concerns and be proactive in readying their preservice teachers who would complete field observations and student teaching assignments in the same urban school environment (DFP & REC, personal communication, December 20, 2014).

Taking into account the three areas mentioned (preservice teachers' concerns, NCATE certification requirements, and field service experiences), a university content area committee was tasked with identifying strategies for preparing preservice teachers to deal with potential cultural differences that might impact their level of success working in an urban school environment (REC, personal communication, July 7, 2014). As a result of the committee's determinations, both the elementary and secondary teacher education curricula were redesigned using the Danielson framework (Danielson, 2013). Both programs were structured within four successive phases. Two primary intersecting and complementary themes underwrite each phase: place-based education and equity in education. Place-based education within the Danielson framework was a self-reflection process of identifying and paying attention to the actual physical environment in which preservice teachers find themselves (Danielson, 2013).

Questions about perception, responsibility, identity, and interaction with others guided learning. Equity in education within the Danielson framework was a selfreflective process of describing equity and fairness (Danielson, 2013). Identifying intersections of diversities, the impact of dominant group access and benefits, and strategies for equitable practice guided the learning. Both the elementary and secondary revised programs included earlier immersion into diverse school settings, newly designed courses about diversity in and outside the classroom with an emphasis on discourse, close supervision with university faculty, and collaborative co-teaching among all levels of educators. Preservice teachers complete their field service practicums in local urban schools with whom MWU's School of Education has partnered. Faculty conduct classes at school sites on a rotational basis rather than confine all teacher preparation courses to the university setting.

The new elementary program was approved and implemented as a one-year pilot in the fall of 2013. It included four elective courses: (a) the Mentoring Seminar course uses real-time online interaction with diverse geographically located teachers of K-12 classrooms who offers guidance to preservice teachers; (b) the Understanding Protective Services course consists of information about public and private sector roles of social work, courts, and community in schools; (c) the School Social Services course has lessons about roles and responsibilities of social workers and the policies and provisions to support those living in poverty; (d) the School-Community Relationships course consists of information about legal and ethical roles and responsibilities of schools in providing educational and social services to children, parents, and community members. According to the DFP and REC, the first year of the implementation of the new elementary curriculum is presently being evaluated, and results of the influence it has had on the problem are not yet available (REC, personal communication, April 16, 2015). The new secondary education curriculum was piloted in the fall of 2015. In redesigning their preservice teacher program, the leadership within the School of Education (field experience directors, field placement coordinator, faculty content coordinators, resident educational consultant) recognized that the lack of preservice teachers' preparedness to teach in urban school environments could be related to preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about themselves, about those who are different from themselves, and about what it means to teach in an urban classroom environment (DFP, personal communication, July 7, 2014; REC, personal communication, July 7, 2014; Nieto (2006), Moll and Arnot-Hopffer (2006), Lee (2012), and other multiculturalists have addressed the need for a more robust and meaningful approach in encouraging preservice teachers to examine themselves in relation to the urban populations they will encounter in their teaching careers.

Nieto (2006) proposed that for teachers to be prepared to teach students from diverse backgrounds, universities must begin to reform their teacher education programs and develop approaches that address preservice teachers' "attitudes, sensibilities and values" (p. 457) toward students "who have been marginalized by their school experiences" (p. 457). Moll and Arnot-Hopffer (2006) stated that teacher education programs must concentrate not only on subject content and technical capabilities but also on developing preservice teachers' sociocultural competence in working with diverse student populations. Lee (2012) discussed the need to transform teacher education programs by providing preservice teachers with school-based residency opportunities (community involvement in urban settings outside of school) earlier in the program and for longer duration. The certainty of a changing student population in relation to a relatively stable preservice population has been studied and addressed by several institutions of higher education.

According to the Brookings Institution Metropolitan Policy Program (2010) report, the United States will continue to experience its greatest population growth in urban areas. This increase will result in a need for teachers "who are prepared and willing to meet the challenges and opportunities of working in urban school settings" (Brookings Institution Metropolitan Policy Program, 2010, p. 42). Schaffer (2012) reported on the University of Nebraska at Omaha's (UNO) teacher education program in which preservice teachers expressed their frustrations and low confidence in teaching in urban school settings. As a result of preservice teachers concerns about working with urban youth, UNO partnered with one of their urban K-12 school districts in which the goals of the program were to "dispel common misperceptions of urban K-12 schools and to prepare teachers to teach in diverse school settings" (p. 43).

These attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers being unprepared is supported by additional research that showed preservice teachers "are not prepared to meet the demands of the increasingly diverse populations of urban schools" (Bales & Saffold, 2011, p. 52). By partnering with local urban schools and by redesigning the university teacher preparation curricula, MWU's School of Education is addressing the issue of preservice teacher unpreparedness for working in urban schools. However, because the university program revisions are new, the outcomes of these changes have not yet been assessed.

Summary

In this research study, I explored the perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban settings, examined preservice teacher perceptions of preparedness for teaching in urban settings, and identified potentially effective approaches to prepare preservice teachers to help urban students achieve academic success. MWU is a satellite campus of one of 15 public universities and colleges in this particular Midwestern state. The preservice teachers participating in this study had completed their field experiences and will be completing their student teaching in their next and final semester in the university's teacher education program.

Nature of the Study

I conducted a case study to explore preservice teachers' perceptions of their preparation to teach in urban school settings. Secondary preservice teachers were interviewed about their perceptions and their behaviors were observed during discussions of their assignments and reported experiences within the urban school settings.

The three research questions that guided this study focused on secondary preservice teachers' perceptions of urban schools: (a) What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers about teaching in urban settings? (b) What are preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of their preparedness for teaching in urban settings? (c) What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings? A purposeful sampling approach was used to select secondary preservice teachers who were participating in their field service practicums in one of the four urban school settings. Interviews (Phase 1: semistructured face-to-face), focus group (Phase 2: focus group),

and nonparticipant observation (Phase 3: observations) were used for data collection, and the data were triangulated to enhance validity.

The audiotaped data collected from the individual interviews, focus group, and seminar observations were transcribed verbatim. Alpha and alpha-numeric codes outlined by Yin (2014), Creswell (2013), Janesick (2011), and Auerbach and Silverstein (2003) were used to identify themes and patterns that emerged from each data source. Member checking (Harper & Cole, 2012) was used as a quality control process to ensure accuracy, credibility, and validity of the data once the data were interpreted. Further explanation of the research design and methodology used in this study will is presented in Section 3.

Purpose of the Study

The purposes of this study were (a) to explore the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, (b) to examine secondary preservice teachers' perceptions of preparedness for teaching in urban school settings, and (c) to identify potentially effective approaches for preparing secondary preservice teachers to achieve success in urban school settings. The goal of MSU's School of Education is to support secondary preservice teachers by delivering student-centered curricula by making continuous improvements across the university's content area courses. The results of this study may potentially provide insights concerning these preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions that may help guide changes that are needed in MWU's School of Education's curriculum as faculty prepare preservice teachers to go into urban school settings.

Conceptual Framework

A conceptual framework is the ideology, lens, or overall structure through which a particular focus of research is viewed, organized, and studied (Danielson, 2013; Goodson & Lindblad, 2011; Pickard, 2012). This study's conceptual framework was based on sociocultural theory as presented in the works of Vygotsky (1978) and Wertsch (1991). Vygotsky (1978) argued that an individual's social experiences shape ways of thinking and interpreting the world where development of the person is connected to her or his sociocultural environment. Wertsch (1991) posited that learning is the result of the interaction between individuals, other people within the environment, and cultural objects, all of which contribute to the social formation of the individual's mind. In addition, Scott and Palincsar (2009), using the work of Vygotsky and Wertsch, concluded that every aspect of a person's environment contributes to how the person interprets the world and solves problems. In addressing learning, Ainscow and Sandill (2010) showed that, in addition to cultural histories and worldviews, previous experiences and beliefs influence how an individual learns because learning requires interaction with and interpretation of new phenomena.

Johnson (2009) affirmed that within sociocultural theory human cognition is described and understood as developing through engagement in social activities as an individual interacts with other people, objects, and events. Johnson concluded that human cognitive development cannot be separated from the social, cultural, and historical contexts from which such development emerges. This social and cultural engagement is mediated by culturally structured tools such as language, materials, signs, and symbols that create uniquely human forms of higher-level thinking. Sociocultural theory, when applied to learning, is concerned with the activities that individuals engage in to learn and is concerned with the ways in which learning is an act of enculturation. Panse (2011) asserted that sociocultural engagement can be further strengthened by providing a socially enriched environment in exploring knowledge and learning experiences. Panse emphasized that these engagements and enrichments are necessarily subjective because individuals come with cultures, practices, histories, attitudes, beliefs, perceptions, and worldviews that are unique to them.

Schools are identified as organizations with rich contexts of social culture and engagement. Bashir-Ali (2011) asserted that "teacher training in schools is influenced by the social and cultural realities that exist within those schools" (p. 107). In addition, Bashir-Ali claimed that "teacher education programs should take into account theories of sociocultural understanding of the environment in which student teachers learn and practice their profession" (p. 107). Approaches to teacher training based on sociocultural theory have at their core the recognition that teachers in training require collaboration and support from the educational institution. The development of professionals begins with the awareness of the social and cultural conditions in which the teachers work and the students learn. According to Tharp and Gilmore (1988), sociocultural theory's profound implication for teaching and learning is rooted in its emergent view within human development that higher order functions are not isolated structures within the individual alone, but rather they develop out of social interaction. Drawing on Vygotsky's argument that a learner's development cannot be understood merely by studying the individual, sociocultural theorists maintain that the external social world in which the learner develops also must be accounted for and examined.

This study's conceptual framework highlighted two concepts: Vygotsky's (1978) zone of proximal development (ZPD) and Wood, Bruner, and Ross's (1976) scaffolding. The significance of ZPD was that it related to the development of individuals, as well as their skill development in particular academic areas (Castellano & Matthews, 2014). ZPD offered a means to help university faculty identify attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding field service assignments in urban school settings. Scaffolding is a structured supportive process that university faculty may offer preservice teachers to promote learning new behaviors. This conceptual framework may provide a structure for university faculty to organize, plan, and implement effective supports that may potentially assist preservice teachers and their students to experience success together.

The ZPD and scaffolding components are interdependent. ZPD is defined as "the distance between the actual developmental level as determined by independent problem solving and the level of potential development as determined through problem solving under adult guidance, or in collaboration with more capable peers" (Vygotsky, 1978, p. 86). Scaffolding involves one or more knowledgeable persons who, by example, show the learner how to solve problems. Scaffolding is "a process that enables a [learner] to solve a problem, carry out a task, or achieve a goal which would be beyond his [or her] unassisted efforts" (Wood, Bruner, & Ross as cited in Masters, 2013, p. 2). By definition, the ZPD reflects the distance between actual developments while scaffolding is the method to build development.

Edwards (2014) emphasized that ZPD and scaffolding are both concerned with the social interaction of the learner within her or his historical and cultural environment. The ZPD is a concept that provides the instructor with a means to identify the needs of the student. The identified need required the assistance of what McLeod (2012) called "more knowledgeable persons" (MKP) to guide and direct the learner through a learning difficulty or incompetency and into a successful zone. The MKP used a scaffolding or layering step-wise process of behaviors and actions that were necessary to move from unsuccessful to successful, incompetency to competency within a given performance objective. The MKP identified the problem and, based on experience and expertise, selected the path to follow in the process (McLeod, 2012).

According to Howard and Milner (2014), preservice teachers frequently have little to no direct experience interacting with students who are different from themselves in terms of race, ethnicity, social class, and community norms; urban schools are characterized by these types of diversity. Because of their inexperience, preservice teachers often had no direct experience or knowledge base to draw upon to solve problems in real-world urban classrooms. Villegas and Lucas (2002) identified and addressed teacher preparation programs' slow response to changes in K-12 population demographics. Villegas and Lucas stated that, regardless of preservice teachers' backgrounds, preservice teachers must be prepared to meet the challenges of urban school environments.

Table 3 represents the process of a student acquiring the knowledge necessary to successfully complete a particular task. With the guidance of the MKP, the student progressed through the ZPD, acquired the information, developed an applicable understanding about the task, and completed the task. The student is then equipped with the knowledge to confidently repeat the task without the assistance of the MKP. This

partnership between the MKP and the novice or student involves coaching and guidance for the student from not knowing, through discovery, and learning which results in one or more successful outcomes.

Table 3

Zone of Proximal Development (ZPD)	Scaffolding
ZPD refers to one or more tasks that a student is unable to complete alone, but is able to complete with the assistance of one or more knowledgeable persons (MKP i.e., tutor, teacher, parent, peers, coach, expert, etc.).	According to Vygotsky when a student is in the ZPD she or he is unable to complete a task alone, but is able to complete the task with the appropriate assistance, what Wood, Bruner, and Ross called "scaffolding" – will give the student enough support to achieve the goal of the task (successful outcome). When scaffolding occurs, the knowledgeable person becomes a supportive tool for the student in the ZPD. Characteristics of a supportive
Understands and now can complete the task without assistance MKP Guidance	 knowledgeable person are those like a scaffolding on a building: provides support functions as a tool extends range of the knowledgeable person allows student to accomplish a task otherwise impossible used selectively when needed.

Visual Representation of Two Concepts of Sociocultural Theory

Whittington (2014) studied preservice teachers going into urban school

environments and found high levels of frustration regarding their preparation programs. One respondent said, "As an urban art teacher, I felt highly unprepared and disconnected from my preparation when I was placed in an inner city school, even though I was from an urban environment" (Whittington, 2014, p. 111). When preservice teachers find themselves in a ZPD with no MKP available, the necessary scaffolding cannot occur. Preservice teachers are left to their own preconceived attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of urban schools, urban school students, and how to solve a particular problem (McLeod, 2014). In this study, I explored the perceptions of a group of preservice teachers during their field service placements in urban schools. The conceptual framework of sociocultural theory served as a lens to interpret the data.

Definitions of Terms

The following definitions were used in this study:

Diversity: The mosaic of people who bring a variety of backgrounds, styles, perspectives, beliefs, and competencies as assets to the groups and organizations within which they interact (Rasmussen, 2007).

Diversity training: The raising of personal awareness about individual differences in the workplace and how those differences inhibit or enhance the way people work together and get work done (King, 2010).

Sociocultural theory: Stresses the fundamental role of social interaction in the development of cognition. This theory examines the important contributions that society makes to individual development. This theory stresses the interaction between developing people and the culture in which they live (Cherry, 2010; McLeod, 2013).

Assumptions

This study was based on the following assumptions:

- 1. The secondary preservice teachers in this study want to have a sense of preparedness as they engage in their field service obligation assignments.
- 2. Participants' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions will be evident in their responses.
- 3. Teachers and administrators will be willing to participate in this study.

- 4. Teacher and administrator participants will provide their best answers to each question and answer honestly without bias.
- 5. The chosen methodology is appropriate for this research study.

Scope of the Study

This study was conducted with secondary preservice teachers enrolled in Midwestern University's School of Education who had completed all requirements to begin their student teaching assignments in their next and final semester. The study was confined to data collection consisting of face-to-face one-on-one interviews (Phase 1), focus group (Phase 2), and observations (Phase 3). The data were used to create a profile of preservice teachers' perceptions of their preparedness for teaching in urban school settings.

Limitations

Acknowledging the limitations of a study can help enhance trustworthiness and indicate to readers how they should read and interpret the findings (Glesne, 2011). In this study, the limited sample size may impede generalization to the Midwestern University's total student population or to populations outside of Midwestern University. The demographics of the School of Education in this study had not changed, however, and the results were intended to provide insight into their plans for program improvement.

Delimitations

The study was limited to one department at one institution and one group of preservice teachers within that department at that institution. This group is delimited to MWU's consistent enrollment in their School of Education by color, gender, and social class. The study was limited to one group of preservice teachers entering their field service obligations before their student teaching assignments in one urban school district environment.

Significance of the Study

This study was significant because, although there is a considerable amount of research on teachers who are teaching in urban school environments, there was little research on preservice teachers and their experiences as they enter urban school environments for the first time. Specifically, few studies addressed the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers completing their practicums in urban schools. The results of this study may fill that gap in the literature. Locally, the results of this study may fill that gap in the literature. Locally, the results of this study may provide insight for MWU's concerns with preservice teachers' difficulties when going into urban schools. MWU has acknowledged the need for exploring the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions as a necessary element in improving their teacher education program. The results of this study may provide insight that support and strengthen MWU's pilot programs. In addition, the results may be used to stimulate self-reflection and may be applied to professional development for teachers within urban communities as active participants in creating positive social change.

Summary

Section 1 presented the problem and related research. The research questions were listed, the purpose of the study was explained, definitions were provided, and the delimitations, limitations, and scope of the study were given. The conceptual framework was detailed and the significance of the study was presented. Section 2 provides a review of the literature and research pertaining to the conceptual framework and the ideas of the ZPD and scaffolding as they relate to preservice teachers in urban school environments. I address the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, and identify effective approaches that have been used in educational programs to help secondary preservice teachers' experience success teaching in urban school settings.

Section 2: Literature Review

In this section, I review the content of the literature addressing the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings with an emphasis on preparedness to teach students who are culturally different from themselves. The organization of the literature review reflected the major topics, subtopics where applicable, and strategy used for searching the literature. First, I review the literature about urban settings. Second, I review preservice teacher education programs and how universities and colleges are preparing teachers for future projected demographic changes. Finally, I present an overview of successful university-based education and field service programs.

Strategy Used for Searching the Literature

To search for literature sources, I used the following databases and search engines: Thoreau (Walden University), Mirlyn (University of Michigan), Google Scholar, and Google. Key word and key phrase searches included the following: *zone of proximal development, preservice teachers and education programs, scaffolding and preservice teachers and education programs, preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions, urban school settings, reluctance and urban schools fear teaching, urban schools, resistance teach urban schools*, and *avoidance teach urban schools*. I used variations and combinations of the key search terms; for example, ZPD and scaffolding were paired with preservice teachers. With the exception of the term reluctance, each of the search terms and phrases returned sufficient numbers (50 or more) of relevant sources consistent. The term reluctance returned three sources addressing teaching strategies for academic content and not attitudes, beliefs, perceptions, or preparedness of preservice teachers teaching in urban school environments or settings. The terms reluctance, fear, resistance, and avoidance, however, appeared in content aligned with color and social class differences between preservice teachers and urban school environments, settings, and students.

Review of the Literature

I focused on providing extensive research and support of the problem statement by examining related topics. By exploring existing research about ways to create successful experiences for preservice teachers, I provided the information needed to increase knowledge on this topic. The research questions helped me to establish the subheadings for this literature review. The research questions (RQs) that guided this study were the following:

RQ1: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers about teaching in urban settings?

RQ2: What are preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of their preparedness for teaching in urban settings?

RQ3: What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve preservice teachers preparation to teach in urban school settings?

What Is an Urban Area?

Urban areas are commonly defined in terms of population density (National Geographic Education, 2014). Weeks (2011) defined urban as having the characteristics of being a place rather than a person. The U.S. Census Bureau classifies urban areas as "densely developed residential, commercial and other nonresidential areas" (United States Census Bureau, 2010, p. 1). Urban areas tend toward urban growth where urban

growth is described in terms of population trends (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development [OECD], 2013). In 2008, it was estimated that 3.3 billion people lived in urban areas worldwide; however, by 2030 this number is expected to grow to almost five billion, more than half of the world's population (Schlein & DeCapua, 2012). The U.S. Census Bureau (2010) reported that the rate of population increase in urban areas was 9.7% greater than the overall rate of population increase across the country. This growth pattern of urban populations, along with the increased diversity of the populations, provided evidence to support the claim that teacher preparation programs must prepare preservice teachers to work with students who are representative of these changing demographics.

Definitions and Descriptions of Urban School Settings

Urban schools educate almost one quarter (23%) of all public school students in the United States (Howard, 2010). When studying these schools, however, Milner (2012) pointed out that a person can sometimes become confused because of the numerous definitions of what constitutes an urban school. Milner found that many definitions tend to focus only on the deficits of students and their families and seem to ignore the geographical or social context of the school. Milner suggested three conceptual frames when defining schools located in urban areas: (a) urban intensive—schools in urban intensive areas are large, heavily populated; (b) urban emergent—schools in urban emergent areas typically are located in cities with large city characteristics; and (c) urban characteristic—schools that are urban characteristic are those that are not located in areas with increasing city characteristics. According to Schaffer, Gleich-Bope, and Copich (2014), if Milner's (2012) definition for urban schools is to be used, then it would indicate that the percentage of children attending urban schools may be even higher, thereby creating a greater need for education programs to adequately prepare preservice teachers to teach in urban school settings.

According to Jacob (2007), the phrase "urban school" frequently presents a negative visual image "of a dilapidated school building in a poor inner-city neighborhood populated with African American or Hispanic children" (p. 15). Jacob proposed that this is not an accurate description. He agreed with the definition that urban schools are located in large central cities but argued that "although these communities are often characterized by high rates of poverty, poverty itself is not unique to urban areas" (p. 15) and can be found specifically in many schools in rural areas. Russo (2013) described the characteristics of an urban school as one "where student poverty rates are high, student diversity is the norm not the exception, educational resources are extremely scarce, and where student achievement as well as teacher retention are the lowest" (p. 45).

According to the National Center for Education Statistics (2013), the definitions of urbanicity and poverty concentration vary somewhat across the sources of data. This report included three categories of urbanicity (urban, suburban, and rural) to classify types of schools. Urban schools referred to those schools located in central cities of Metropolitan Statistical Areas (MSAs) as well as central cities of all sizes as defined by Census Bureau standards. Suburban schools referred to those schools located in areas surrounding a central city. Rural schools referred to those schools that were neither suburban nor urban and were located outside of an MSA.

24

Preparing Preservice Teachers for Changing Student Demographics

According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES, 2010), 75.6% of the teaching population in the United States is female, and 24.4% is male. In terms of ethnicity, 83.5% of the United States teacher population is White, 6.7% is African American, 6.9% is Hispanic, and 2.9% come from what the NCES reported as other ethnic groups. Cho and DeCastro-Ambrosetti (2011) confirmed that preservice teachers are "predominantly White females" (p. 42). In terms of student population, however, the 2013 National Center for Education Statistics Racial and Ethnic Historical Trends reported that, for the school year 2013-2014, and for subsequent projected years through 2019, there would be more students of color than White students in the U.S. public school system. Table 4 shows federal government projections for public schools from 2014-2019.

This disparity in color and ethnicity and lack of similarity between teachers and students may be problematic for several reasons. The majority of future teachers lack experiences with students of cultures different from their own and may have no firsthand knowledge of urban school settings (Howard & Milner, 2014). Additionally, upon entering teacher education programs, most preservice teachers already have developed preconceived attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about urban schools, the students who attend them, and what it may be like to teach in these settings (Cochran-Smith & Villegas, 2014).

Table 4

Student Ethnicity	2014 School Year	2015 School Year	2016 School Year	2017 School Year	2018 School Year	2019 School Year
White	24,766,000	24,497,000	24,250,00	24,108,000	23,952,000	23,818,000
Students	(49.8%)	(49.2%)	(48.5%)	(47.9%)	(47.4%)	(46.9%)
Black	7,675,000	7,638,000	7,597,000	7,611,000	7,618,000	7,642,000
Students	(15.4%)	(15.3%)	(15.2%)	(15.1%)	(15.1%)	(15.0%)
Hispanic	12,814,000	13,148,000	13,481,000	13,854,000	14,188,000	14,506,000
Students	(25.8%)	(26.4%)	(27.0%)	(27.6%)	(28.1%)	(28.5%)
Asian/ Pacific Islander Students	2,564,000 (5.2%)	2,587,000 (5.2%)	2,613,000 (5.2%)	2,651,000 (5.3%)	2,681,000 (5.3%)	2,717,000 (5.3%)
American Indian/ Alaska Native Students	526,000 (1.1%)	522,000 (1.0%)	516,000 (1.0%)	513,000 (1.0%)	511,000 (1.0%)	510,000 (1.0%)
Biracial	1,405,000	1,448,000	1,494,000	1,543,000	1,592,000	1,643,000
Students	(2.8%)	(2.9%)	(3.0%)	(3.1%)	(3.2%)	(3.2%)

Racial and Ethnicity Projections for U.S. Public Schools

Note. Adapted from National Center for Educational Statistics, 2013.

According to Howard and Milner (2014), preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions are largely constructed by their own school experiences, the communities they live in, and the media. Furthermore, research indicates that, in many cases, preservice teachers have negative attitudes and beliefs about urban students and urban school settings—attitudes and beliefs that urban schools and settings are bad, wrong, or deficient, which could possibly carry over into their classroom teaching despite efforts to change their perceptions. Hampton, Peng, and Ann (2008) discussed this point in their study on preservice teachers' attitudes and beliefs toward underserved learners, stressing that student teachers presumed urban students are undermotivated and unmotivated, with fewer academic skills, poor discipline, and little parental support in comparison to suburban students. Hampton et al.'s research was conducted with participants from a rural college in New York that had a predominately White population. Hampton et al. explored the perceptions of preservice teachers concerning teaching in urban school settings. Although this teacher education program was specifically geared toward preparing preservice teachers to teach in urban settings, 38 of 41 participants had grown up in suburban or rural settings and had never attended or had any contact with an urban school.

The study included several open-ended questions regarding students' views of the physical aspects of urban schools, as well as the characteristics of urban students. Hampton et al. (2008) reported that the leading opinion of the participants toward urban schools was negative. One of the participants, for example, described her preconceived notions about urban schools as vandalized buildings with bars on windows, graffiti on walls, and large groups of loud unruly students congregated and smoking in hallways. Another participant claimed apprehension based on what she had heard about urban schools regarding violence, metal detectors, gangs, and the presence of security personnel.

Harris (2014) examined how students at "low wealth schools" (p. 12) were not afforded opportunities of senior teachers, those with successful years of experience, or those who had undertaken advanced training. According to Harris, these factors had a direct correlation to student learning. Harris's findings also showed that the difference in the resources the school had and the resources the school received were based on the socioeconomic demographic of the school. Harris noted that the location as well as the income of the parents had a direct impact on what items were funded and what items were not.

Kraft et al. (2012) concluded that hiring and retaining effective teachers in urban schools remains a significant challenge. Kraft et al. examined two factors perceived by novice teachers as having more weight when making career choices: student demographics or the work environment. Ladd (2011) determined that the working conditions carried more weight than student demographic characteristics. The elements of the social context of teaching and learning (leadership, collegial relationships, and school culture) and the actual physical building mattered the most (Johnson, Kraft, & Papay, 2012). In preparing preservice teachers to teaching in urban settings, all of these factors become important elements for preservice teachers to consider.

In another investigation, Waddell (2011) explored preservice teachers' perceptions of urban school settings and the teacher education program that had been redesigned to prepare them to teach in urban schools. Based on the position that changes in school demographics necessitate changes in teacher education programs, Waddell recommended that teacher preparation programs should offer opportunities for preservice teachers to "cross cultural borders to gain a broad and deep understanding of urban students and urban schools" (p. 24). Cultural borders, Waddell explained, are the stark differences that exist between groups that serve as each group's defining characteristics and norms. In cases of urban students and White preservice teachers, Waddell maintained that preservice teachers need to recognize cultural borders; learn how to cross over borders by examining the urban school setting; understand their own backgrounds, the school district, and community as a whole; and appreciate how all of these factors influence the outcomes of teaching in an urban school setting.

Waddell (2011) emphasized the benefit of social experiences outside the classroom – preservice teachers getting to know their students on personal and community levels which tends to positively change their perceptions about urban schools students, schools, and environments. Through direct experience with students who are culturally different from themselves, preservice teachers could begin to develop an understanding of the students they will be teaching and the cultural differences that may occur. The results of this study revealed that preservice teachers shared many common misperceptions about urban communities and teaching in urban school settings. After spending time in communities and examining attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions, however, common misperceptions were greatly modified and resolved. This study concluded that creating opportunities and carefully designed experiences outside the educational classroom can heighten learning and have a significant impact on preparing preservice teachers to teach in urban school settings.

When looking at reflection and developing reflective practices, Stevenson and Cain (2013) found a different viewpoint of preservice teachers' perceptions regarding their preparedness to teach. Four major themes that occurred regarding reflection on attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions and how teacher education programs can help prepare preservice teachers: (a) A teacher education program should "value and model reflection and facilitate reflective practices" (p. 79); (b) "Engaging with knowledgeable others (e.g., cooperating teachers and supervisors) supports the reflective process" (p. 80); (c) "A

sense of belonging and relationships in the classroom assist with reflection" (p. 81); and (d) Freedom over time and form encourages reflection (p. 82). The results of this study showed that the quality of reflection appears to be influenced not only by having the opportunity to reflect throughout the entire educational program, but also to model a variety of ways to develop reflection.

Yu and Bieger's (2013) study explored preservice teachers' motivations for choosing a teaching career and how motivation factors were related to their intentions to teach in urban school settings. The sample population included a group of 490 preservice teachers from 19 universities in the northeastern United States. Data were collected using the Factors Influence Teaching (FIT) Choice Scale (Watt & Richardson, 2007). The FIT-Choice Scale contained the values, beliefs, and socialization influence concepts, which was comprised of 60 questions. The results of the study showed how motivation factors related to preservice teachers' intentions to teach in urban school settings and revealed the following: First, choices to teach in an urban school setting were the result of inspired feelings of mission to change society and make a difference in the lives of students that preservice teachers would be teaching. Second, reasons why these choices and decisions were being made, and attempts to overcome reluctance toward urban school teaching, must be addressed in teacher education programs. Finally, the study suggested that preservice teachers who wanted to "make a difference" might be the foundation for teacher preparation programs to build upon in developing strategies that direct positive motivations into positive experiences that then could lead to and result in successful outcomes for both teachers and students in urban school settings.

All preservice teachers, however, do not admit to feeling inspired or motivated to make a difference when it comes to teaching in urban school settings. Shernoff et al. (2011) confirmed and reinforced Yu and Bieger's (2013) findings and further concluded that unmotivated preservice teachers displayed little effort and gave up too quickly when faced with classroom challenges. This behavior, Shernoff et al. cautioned, can be a major concern and presented significant challenges to preservice teachers being placed in urban school settings. Siwatu, Frazier, Osaghae, and Starker (2011) suggested that, when preservice teachers are unmotivated and experience early setbacks in their field service teaching experiences, they could become more critical of the students they teach and will avoid trying new strategies. Baumi, Castro, Field, and Morowski (2013) found that teacher preparation programs that included both classroom instruction and field service practicums designed to focus on the issues of teaching in urban classroom environments resulted in more positive attitudes toward working in urban school settings. Motivation, personal choices based on inspiration to make a difference, the quality of field service experiences, and relevant teacher preparation curriculum all are necessary in building stronger foundations in better teacher education programs.

University-Based Education and Field Service Experience Programs

Across the United States, teacher education programs require students to complete field service obligations in actual classroom settings to get hands-on experiences in applying what they have learned in their teacher preparation programs. In addition to content area, preparing preservice teachers for diversity in the classroom – specifically urban school settings – is an increasingly more common focus (Davis, 2013). Numerous studies (Castro, 2010; Catapano & Huisman, 2010; Cochran-Smith & Fries, 2011; Grande, Burns, Schmidt, & Marable, 2009; Howard & Milner, 2014; Ladson-Billings, 2012; Schaffer, 2012; Sleeter & Owuor, 2011; Taymans, Tindle, Freund, Ortiz, & Lindsay, 2012) have examined the effect of field experiences on preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions towards teaching in urban settings.

For example, Catapano and Huisman (2010) created an alternative to standard field experiences by developing a community-based model (CBM) that recorded and evaluated the experiences of one group (N = 23) of preservice teachers who agreed to participate. The CBM centered on preservice teachers' involvement in a specific neighboring urban school community in collaboration with the group's university and included three main components: university coursework, field service obligation experiences, and community work experiences. Preservice teachers had contact on a daily basis rather than merely once per week; they worked with students in selected projects throughout the semester; participated in a poverty simulation; took a bus tour of the community; and worked directly with children, parents, and classroom teachers in identifying community values.

Upon completion, 100% of the preservice teachers rated the CBM as valuable due to daily direct experience, creating and implementing their own relevant curriculum, access to in-depth alternative and supplemental curriculum materials, and university faculty onsite support. The preservice teachers who participated in the CBM expressed dissatisfaction regarding the difficulty of depth of work and time required compared to peer preservice teachers in the same program who did not participate in this CBM. In addition, the results showed an increase in participating faculty improvement, motivation, and teaching as faculty themselves became involved which, in turn, affected preservice teachers' overall experiences. Finally, the results of this study showed that the success of the CBM emphasized the import of dismantled preservice teachers' assumptions about poverty and urban school communities, and increased confidence as teachers.

In contrast to the previous study, some researchers suggested that urban field experiences may have negative effects on preservice teachers. For example, Howard and Milner (2014) examined how participating in urban experiences may be the first time that many preservice teachers come in contact with students who are culturally different from themselves. Castro (2010) showed that there are no assurances that teacher preparation programs have adequately prepared preservice teachers on issues of diversity which may add to already misinformed perceptions. For example, some studies had found that providing extensive information about specific ethnic or cultural groups can result in creating or re-enforcing stereotyped thinking, attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions (Cochran-Smith, 2011; Haberman, 2012; Ladson-Billings, 2010). Most recently, Goldhaber and Cowan (2014) argued that attrition rates of preservice teachers who had had diversity training had shown that the preservice teachers were not sufficiently prepared either "attitudinally or pedagogically" (p. 191).

Grande, Burns, Schmidt, and Marable (2009) reported that when preservice teachers who were placed in urban schools early in their program, there were little to no change in their (a) preferences for teaching students from the same or similar culture and social class (they still preferred teaching students who were like themselves); (b) interests in ability of recognizing and detecting their own or others' form of racism or confirmation bias; and (c) discomfort due to feelings of incompetence when interacting with urban school parents. Grande, Burns, Schmidt, and Marable (2009) noted that, although urban field experiences provided actual teaching experiences which, by their nature, created opportunities to improve basic teaching skills and abilities urban field experiences did not positively influence preservice teachers' willingness or desire to teach in urban schools.

Similarly to Grande et al. (2009), Sleeter and Owuor (2011) found that some teacher preparation courses and field experiences had little effect or impact on preservice teachers' understanding of cultural differences, where their ideas and understandings of such things as equity pedagogy, and how to integrate culturally diverse perspectives showed little to no change or improvement. Sleeter and Owuor attributed this lack of developed understanding and transferable skill to length of program: When not enough time is allotted for learning and testing ideas, when what needs to be done cannot be done in short term seminars and only three or four week field experiences, then preservice teachers tend to not give importance to what is being taught.

Abernathy, Beck, and Taylor (2014) agreed that, although the literature consistently emphasized the importance of field service experiences, the details and characteristics of what these experiences should involve had not been clearly defined. Similar to Sleeter and Owuor (2011), Abernathy et al. (2014) claimed that the basis of a strong field-based experience should include continuous professional development, close supervision and observation of preservice teachers, and meaningful directed integration of what preservice teachers learn in their programs with what they experienced in the field.

These components were developed into their model, the Integrated Teacher Education Program (ITEP), and observational case study was conducted over three semesters and included 31 preservice teachers pursuing dual teaching licenses in elementary and special education. Results included the following: Preservice teachers showed general improvement in teaching skills as they progressed through the program, but struggled in their assignments from one semester to the next as expectations and intensity of teaching assignments increased. The data also suggested, however, that, with continuous feedback and support, preservice teachers could continue to develop and learn to "integrate their knowledge of practice into knowledge in practice" (Cochran-Smith & Lytle, 1999 as cited in Abernathy, Beck, & Taylor, 2014, p. 13). This study also substantiated the call for increased time spent in field service experiences during the educational programs and an emphasis on understanding cultural differences.

Roselle and Liner's (2012) case study reported on how a field experience in an urban school setting impacted 15 preservice teachers' visions of teaching in general. The 15 preservice teachers represented all content areas and grade levels, were second semester seniors enrolled in a five-year program, and their field service experience in an urban partner school setting was their first full time teaching experience. Data were collected via written responses to three journal prompts given at beginning, middle, and endpoint of an education course running concurrent with field experiences. Beginning semester prompt described vision of teaching; middle of semester prompt described changes in vision of teaching and an ideal classroom; end of semester prompt described how vision of teaching and ideal classroom were affected specifically by an urban school experience. Five categories emerged that described what preservice teachers experienced while trying to implement their visions of teaching in an urban school setting. The first category reflected no mention or acknowledgement of the urban context. The second category illustrated new realizations in defining the role of teacher. The third category demonstrated cognitive dissonance in the difference between ideal visions of teaching and reality of experience. The fourth category showed establishment or reinforcement of negative perceptions. The last category revealed a progressively developed self-acknowledged appreciation for, acceptance of, and openness to the urban context before, during, and after experience. The researchers concluded that teacher education programs need to focus on how to support preservice teachers during field service experiences to create opportunities that will result in shifting and re-shaping preservice teachers' visions of teaching in urban school settings.

Ronfeldt (2012) examined the effects of another significant component of teacher education programs and the impact it had on the field service experience: the kinds of schools used for field experiences during preservice teacher preparation. Ronfeldt (2012) stated that many educators supported an erroneous idea that it is better to place preservice teachers in easier-to-staff schools and in those with underserved populations because "these schools are typically better functioning and thus promise a more supportive setting for developing professional practice, rather than overwhelming preservice teachers with classroom management issues" (p. 6).

Catapano and Thompson (2013) and Garza and Harter (2014), however, argued that preservice teachers who are placed in easier-to-staff schools would be unprepared for effectively teaching in difficult-to-staff schools. Sprague (2014) examined how difficultto-staff schools did and were more likely to provide preservice teachers with opportunities that were necessary in learning to be successful, competent, and effective when working in difficult conditions, schools, and with those student populations that are underserved. In an earlier study, Haberman and Post (1998) supported this position, stating that teacher training programs should be trials by fire under the worst conditions because only the strong and competent will survive.

Ronfeldt (2012) challenged support for both positions, citing the ongoing debate within teacher education and little to no theoretical support and, instead, brought to bear an overlooked variable: the connection "between field service placement, school characteristics, and student and preservice teacher outcomes" (p. 23). Ronfeldt surveyed all New York City (NYC) first year teachers within the context of a larger study being conducted about teacher preparation programs in all of New York City. Ronfeldt had first-year teachers identify where they did their field placements which made it possible to identify field placement schools for 2,860 of 4,303 survey respondents.

The purpose of Ronfeldt's study was to examine retention and teacher effectiveness when learning to teach in difficult-to-staff and underserved schools. The results showed that preservice teachers whose field service placement were in easier-to staff schools had increased rates in raising student test scores, stayed in NYC schools for at least 5 years, and eagerly relied upon modeling for extending their own learning and improving instructional practices (increased effectiveness influenced retention). Ronfeldt's results were consistent with an earlier study by Jackson and Bruegmann (2009) who reported that, when using student achievement gain as a measurement for teacher effectiveness, about one-fifth of teacher effectiveness could be attributed to exposure to and interaction with successful classroom teachers, university faculty during field experiences, and easier-to-staff schools that were more inviting and promote retention.

The variations and opinions formally expressed by researchers regarding teacher education programs are examples of what Zeichner (2010) called "The Traditional Divide Between Campus and Field-Based Teacher Education" (p. 483). Zeichner suggested that the problem that has persistently impeded college and university-based preservice teacher education programs for many years is not so much whether exposure to and experience within urban schools occurs early or late in preservice teachers' programs but, rather, that universities did not know what schools are doing and schools did not know what universities were doing. In short, "the disconnect between what students are taught in campus courses and their opportunities for learning to enact these practices in their school placements is often very great" (p. 483).

Zeichner (2010) asserted three reasons for this disconnect: (a) supervising teachers in K-12 settings do not know enough about preservice teachers' university method courses; (b) university instructors do not know enough about curriculum or specific practices taught and implemented in K-12 settings; and (c) the length of field service experiences is too short. Zeichner (2010) reiterated what Turney, Eltis, Towler, and Wright (1985) had observed – that the time designated for field service experiences is not as carefully planned out the way that university course work is planned out specifically with regard to support and clinical experiences prior to actually going into the field and having to perform competently.

Further, and drawing on the work of others (Gorodetsky & Barak, 2008; Gutierrwz, 2008; Smagorinsky, Cook & Johnson, 2003), discussions about teaching in traditional colleges, new learning opportunities for preservice teachers, edge communities in school-university partnerships, and university models of teacher education programs. Zeichner (2010) posited the need for what he called establishing a "third space" and described as a "hybrid space" – a deliberately constructed synthesis of collaboration between a university and school environment that brings together the best of both worlds, what is known about best education and teaching practices, and the mutual commitment toward egalitarian principles and practices in a shared goal of delivering quality education for all students. The concept "third space" comes from hybridity theory and Zeichner (2010) used it to acknowledge that individuals draw on many conversations to make sense of the world (Bhabba, 1990).

Zeichner (2010) proposed creating teacher education programs that adopted and implemented the notion of hybrid spaces in bringing together schools and what schools do with universities and what universities teach. Third spaces, Zeichner (2010) maintained, run contrary to traditional approaches and assumptions of universities as highest authorities about teaching and learning because they reduced hierarchical relationships between practitioner and academics and, thus, create and support more egalitarian ways of teaching, learning, and doing. Over the past decade, teacher educators had tried various approaches to bridge the connection between the university and schoolbased teacher education and some had claimed that field service practicums should be the focal point for preservice teacher education programs and everything else in the program should originate from it (Allen, Ambrosetti & Turner, 2013).

These approaches had included the following: university-based laboratory schools, university clinical laboratories (Ball & Forzani, 2009; Cohn, 1981; Fraser, 2007)

on campus courses that model innovative classroom practices, creative simulations, assignments that preservice teachers are expected to implement in their field placement classrooms (Giles & Kent, 2014; Hill, 2012); and often the teacher educators served in dual roles as the methods instructors and field supervisors (Sharplin, 2010; Sprague & Perry, 2014; Turney et al, 1985). Currently, a few institutions had adopted some or all of these modalities in designing and implementing effective approaches to help prepare preservice teachers to achieve success teaching in urban school settings.

Lee, Nelson, Auffant, and Perveiler (2012) examined an effective approach that helped bridged the divide between the university and the school-based experience in a study of Illinois State University's (ISU) four week immersion and residency program – the Chicago Teacher Education Program (CTEP) that partnered with Chicago Public Schools (CPS). Lee et al. (2011) used four perspectives to examine the university and community school-based teacher preparation partnership: the university, the community, the school, and the teacher. Twenty preservice teachers worked with CPS veteran teachers; engaged service-learning projects with community-based organizations; and completed seminars and workshops taught by ISU faculty, CPS teachers, and community organization partnerships staff.

The results showed that early exposure and immersion, supported by relevant curricula and interaction at community levels, provided positive growth in preservice teacher competencies; strengthened the relationship between the university and partner schools; increased community service self-efficacy; and facilitated genuine shifts in preservice teacher attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions toward urban communities. Results also showed that an early immersion component facilitated early connections within the urban school settings and within the community, assisted in effective preparation of preservice teachers, increases preservice teacher personal success, and helped urban school students achieve successes in and out of the classroom.

Another collaborative plan, developed by Klein, Taylor, Onore, Strom, and Adams (2013), resulted in a longitudinal study that explored their creation of an innovative approach in a teacher education program that began a successful working relationship between the university and the school-based setting. The Urban Teacher Residency (UTR) program originated as a collaborative endeavor between the Newark, New Jersey Public Schools and Montclair State University that resulted in the Newark Montclair Teacher Residency (NMUTR) program. The study focused on the widespread challenges facing UTRs and described specific challenges they faced developing the program. The researchers pointed out that there is very little literature that describes the challenges involved in designing a UTR field-based teacher education program that incorporates the components of the school district, the school teachers, the community members, and community organizations. Most of the literature on UTRs focuses primarily on the program design and the successes they have achieved.

Klein et al. (2013) emphasized that creating such a program is not easy, cannot be done quickly, and it is never completed. They referred to the process as "a continual construction, a utopian prospect that is never fully achieved" (p. 28) that includes such things as institutional regularities – reliance on the support of individuals and encouragement to take risks; sustainability costs impact on university-based residency programs; inventing and borrowing tools and supportive resources for generative and emergent curricula; recruitment challenges; and the paradigm shift from traditional to constructivist and inquiry based instruction. In conclusion, the researchers suggested that this notion of a third space – moving out of university buildings and into partner school buildings and communities – conceptualizes a new and different vision of teachers as individuals who not only are true experts in their fields and nurturers, but also who are committed to social change as change agents because they are personally and professionally invested in the underserved students whom they serve.

In recent years, increased attention has been given to the dual responsibilities and challenges of teacher educators at the university and in the school district. The focus has been on how the horizontal movement between the university and the school district tends to overlap and how it needs to be addressed at both levels (Bullock, 2012; Cuenca, 2012; Martin, Snow, & Torrez, 2011; Washburn-Moses, Kopp, & Hettersimer, 2012; Williams, 2014). A closer view of this position in teacher education is beginning to appear as researchers and teacher educators such as those mention in the following paragraph have begun to look at their own practices, examine the details and implications of this work, and determines how it relates to the preparation of preservice teachers enrolled in educational programs.

Martin et al. (2011), for example, looked at the real-life difficulties and problems that teacher education university faculty faced when taking what they taught into actual classrooms and schools when their universities entered into agreement with school-based programs. Martin et al. (2011) found that faculty educators discovered that working at the school-based level was basically about developing and negotiating relationships, an important component of success that had not and was not covered in academic teacher education curricula. Additionally, central to the work of creating more realistic and robust ways of designing and implementing effective preservice teacher field experiences is the necessity for "redefining the nature of university-based teacher educators' work" (Martin et al., 2011, p. 308). This, the researchers acknowledged, not only adds dimensionality but also recognizes and builds upon the complexities of negotiating and relationship building.

Washburn-Moses et al. (2012) stressed the complex and personal nature of this horizontal movement from university to school district and suggested that teacher education faculty who are working in this type of a newly created negotiated space learn to acknowledge and identify that each holds three different but simultaneous perspectives about the self: the individual learning to teach, the teacher in the school, and the teacher educator in the university setting (p. 11). This idea leads to the recent documentation concerning teacher educators' self-examination of identity, practices, and supervision of preservice teachers during field service practicums (Williams, 2014). For example, Ritter (2007) stated that, in looking back at his early years supervising preservice teacher field service practicums, as faculty, he "experienced feelings of inadequacy and uncertainty" (p. 43). Ritter identified what he perceived as his sense of self as a "source of expertise" (p. 43) gained as a classroom teacher and applied it to being a teacher educator; relied upon his own well-defined role play for security; and acknowledged his assumptions about professional responsibility to be an expert over preservice teachers, as one who deposits information into preservice teachers' minds.

Similarly, Cuenca (2012), in a self-examination of his experience working with preservice teachers in his new position, documented his struggle to define himself and his role as a field service practicum teacher educator supervisor. His initial reactions were to

instruct preservice teachers as he had been taught to teach. He realized that this method was ineffective and he had to change his way of thinking to allow preservice teachers the freedom to find themselves and their own answers to classroom challenges, rather than setting himself up as the expert showing and telling what to do and how to do it. Bullock (2012) also found that, as a teacher educator supervisor, he could not presume the role of an advisor but, rather, he needed to change his approach from assuming an "automatic success of his ways to problematizing and offering support as preservice teachers found their own answers, styles, and strategies" (p. 316). Bullock noted a recognition that being a teacher educator was different from and not the same as being a K-12 classroom teacher. Further, he concluded from this realization that part of the process was his own learning that involved first identifying and then re-conceptualizing his identity in moving from a K-12 classroom teacher to a university faculty teacher educator.

Finally, the results of Williams' (2014) self-study as a teacher educator working as a teacher educator supervisor revealed that there are many challenges and rewards included in creating innovative areas to prepare preservice teachers to teach in unique school settings. Williams identified three key dimensions involved in the process: (a) "shifting identities between related but distinct professional selves" (p. 317) – between former K-12 teacher and current university teacher educators; (b) "changing perspectives as different understandings of learning and teaching emerged during practicum supervision" (p. 317); and (c) negotiating and navigating conflicting or frustrating relationships as they develop in meeting needs and addressing perspectives among supervising teachers, preservice teachers, and teacher educators. A review of this topic within the literature suggested that it is important to understand that the work of teacher educators who supervised during the field service experience can be very complex. Creating this atmosphere for learning and preparing preservice teachers to be successful in their teaching careers will involve crossing and re-crossing boundaries between the university and the school, negotiating and re-negotiating between professional levels and personal levels between the university, school, and community.

Literature Related to the Methods

In reviewing the literature related to the methods, a number of case studies were found. Hampton et al. (2008) conducted a study that investigated preservice teachers' perceptions of urban schools. Participants were asked about their perceptions in four areas (appearance and atmosphere, resources, students, and teachers) and to identify the sources of their perceptions. Hampton et al. (2008) found that preservice teachers enter classrooms with preconceived notions about urban schools in general in both negative and positive perceptions with regard to specific aspects of urban schools. They concluded that the need to explore the challenges that preservice teachers' perceptions about urban schools presents mandates that teacher preparation programs identify and implement effective strategies of preparation.

Waddell (2011) conducted a comparative case study that explored preservice teachers' perceptions of both urban school settings and their teacher education programs that had been redesigned to relate to teaching in urban schools. Using the results from his study, Waddell (2011) showed that creating learning opportunities for preservice teachers outside of the university campus can result in positive experiences. He demonstrated that carefully designed teacher preparation programs can have significant impact on the preparation of urban teachers, and the implications for implementing cultural immersion experiences in teacher education programs are far-reaching for preservice teachers in K-12 urban school settings. Similarly, Baumi et al. (2013) found that teacher preparation programs that include both classroom instruction and field service practicums designed to focus on the issues of teaching in urban school settings resulted in more positive attitudes and perceptions about working in urban schools.

Numerous studies examined the effect of field experiences on preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions towards teaching in urban settings (Castro et al., 2010; Catapano & Huisman, 2010; Cochran-Smith & Fries, 2011; Grande et al., 2009; Howard & Milner, 2014; Ladson-Billings, 2012; Schaffer, 2012; Sleeter & Owuor, 2011; Taymans et al., 2012). For example, Catapano and Huisman's (2010) showed that 100% of the preservice teachers who participated in the community based model (CBM) field service program rated the CBM as a valuable experience due to the daily direct interaction within the urban school setting. In addition, they showed that the success of the CBM emphasized the import of dismantled preservice teachers' assumptions about poverty and urban school communities, and increased confidence as teachers. In contrast, some researchers suggested that urban field experiences may have negative effects on preservice teachers.

Howard and Milner (2014) examined how participating in urban experiences may be the first time that many preservice teachers come in contact with students who are culturally different from themselves. Castro et al. (2010) showed that there are no assurances that teacher preparation programs have adequately prepared preservice teachers on issues of diversity which may add to already misinformed perceptions. For example, some studies have found that providing extensive information about specific ethnic or cultural groups can result in creating or re-enforcing stereotyped thinking (Cochran-Smith, 2011; Haberman, 2012; Ladson-Billings, 2010). Grande et al. (2009) noted that, although urban field experiences provided actual teaching experiences which, by their nature, create opportunities to improve basic teaching skills and abilities, urban field experiences did not positively influence preservice teachers' willingness or desire to teach in urban schools.

Roselle and Liner's (2012) case study reported on how a field experience in an urban school setting impacted 15 preservice teachers' visions of teaching in general. The outcome of this study showed that preservice teachers (a) realized that they had redefined their role of a teacher, (b) demonstrated cognitive dissonance when confronted with differences between their perceptions of ideal and actual experiences of real within urban schools, and (c) noted a shifted view of urban schools that included appreciation, acceptance, and openness to the urban context. Zeichner (2010) suggested that the problem that has persistently impeded college and university-based preservice teacher education programs for many years is not so much whether exposure to and experience within urban schools occurs early or late in preservice teachers' programs but, rather, that universities do not know what schools are doing and schools do not know what universities are doing.

Lee et al. (2012) examined an effective approach that helped bridge the divide between the university and the school-based experience in a study of Illinois State University's (ISU) four week immersion and residency program – the Chicago Teacher Education Program (CTEP) that partnered with Chicago Public Schools (CPS). The researchers found that early exposure and immersion, supported by relevant curricula and interaction at community levels, provided positive growth in preservice teacher competencies; strengthened the relationship between the university and partner schools; increased community service self-efficacy; and facilitated genuine shifts in preservice teacher attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions toward urban communities. Lee et al. (2012) also found that an early immersion component facilitated early connections within the urban school settings and within the community, assisted in effective preparation of preservice teachers, increased preservice teacher personal success, and helped urban school students achieve successes in and out of the classroom.

Although these researchers reported on preservice teachers' perceptions and experiences in urban school settings, they did not directly ask preservice teachers to identify or address beliefs about and preparedness to teach in urban school settings. Preservice teachers also were not asked to identify what they perceived as missing components in their teacher education program that would have prepared them for effective teaching in urban school settings. In other words, preservice teachers were not used as primary sources reporting their own direct experiences about discrepancies and gaps between what they believed, what they were taught, and what they actually experienced. The purpose of my study was to explore the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings; to examine preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about their preparedness to teach in urban school settings; and to identify effective approaches to prepare preservice teachers for greater successes in teaching in urban school settings. In order to achieve this goal, a qualitative method, specifically case study design, was been selected as the best method of choice

Literature Related to the Use of Differing Methodologies

In conducting the literature review, 65 research studies were examined in which the focus was preservice teachers' perceptions of teaching in urban school settings. Of the 65, nine used quantitative methods only and five used mixed methods. Collectively, these studies used similar data collection tools: pre and post-test, Likert-scale type surveys, and short answer open-ended questions. The instruments used in these studies did measure preservice teachers' attitudes and perceptions of urban school settings, and preservice teachers' field service experiences; however, these methods did not use one on one interview or directed focus group to allow for detailed understanding of preservice teachers attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about preparedness to teach in urban school settings or perceptions of urban school setting in general.

Although these studies were informative and helped to define this study, the need still remains for a more in-depth understanding of preservice teachers' perceptions about preparedness to teach in urban school settings. Qualitative methods that gather data using preservice teachers' own words are needed to fill this gap. My study, used a case study method that included one on one interviews, directed focus group, and researcher observations as preservice teachers' use their own words to describe their field service experiences to begin to fill this gap.

Conclusion

The research studies included in this literature review used a variety of methods including qualitative, quantitative, and mixed method research. During the last two decades, the debate among classroom teachers, teacher educators, and policymakers regarding the design of teacher preparation programs across the United States are calling

for a more skilled and professional teaching force (Darling-Hammond, Friedlaender, & Snyder (2014). According to Catapano and Huisman (2010), teacher education programs need to seriously examine the following question: "Can a teacher education program, committed to the surrounding community, help prepare preservice teachers to work in the most challenging urban school settings?" (p. 34). The problems that prompted my study are that many preservice teachers are expressing concerns about preparedness to teach in urban school settings.

Through my literature review, I demonstrated that some schools of education are assessing their programs and are requiring new approaches rooted in broad ranging shifts in perspective; essentially, they have had to re-conceptualize preservice teacher education, preservice teacher field experiences, and university curricula and faculty. In my review of the literature, I addressed main components that affect preservice teachers' success and failure when interacting with students and communities who are different from themselves and where preservice teachers have the least amount of experience. I also presented studies that addressed preservice teachers' perceptions about teaching in urban school settings, preservice teachers' perceptions about their preparedness for teaching in urban school settings, and identified effective approaches and program changes that resulted in successful outcomes in better preparing preservice teachers to teach in urban school settings.

When considering attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers teaching in urban school settings, Howard and Milner's (2014) study suggested that these perceptions were largely constructed by preservice teachers' personal school experiences, the mostly homogeneous communities in which they grew up, and the steady influence of media. Howard et al. (2014) emphasized the critical need for educational institutions to develop and put into action curriculum that addresses in the university classroom these preconceived perceptions. They further suggested that if these concerns that stem from the negative attitudes and beliefs which deem urban school settings as bad, not safe, and deficient were not addressed early in the program then those attitudes, beliefs and perceptions would likely carry over into preservice teachers' classrooms.

With regard to university school-based programs and preservice teachers teaching in urban school settings, it is critical to consider the import of Zeichner's (2010) third space and hybrid space collaborations, attention to time devoted to careful planning of field service placements, and student teaching placements. Catapano and Huisman's (2010) suggestions of more intense and in depth experience for student teaching can have a direct relationship to positive change in preservice teachers' assumptions about poverty and urban school communities. Ronfeldt's (2012) discussion of the debate among teacher education programs and teacher educators regarding field service placement assignments showed that, until there is consensus between both sides, preservice teachers' preparedness to teach in urban settings is in jeopardy.

Lee et al.'s (2012) approach for transforming teacher education through a community and school-based "residency" model for urban teacher preparation showed that the bridge between the university and the school-based partnerships can result in success for preservice teachers at the university, school, and community levels. These researchers (a) explored the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, (b) examined preservice teachers' perceptions regarding their preparedness to teach in urban school settings, and (c)

identified effective approaches to prepare preservice teachers to be successful in urban school.

The findings in these studies revealed that preservice teachers going into urban school environments were presented with unexpected challenges and concerns and addressed the issues of preservice teachers' unpreparedness for working in urban school settings. The researchers also showed that self-examination by teacher educators is essential to adequate preparation for preservice teachers teaching in urban school environments. All of the studies cited in this literature review concluded that further research is necessary to identify the deficiencies of teacher preparation programs in training future teachers to teach effectively in urban school settings.

Section 3: Research Method

In this study, I explored the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers' preparedness to teach in urban school settings. The problems that prompted this study, specific to MWU, were that (a) many preservice teachers have expressed concerns regarding teaching in urban school settings, and (b) there was no university or school-based program in place to prepare preservice teachers for successful experiences teaching in urban school settings. To answer my research questions, a case study approach was the best method because it allowed me to collect the reported perceptions and opinions of secondary preservice teachers about working in urban school settings and to record their ideas about the types of preparation that would best serve future preservice teachers to be more prepared to teach in urban school settings.

According to Willig (2008), a case study focuses on gaining a thorough understanding of a particular entity at a specific time. Willig (2013) asserted that case studies "are not characterized by the methods used to collect and analyze data, but rather its focus on a particular unit of analysis: a case" (p. 74). According to Stake (2010), "what makes for a good case and what does not are challenged and sometimes understated" (p. 444). For example, Stake argued that the topic of the case can be an individual, but not the means by which the individual engages in a particular practice. He stated, "A doctor may be a case. But his or her doctoring probably lacks the specificity, the boundedness to be a case" (p. 444). Case studies tend to be used in examining either one or more organizations or entities. Case studies involve data that are usually gathered through a variety of means such as interviews, observations, focus groups, and document collection (Creswell, 2012). I selected a qualitative case study design because qualitative research is used for in-depth studies that seek to understand phenomena, experiences, and situations from one or more participants' point(s) of view. I explored a specific phenomenon related to a group of secondary preservice teachers' perceptions of their preparation to teach in urban school settings.

This section presents the research methods used in the study. This section includes the research design, setting, participant selection process, data collection process, and data analysis process.

Research Design

The purpose of this case study was to explore the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, to examine secondary preservice teachers' perceptions of their preparedness to teach in urban school settings, and to identify effective approaches to prepare secondary preservice teachers in achieving successes in teaching in urban school classrooms. A qualitative case study design was chosen because a qualitative study is used to look for an understanding of a phenomenon, a process, or the perspectives or worldviews of the individuals involved (Merriman, 2014). Qualitative research is used for in-depth studies that address phenomena, experiences, and situations from the participants' points of view (Creswell, 2012).

Leedy and Ormond (2010) stated that qualitative research studies have two things in common: The research focuses on phenomena that occur in the real world and addresses a phenomenon in all of its complexity. Denzin and Lincoln (2009) addressed the importance of qualitative research in studying the meanings of and sense that people make in understanding and interpreting phenomena. Denzin and Lincoln emphasized the need to recognize that qualitative studies, first and foremost, take place in natural settings. Qualitative research permits an interpretive approach to phenomena; that is, it offers methods that provide a venue for the researcher to ascertain how people make meaning as they interact with people and events in their world. According to Yin (2014), case studies are widely used in organizational studies across the social sciences. Yin stated that "we can say that [u]sing case studies for research purposes remains one of the most challenging of all social science endeavors" (p. 1). Stake (2010) concurred and acknowledged the case study as the most common method of doing qualitative inquiry.

In framing this qualitative inquiry and prior to choosing a case study method, I looked at several approaches. I considered ethnography, but because my study did not focus on the experiences of a different culture by living and observing within it, ethnography was eliminated. A phenomenological study was not chosen because the focus of my study centered on the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of individuals about a topic; Creswell (2012) and McCaslin and Scott (2003) described phenomenological studies as the discovery of the shared lived experiences regarding one phenomenon. A grounded theory approach was also an option, but because there was no intent to develop a theory that would be grounded in the data (Merriam, 2014), grounded theory was not suitable for my study. With a narrative approach, the research centers on the meaning of one person's lived experiences using stories to collect the data in the forms of biography, autobiography, life history, and oral history that have a beginning, middle, and end from which the experiences are described. My study addressed a specific phenomenon related to a group of secondary preservice teachers; therefore, the narrative analysis approach

was rejected. After careful consideration, I concluded that a case study approach was the best method of achieving the goals of this research study.

Data were collected from 11 secondary preservice teachers enrolled in MWU's teacher education program who had completed their field service experiences in an urban school setting. Suri (2011) noted that case study researchers often gather data through multiple sources of information, but one of the best ways to understand a subject is to personally observe participants. To this end, one-on-one interviews, focus group, and observations (nonparticipation) were used to explore, examine, and identify secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of their preparedness to teach in urban school settings. Creswell's (2013) guidelines on case studies were followed. They included, but were not limited to, analysis of categorical aggregation, direct interpretation, patterns, themes, description, and examination of one or more phenomena. The phenomenon in this study was the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of the participants. According to Creswell's guidelines on examining learned patterns of behavior, customs, and ways of life, the overall format of this study was descriptive with a high level of detail. A case study also requires extensive verification using such methods as triangulation and member checking (Creswell, 2013; Harper & Cole, 2012), both of which were used in this study.

Research Questions

The research questions that guided this study were derived from the problem statement and were intended to focus data collection to satisfy the research purpose. The following research questions were central to the collection of data: RQ1: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about teaching in urban settings?

RQ2: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about their preparedness for teaching in urban settings?

RQ3: What approaches could MWU's School of Education faculty implement to improve secondary preservice teachers preparation to teach in urban settings?

Setting of the Study

The setting of this study was a teacher education program at MWU located in a Midwestern state. In meeting MWU's confidentiality and Human Subjects and Privacy guidelines, there were two key informants in this study: director of field placement (DFP) and the resident educational consultant (REC). MWU is located in the downtown area of a Midwestern urban city. MWU entered into a school-based partnership with two urban school districts located in urban communities. The DFP and REC reported that some of the preservice teachers enrolled in MWU's School of Education and participating in their field service practicums expressed reluctance to teach in the urban school settings. The School of Education recognizes the difficulty in placing secondary preservice students in the urban schools and the need to effectively address these concerns and improve communication between university faculty, preservice teachers, and urban schools and communities.

Participants for this study were selected from among the volunteers of secondary preservice teachers who were students enrolled in MWU's School of Education field service practicum. According to Creswell (2012), sample size for qualitative research is driven by concerns about data saturation. Data saturation occurs when "participants cease

to make novel and significant additions to the body of data collected by the qualitative researcher" (Creswell, 2012, p. 126). Creswell (2012) suggested that 10-12 participants are sufficient to reach the point of data saturation. A purposeful sampling approach was used to identify participants. A purposeful sample is selected based on the knowledge of a population and the purpose of the study. The participants should be selected because of some shared characteristic (Patton, 2014).

Currently, 33 secondary preservice teachers have met the university's criteria to begin their field service practicums. The DFP reported that several (an unspecified number) preservice teachers had chosen not to complete their field service obligations in an urban school setting (personal communication, December 20, 2014). Therefore, my sample depended on the number of preservice teachers who agreed to complete their field service practicums in an urban school setting. I sought to have between 8 and 12 secondary preservice teachers volunteer to participate in my study.

Ethical Considerations

After receiving approval from Walden University IRB, (IRB # 11-19-15-0095694) I contacted MWU's REC to discuss data collection for this study. The DFP and REC made arrangements for me to contact via email the instructors of two methods classes to schedule a meeting to discuss the topic of my case study, timeline, procedures for data collection, and recruitment of prospective participants. At this meeting faculty were given an instructor consent form to review and had 48 hours to email me their decision to participate. The form included the following information:

- a statement explaining the research study, purpose, and procedures;
- explanation of qualifying criteria;

- disclosure of researcher identity and roles;
- time commitment for the observation phase of the study;
- description of known and potential risks and benefits associated with participation in the study;
- information about how confidentiality would be maintained; and
- information about whom to contact regarding the research and/or individuals' rights as participants.

After meeting with the instructors, I scheduled a day and time during the beginning or ending of a class session when I could meet with the preservice teachers who were assigned to urban schools to explain my research study, answer questions, and seek volunteers. Each preservice teacher was given a student consent form to review and had 48 hours to decide whether to participate in the study. Volunteers were instructed to email me with their decision to participate. The first 12 preservice teachers who agreed to participate were accepted as participants. I returned in two days to collect the signed consent forms from the selected volunteers. I scheduled the dates, times, and locations for Phases 1, 2, and 3, and participants were notified. To protect the identity of participants, I assigned a unique identifying number that would remain consistent throughout the study.

The consent form explained in detail the following: (a) each participant would have the right to respond or refrain during the data collection process; (b) each participant could withdraw from the study at any time without penalty; (c) each participant could skip a question if they felt uncomfortable at any time; and (d) each participant had the right to not complete Phase 1, 2, or 3 of the data collection without consequence. All transcriptions of participant responses were saved in a password protected file on my personal computer and on a password protected external portable hard drive that will be stored in a home safe for 5 years. I will be the only person who will have access to the data collected.

To ensure the ethical protection of each participant in this study, I explained the procedures to each potential participant. Participation would be strictly voluntary. No individual would be coerced into participating in this research study, and no participant would be offered payment for their time and services as participants in this study. Each potential participant would be fully informed about all procedures and any risks that may be involved and would be informed that written consent would be required. I would not put any potential participant in a situation in which he or she might be harmed as a result of participating in this study. Each potential participating in this study. Each potential participant would be assured that any identifying information would be available only to me and my doctoral committee. Potential participants would be identified by a predetermined identification number that would be used during all three phases of data collection.

Role of the Researcher

The role of the researcher is to focus on understanding and exploring the issues shared by the participants in the process (Creswell, 2012). I am a former middle school social studies teacher who taught 12 years in the partner urban school district identified in this study. MWU's School of Education entered into a partnership with this school district where a selected group of preservice teachers would complete their field service obligations. During the 12 years I was employed in the middle school, I was a supervising teacher to five preservice teachers, a mentor for 3 years to three first-year teachers who were enrolled in MWU's School of Education, and an assistant principal for 1 year. During the study, I had no professional role at this urban school setting and I did not have any current or previous relationships with any of the participants.

To establish a researcher-participant working relationship, I maintained a nonjudgmental, accommodating, and positive attitude throughout all interactions with each participant. In the first meeting with the secondary preservice teachers I shared information about myself, my educational journey, and allowed the preservice teachers to ask questions to build a working relationship. I recognized potential possible personal and professional bias related to this research. Everything possible was done to minimize the potential for unnecessary and unreported bias during both the collection and data reporting phases of this project. Biases inherent in this study included the value that I place on the concept, theory, application of and necessity for teachers to be prepared to teach students who are culturally different from themselves and to feel confident to teach in an urban school setting, and I was well aware that I must maintain a neutral position on this topic so I did not influence or bias others with my values.

Throughout my years as a classroom teacher, mentor, and school administrator, it became clear to me that the model within education – that students come first – most often was not evident when mismatches between teachers and students were present. Given the lack of formal training in many schools of education regarding differences and how to successfully navigate those differences, coupled with the tendency in what is deemed "multicultural education" to focus only on students and not on teachers (Howard, 2010; Milner, 2013; Sleeter, 2012), preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions

about themselves is of great concern to me. To that end, it is fair and reasonable to say that I am invested in this study. It is also fair and reasonable, however, to acknowledge that preserving the integrity of the data by not imposing myself onto the study serves to strengthen the value of the results in contributing to the literature and add to potential improvement in education.

Data Collection

Three interview protocols (Appendices C, D, and E) were developed for data collection respectively via one on one interviews, focus group, and observations of the weekly field service practicum seminar courses. All interviews were held in the privacy of a lockable conference or classroom located on Midwestern University's campus. The focus group was held in a secured, designated area on Midwestern University's campus, and all observations were held in a classroom during the field service practicum seminar course on Midwestern University's campus.

Face to Face: One-on-One Interviews

Semistructured face-to-face interviews (Appendix A) were conducted with all selected participants. Creswell (2012) and Van Teijlingen (2014) stated that semistructured interviews are used when the researcher plans one face-to-face interaction with each participant. Van Teijlingen explained the main components, basic organization, and characteristics of semi-structured interviews as first and foremost occurring in a formal interview setting. Within that formal setting the interviewer engages each participant individually using a guide of predetermined open-ended questions prepared in advance. These predetermined open-ended questions were on a specific topic and the questions were asked in a particular order. All participants were asked all questions in the same order. Creswell (2012) pointed out that the very nature of open-ended questions allows for more thoughtful responses that do not lock a respondent into a predetermined finite set of possible choices. Van Teijlingen (2014) supported Creswell's assertion and explained further that the respondent's freedom to express within the interview establishes a greater reliability of the data. Because questions are open-ended and freedom of expression can facilitate lengthy responses, the researcher is advised to tape record each interview and work from transcribed tapes for data analysis.

The participant interviews were approximately 45 minutes each. All interviews were held in a private lockable conference room. Participants were informed and consented to the entire interview being recorded for the purpose of analysis and later transcribed verbatim. Participants also were informed that they had the right to ask that any part of their response or statement to any question not be recorded and, upon request, the tape recorder would be temporarily paused and resumed at their approval. I asked 10 questions related to the secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions regarding teaching in an urban school setting. The questions were developed to elicit information regarding the research questions 1-5 represent RQ1, questions 6-9 represent RQ2, and research questions 10-11 represent RQ3. Using the semi-structured interview method will allow me to pursue additional areas of concern that might emerge during the participants' responses to the interview questions.

Focus Group

My second data collection method was a structured focus group. A focus group is a form of qualitative research that provides a forum for selected participants to dialogue about a specific topic, idea or concept in a controlled setting (Kitzinger, 1995). The selected participants were encouraged to engage in a discussion with one another by sharing information and commenting on the responses of other participants. In the focus group setting, the researcher had the ability to guide the discussion in order for the participants to interact with one another by sharing experiences, asking questions, and commenting on each other's points of view and opinions (Morgan, 1997). Smithson (2000) emphasized that the participants' responses to the questions are as important as the interactions that occur among the participants; new ideas and creative solutions often result from the engagement of participants.

The individuals who were invited to participate in this structured focus group, were selected from the original 12 participants. According to Krueger and Casey (2002), the focus group needs to be large enough to have an interactive discussion, but it should not be so large that some of the participants are left out of the discussion. For this reason, I emailed an invitation to all participants detailing the time, location and purpose of the focus group, and I invited the five volunteers to join the focus group.

I secured a lockable conference room located on the campus of MWU to conduct the focus group. The participants were assigned a place card with a number that would be used to identify them. The numbers were displayed on place cards that were referred to during the discussion to assist the participants in remembering all participants' assigned numbers. The focus group began with introductions, clarifications of the purpose of this study, and references to the consent letter received by each participant prior to the date of the group meeting. Participants had already been informed and given consent to the focus group discussion being audio taped. The focus group protocol and questions are specified in Phase II: Focus Group Questions (Appendix B).

Verd (2010), in discussing focus group protocol, suggested that there are three phases in conducting a focus group: (a) Phase 1 – Before the Focus Group; (b) Phase 2 – Conducting the Focus Group; and (c) Phase 3 – Interpreting and Reporting the Results. I will use Verd's (2010) protocol to conduct this focus group. Before the focus group, I identified the participants, generated the interview questions (Appendix B), wrote out the script to be used (Appendix B), and selected the location. On the day of the focus group, I brought all materials needed to the location; I arrived at the location before participants and set up the room; I introduced myself to all participants; and I conducted the focus group discussion. As the researcher, I addressed Verd's (2000) third protocol, by summarizing my meeting notes, analyzing the data collected, and identifying the ideas and topics that would generated lively and passionate discussions. The average length of the focus group meeting were 45-60 minutes. The focus group questions were designed to elicit responses that would reveal attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about urban schools, preparedness to teach in urban schools; they were aligned with the research questions and designed to inform the research problem.

Observations (Nonparticipation)

Creswell (2012) stated that, in qualitative research, the act of observation occurs in one of two ways–participant and nonparticipant. Kawulich (2005) noted that participant and nonparticipant also is referred to as "insider" and "outsider" (p. 34) particularly when addressing access. In participant or insider observation, the researcher becomes directly involved in the activity and participants' lives and then records experiences as an active participant; in nonparticipant or outsider observation, the researcher does not become directly involved but has limited or no direct interaction and observes only.

Kawulich (2005) stated that when using observation in a case study approach, the type of observation differs depending on the degree of participation – whether the researcher is considered an insider or an outsider and, thus, how much access is granted to the researcher by those being observed. Hannon (2006) explained that the differing degrees of participation in a case study method also depend on what occurs at the actual research site, what conditions are and are not present and how time constraints help shape the type and degree of participation that is feasible. In Phase 3 of my study, I was a nonparticipant observer of the preservice teacher practicums: I did not directly interact with the participants during these sessions. I observed the discussions between the university faculty and the preservice teachers to capture the perceptions and experiences of the preservice teachers' daily work in urban schools.

The site of my Phase 3 nonparticipant observation took place on MDU's campus where secondary preservice teachers were attending a mandatory course that ran concurrent with their field service practicum. The DFP and REC described the course as a weekly 75-minute debriefing session where preservice teachers recall and share incidents that occurred during their classroom teaching, discuss problems and difficulties, ask questions, and present areas of concern. The university faculty instructor moderated the session, helped preservice teachers navigate and identify difficulties, and guided preservice teachers in possible solutions. Preservice teachers relate their experiences in a casual conversational manner, group efforts elicit insights, and a scaffolding method of problem-solving guide the instruction (REC, Personal Communication, and April 16, 2015). As a nonparticipant observer, I watched, listened, and took notes during two of these class meetings.

The purpose of Phase 3 was to complement, reinforce, and build upon the interviews and focus group by gathering more data on the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban schools as they describe their experiences in their own words and without researcher prompting. Cooper, Lewis, and Urquhart (2004) stressed that the primary reason for observation is for the researcher to experience, first-hand, how participants express meaning-making within their surroundings. The meanings that participants give to their own experiences, in their own words and without promptings, provides a rich environment for "truthful reporting" (p. 24) in gaining a deeper understanding of the research problem. In my study, the focus is preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions regarding urban schools and what kinds of meanings influence, drive, and give rise to their behaviors in urban school settings.

Creswell (2012) addressed the need for orderly, effective note-taking in qualitative research and provided an Observation Protocol model (Appendix C). I used the Observation Protocol to write descriptive and detailed reflective notes that will include my observations, impressions, and questions. The goal of using this form and protocol was to record specific details so that, along with capturing the content of the class, I also recorded the use and arrangement of space specifically identifying the location and participation levels of participants.

Data Analysis

All interviews and focus group sessions were tape recorded and transcribed by me. When the verbatim transcription was completed, the files were uploaded to a password protected file on my personal computer and a pass-word protected file on an external hard drive. I analyzed the data using pattern coding to guide the identification and coding of data identifying patterns, themes, descriptions, and the examination of one or more phenomena that may occur in the data (Yin, 2014). I used the four steps outlined by Stewart and Shamdasani (2014) in developing the coding process to organize the transcripts:

- Stated the concern of my research and the conceptual framework used. This is what the researcher hopes to learn about and why (Auerbach & Silverstein, 2003, p. 44). The conceptual framework refers to "the set of beliefs about psychological and social processes with which [the researcher] approach [es] the research study" (p. 46).
- 2. Condensed the text to information that is important. Auerbach and Silverstein, (2003) referred to this as "relevant text" (p. 46), which means re-reading the data for information that directly relates to the research concerns. I highlighted direct quotations and added keywords or phrases in the margin to reduce the data into manageable concepts. I created a separate password-protected document in which I copied and pasted the relevant text from each transcript. Each interview transcript was be assigned a different color and number so that I could distinguish

between the interviews once all relevant text had been added to the same document.

- 3. Searched the relevant data for repeating ideas as different participants often use similar words or phrases to describe the same idea (Auerbach & Silverstein, 2003; Thompson, 2011; Yin, 2014). I identified repeating ideas by reviewing the relevant text. I created an additional password-protected document in which I copied and pasted all repeating ideas. The same color-coded and numbered transcript was maintained for each document.
- 4. Organized groups of repeating ideas into common themes which will help organize the findings into categories (Auerbach & Silverstein, 2003; Hancock & Algozzine, 2011). The purpose of this step is to create a visual picture of the emergent themes by further condensing the data into thematic categories. Data was reviewed by using a recursive process of continuously reading the text until categories of themes emerged (Merriam, 2014). A researcher's interpretation of the data is only one of several ways of understanding the data, but any interpretation of the data must be supported by the data (Auerbach & Silverstein, 2003; Merriam 2014; Morgan, 2013; Yin, 2014).
- In the final stage of the data analysis, a thematic analysis was completed to organize the data into themes which comprised the findings of the study. The effectiveness of the categories were ensured by continuously adding new information until (a) all relevant information had been assigned a category, and (b) each unit of information fitted into one category only (Hancock & Algozzine, 2011).

Patton (2014) discussed how to improve the accuracy of qualitative research findings. He stated that a "systematic search for alternative themes, divergent patterns, and rival explanations enhances credibility" (p. 553). To address this issue, Patton suggested looking for other ways to interpret the data that might elicit alternative categories. Instead of neglecting these seemingly discrepant cases, the author suggested looking for data to support the new categories. However, if there is no strong evidence to support the new findings then it is likely that the original findings are accurate (Patton 2014). As such, discrepant cases were sought according to the procedures outlined above but none were found. All data were included in this study's findings and categorized to provide a complete description of participants' perceptions. For dependability purposes the transcripts then were reviewed a final time and re-coded.

Trustworthiness of Findings

Data can be interpreted by researchers in different ways, it is important to enhance the trustworthiness of the findings using various approaches (Merriam, 2014). Therefore, the data for this study was gathered from the perspectives of the secondary preservice teachers as "a means of checking the integrity of the inferences" (Seidman, 2012, p. 163) that I drew from the data (Schwandt, 1997, p. 163). Methods used to heighten trustworthiness were member checking, triangulation, and verbatim quotes in the findings.

Merriam (2014) explained that the procedure known as member checking can be used to help maximize the trustworthiness of the findings. Member checking is primarily used in qualitative research. According to Harper and Cole (2012), member checking is a quality control process used by researchers to improve the accuracy, credibility, and validity of what is recorded during a research interview. During an interview the researcher restated or summarized the information stated and then asked the participant questions to determine the accuracy of the responses. The member checking process was used to provide each participant in this study with a copy of the findings (along with verbatim transcript), to have them review those findings, and to provide each an opportunity to discuss those findings with me. I contacted the REC via email to secure and schedule dates, times, and MWU locations for individually and privately meeting with each participant to complete the member checking process.

Cohen and Crabtree (2006) stated that the benefit of conducting member checking is that it allows the researcher the opportunity to verify the accuracy and completeness of the findings which will help to improve the validity of the study. Member checking was conducted to ensure that an accurate representation of each participant's experience was represented and to receive participant feedback about the findings. Through this process of respondent validation, I eliminated the possibility of misunderstanding or misinterpreting the participants' experiences, a critical component in the triangulation process. A final meeting was scheduled where I presented a 2-page summary of the results to the DFP, REC and all participants (stakeholders in the study).

According to Yin (2014), the principal of triangulation relates to the purpose of trying to find at least three ways of verifying a particular event, description, or fact being reported in a study. These data collected from three different methods was triangulated to provide evidence and substantiate the attitudes and beliefs of secondary preservice teachers' perceptions about preparation to teach in urban school settings. The three data collection processes used were the following: one on one interviews (Appendix A); a

focus group (Appendix B); and field service practicum seminar observations using the observations recorded on the protocol instrument (Appendix C).

Finally, the alignment of each question for both the interview and focus group to the problem and the research questions were discussed with my chairperson and committee member. In addition we examined the interview questions for the following components: language, clarity, and terminology; appropriate spelling and grammar; and sufficient depth and breadth of questions according to qualitative research guidelines (Brinkmann, Jacobsen, & Kristiansen, 2014; Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). Only interview questions approved were presented to the participants.

Conclusion

This qualitative study used a case study design to gather data to address the problem of secondary preservice teachers' reluctance to work in urban schools. Participants were selected using a purposeful sampling of preservice teachers assigned to work in one of three urban schools. I used three data collection methods to draw rich, detailed data to inform my problem and research questions. My data collection methods were one on one interviews, a focus group, and seminar observations. Pattern coding was used in the data analysis to identify themes and trends. To ensure data reliability and validity, I employed triangulation of all data sources and member checking.

Section 4: Results

In this study, I explored the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings. I also examined preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about their preparedness to teach in urban school settings, and identified effective approaches to help preservice teachers to achieve successes in teaching in urban school classrooms. In this section, I describe the procedures used for collecting and analyzing the data. I present the patterns, relationships, and themes from among the data, and draw conclusions based on the themes. Finally, I provide evidence of the study's quality.

Process for Collecting and Analyzing Data

Before I collected data, I received permission from Walden University's IRB and MWU's IRB office (the research site). The Walden University IRB granted permission on November 19, 2015 (IRB # 11-19-15-0095694) for me to begin collecting data. I received a letter of permission from MWU's IRB office on October 15, 2015. I received a letter of cooperation on October 18, 2015 as a consent of approval from MWU's faculty partner. To begin the data collection process, I contacted the faculty participants via telephone and email to explain the purpose of this study and to schedule a time and place to recruit participants. The faculty participant arranged for me to meet with two classes of secondary preservice teachers. During the meeting, I gave the preservice teachers a consent form and I asked them to respond within 48 hours by email. Before the interview process and data collection, I made sure all consent forms were signed. Six secondary preservice teachers participated in the one-on-one interviews, and five secondary preservice teachers participated in the focus group discussion. Creswell (2012) suggested

that 10-12 participants are sufficient to reach data saturation. Creswell further stated that this number of participants is an important part of the data collection process to gather enriched information. In addition, each participant was guaranteed confidentiality. Participants were identified by a predetermined identification number that was used during the interviews and focus group for data collection. The third phase of this study, nonparticipant observation, did not require identification numbers and was limited to my observations of secondary preservice teachers in a field service practicum seminar.

Data were collected by using three different sources to gather evidence of the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings. The three data sources that were used to gather information to answer the research questions were the following: one-on-one interviews with six secondary preservice teachers (Appendix A), a focus group with five secondary preservice teachers (Appendix B), and two field service practicum seminar observations that I recorded on the protocol instrument (Appendix C). The collected data were triangulated. According to Yin (2014), the principle of triangulation involves finding at least three ways of verifying a particular event, description, or fact being reported in a study. The purpose of triangulating the data is to provide evidence of quality, credibility, and trustworthiness. I used data triangulation to compare different sources of data and to find consistent themes among those sources to confirm the validity of the findings. The data collection process is described in the section below.

Face-to-Face One-on-One Interviews

I began the data collection process with Phase 1: semi structured Interviews. I used the interview protocol (Appendix A) and notified participants of the time and location for the interviews via email. The face-to-face interview consisted of 10 predetermined open-ended questions with follow-up and probe questions (Seidman, 2012) to gain knowledge about the participants' experiences. The interviews lasted approximately 45 minutes. The interviews were held in a private secured room reserved at MWU's library, which was convenient for the participants. All participants were asked all of the questions in the same order. Each interview was tape recorded and notes were taken to record body language and tone of voice of the participants. All audiotapes, notes, and transcripts of participant responses were saved in a password-protected file on my personal computer and on a password-protected external portable hard drive that will be stored in a home safe for 5 years. I will be the only person who will have access to the data collected.

In the first data collection phase, I interviewed six secondary preservice teachers to explore their attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about teaching in urban schools. In situations where participants' responses were not clear, transcripts were shared for clarification through email, and a meeting was held to discuss participants' concerns. Participants were assigned a predetermined identification number to protect their identities.

Focus Group

In the second data collection phase, I conducted a focus group discussion with five participants to examine secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of their preparedness for teaching in urban school settings. The focus group discussion lasted approximately 50 minutes. I served as the facilitator for the discussion. Each participant was assigned a place card with a number to be used to identify him or her. The numbers were displayed on place cards that were referred to during the discussion to assist the participants in remembering all participants' assigned numbers. The focus group began with introductions, clarifications, and the purpose of this study. Participants had already been informed about and given their consent to the focus group discussion being audiotaped. All audiotapes, notes, and transcripts of participant responses were saved in a password-protected file on my personal computer and on a password-protected external portable hard drive that will be stored in a home safe for 5 years. I will be the only person who will have access to the data collected. The focus group protocol and questions are specified in Appendix B.

Observations (Nonparticipation)

In Phase 3 of the data collection, I observed participants attending a mandatory seminar course that ran concurrently with their field service practicum. The course was a weekly 75-minute debriefing session in which secondary preservice teachers recalled and shared incidents that occurred during their classroom teaching, discussed problems and difficulties, asked questions, and presented areas of concern. I served as a nonparticipant observer of the preservice teacher practicums. I did not directly interact with the participants during these sessions. I observed the discussions between the university advisor and the secondary preservice teachers to capture the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions as they were described by participants regarding their experiences of their daily work in urban schools. As a nonparticipant observer, I watched, listened, and took notes during two of these class meetings. Creswell (2012) addressed the need for orderly, effective note taking in qualitative research and provided an observation protocol model (Appendix C). I used the observation protocol to write descriptive and

detailed reflective notes that included my observations, impressions, and questions. The purpose of Phase 3 was to complement, reinforce, and build upon the interviews and focus group by gathering more data on the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban schools.

Process for Recording Data

In recording the responses of the participants during the interviews and focus group discussion, I used two types of digital recording devices. Each of the audiotaped interviews lasted approximately 45 minutes, and the focus group discussion lasted approximately 50 minutes. Once I completed the interviews and focus group discussion, I transcribed the data from the digital recording using transcription software Express Scribe, which is professional audio player software for personal computers designed to assist the transcription of audio recordings.

System for Keeping Track of Data and Emerging Themes

I used a digital recorder for all six interviews. After each interview was completed, I transcribed the interview data verbatim into a password-protected file on my personal computer. Once the transcribing was completed, the interview recording was removed from the digital recorder and saved as a separate file labeled "Participant 1 through 6." No names were used in the transcripts or the recordings. After the transcription was completed, I read through each transcript while listening to the recordings to ensure that all responses were exactly what the participant said in the interview. The member checking process was used to provide each participant with a copy of the findings (along with verbatim transcript), to have them review those findings, and to provide each an opportunity to discuss those findings with me. Through this process of respondent validation, I eliminated the possibility of misunderstanding or misinterpreting the participants' experiences, a critical component in the triangulation process. I contacted each participant via email to schedule dates, times, and locations for individual private meetings to complete the member checking process. I then reviewed the transcripts for relevant data that related to the problem statement and research questions guiding this study. As I read through each participant's transcript, I created a storyboard by writing repeated ideas, themes, quotations, and keywords on note paper. Each participant's comments were assigned a different color because participants often used similar words or phrases to describe the same idea.

In the second phase of analyzing the data, I searched the relevant data again for repeated ideas among the participants. I then organized the groups of repeated ideas into common themes. The purpose of this step was to create a visual picture of the emergent themes by condensing the data into thematic groupings. The data were reviewed again using a recursive process of continuously reading the text until groups of themes emerged. According to Stake (2013), during data analysis the researcher's purpose is to analyze the data by identifying the general themes. I used the participants' responses from the interview questions to look for general categories of ideas related to the research questions. Once I generated this list of general categories, I reviewed the remaining comments from the focus group and observations for repeated ideas from the participants, which were ultimately reduced to four. I matched each of the four themes with the related research questions, as shown in Table 5.

Table 5

Research Questions and General Categories of Data

Research Questions	Categories of Responses
RQ1: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and	1. Preservice teachers are motivated and excited
perceptions of preservice teachers about	about teaching but they lack confidence about
teaching in urban schools?	potential success.
	2. Preservice teachers face challenges in building
	relationships specific to urban school students.
	3. Preservice teachers feel a cultural disconnect
	with urban school students.
RO2: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and	1. Preservice teachers are unaware of how urban
perceptions of preservice teachers' about	
their preparedness for teaching in urban	2. Preservice teachers are unaware of urban
schools?	school students' behaviors.
	3. Preservice teachers are unaware of urban
	school environment features.
	4. Positive support from some university faculty.
	5. No support from some university faculty.
	5. No support nom some university faculty.
RO3. What approaches could the School	1. Learning classroom management skills specific
of Education faculty implement to	to urban classrooms.
improve preservice teachers' preparation	
to teach in urban school settings?	3. Feeling disconnected from university faculty.
	4. Provide more daily time spent in urban schools.
	5. Provide experiences in urban schools to occur
	earlier within their program.
	6. Provide experiences in urban schools longer
	than twelve weeks.
	than twelve weeks.

Next, I explored how these themes came together to develop a significant case from which to examine the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about their preparation to teach in urban schools. In doing this, I identified 14 categories that were condensed into four themes: (a) preservice teachers are excited and concerned about making a difference in urban school classrooms; (b) preservice teachers are comfortable with the subject content but feel unprepared to manage culturally diverse classrooms; (c) preservice teachers are supported and challenged by faculty in their preparation to teach in urban school settings; and (d) preservice teachers have the desire to thrive in urban school classrooms, and they identified the need for increased research-based practices and urban school experiences throughout their undergraduate education. Finally, to ensure alignment, I matched each theme with the most relevant research question, as shown in Table 6. I used these themes to construct my narratives.

Table 6

Research Questions	Categories of Data	Themes
RQ1: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers	1. Preservice teachers are motivated and excited about teaching but they lack confidence about potential	1. Preservice teachers are excited and concerned about making a difference in urban school classrooms.
about teaching in urban schools?	 confidence about potential success. 2. Preservice teachers face challenges in building relationships specific to urban school students. 3. Preservice teachers feel a cultural disconnect with urban school students. 	 Preservice teachers are comfortable with the subject content but feel unprepared to manage culturally diverse classrooms. Preservice teachers have the desire to thrive in urban school classrooms, and they identified the need for increased research based practices and urban school experiences throughout their undergraduate education.

Research Questions, Categories of Data, and Themes

(continued)

Research Questions	Categories of Data	Themes
RQ2: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers about their preparedness to teach in urban school settings?	 4. Preservice teachers are unaware of how urban school students learn. 5. Preservice teachers are unaware of urban school students' behaviors. 6. Preservice teachers are unaware of urban school environment features. 7. Positive support from some university faculty. 8. No support from some university faculty. 	 3. Preservice teachers are supported and challenged by faculty in their preparation to teach in urban school settings 4. Preservice teachers have the desire to thrive in urban school classrooms, and they identified the need for increased research based practices and urban school experiences throughout their undergraduate education.
RQ3: What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings?	 9. Learning classroom management skills specific to urban classrooms. 10. Translate theory into practice. 11. Feeling disconnect from university faculty. 12. Provide more daily time spent in urban schools. 13. Provide experiences in urban schools to occur earlier within their program. 14. Provide experiences in urban schools longer than twelve weeks. 	4. Preservice teachers have the desire to thrive in urban school classrooms, and they identified the need for increased research based practices and urban school experiences throughout their undergraduate education.

Findings

The purposes of this qualitative study were to (a) explore the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, (b) examine secondary preservice teachers' perceptions about preparedness for teaching in urban school settings, and (c) identify potentially effective approaches for preparing secondary preservice teachers to achieve success in urban school settings. Taking positive steps to put into practice continuous improvement across the content area was the goal of this university's School of Education in delivering student centered curricula and support for their preservice teachers. The results of this study may potentially provide insights concerning these preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions that may help guide changes that are needed in MWU's School of Education's curriculum as faculty prepare preservice teachers to teach in urban school settings.

In this section, I identify the four findings that correspond to the research questions, themes, and the problem that prompted this study. I provide evidence from the collected data that support each of the findings, and I illustrate the findings with examples and comments that were captured in the three phases of data collection. When referring to participants' comments, the predetermined numbers assigned to the participants are used for identification. The problem that prompted this study is that preservice teachers have expressed concerns about and reluctance toward teaching in the local urban schools affiliated with MWU's teacher field service practicum program. The following research questions guided this study:

RQ1. What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about teaching in urban settings?

RQ2. What are secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about their preparedness for teaching in urban settings?

RQ3. What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve secondary preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings? These three research questions about identifying the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding their preparation and experiences in urban schools formed the foundation for one on one interview questions (Appendix A), focus group discussion questions (Appendix B), and nonparticipant observations (Appendix C). **Theme 1: Preservice Teachers Are Excited and Concerned About Making a Difference in Urban School Classrooms**

This finding aligns with RQ1 and focuses on the experiences of secondary preservice teachers during their field service practicums at MWU's partnered urban school. It encompasses three themes that include motivation and excitement, building relationships, and cultural disconnect.

In the one on one interviews, participants expressed feelings of excitement about becoming teachers and entering the field of education. Participants 1 shared that, "As long as I can remember I always wanted to be a teacher." Participants 2 and 4 provided similar statements. They all remembered that, when they were young and played school with their siblings and friends, they were always the teacher. Participant 3 said, "When I got to this urban school to begin my field service observation, I was excited because this was where I graduated from. So, I was like, I can connect with these kids; these are my kids." Participant 2 stated, "The time I got to do my mini lesson, and I was actually fairly successful with it, was my first indication that I really could do this as a career." Participant 5 said,

I think my experience went well. I really enjoyed it. It was not what I thought it was going to be. I was so nervous. I remember thinking how am I going to do this in real life like every day? I taught my lesson and the students were listening and paying attention. I think it went well. The kids were welcoming.

During one of the seminar observations, the students had a discussion regarding the partner urban schools where they were assigned for their field service practicums. All the participants seemed to be pleased with their assignments. One participant commented, "I feel our university tries to place us in urban settings so that we know what to expect, because we do not know where we are going to be placed for our student teaching or where we will get a job...this might be one of the schools." All participants expressed entering their field service placement classrooms with feelings of excitement and confidence in their abilities to teach.

Some participants, however, despite excitement and motivation, were concerned that they did not know what to expect when specifically teaching in an urban school. Four participants stated that they experienced some feelings of anxiety and uncertainty as they entered the urban classroom on their first day. During the individual interviews, participants often used words like *different* and *foreign* to refer to the urban setting, particularly when they made comparisons to their own lives and experiences as K-12 students. According to Howard and Milner (2014), preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions are largely constructed by their own school experiences, the communities they live in, and the media. Furthermore, the researchers indicated that, in many cases, preservice teachers have negative attitudes and beliefs about urban students and urban school settings – attitudes and beliefs which deem urban schools and settings as bad, wrong, deficient – which could possibly carry over into their classroom teaching despite efforts to change their perceptions. Participant 6 related the following account:

I was nervous at first because I heard frightening stories about urban schools. I went to a suburban school, and my experiences in high school were very different. I heard about the urban school to which I was assigned for my field service experience, and I thought it was a bad school because it was located in a bad part of the city and that the students who attend that school act badly. I did not know what to expect, and I did not feel prepared to begin.

All participants revealed that they experienced challenges developing relationships with urban school students. According to Howard and Milner (2014), the majority of future teachers lack experiences with students of cultures different from their own and may have no firsthand knowledge of urban school settings. In the focus group discussion Participant 1 stated, "I wanted to try to level with the students, try to connect with them on a personal level, find a connection, like the music they listen to. I think it is important for me to learn how to interact with the students." Participant 4 said,

It was hard for me... it was different. I was only there once or twice a week for like an hour. My mentor teacher was great. She was good with relationships. I watched her when I was in her classroom. She let me talk to them. I did a little presentation in the beginning explaining who I was and telling them about myself. And then when we did small group; they were very receptive to me, but I was not able to develop as deep of relationships as I wanted to. Participant 5 stated,

It is hard for me because I am so young, and I am not much older than them and they know it. So I decided I needed to start subbing in the district to try to get to know the kids because it was hard for them to see me as an authority figure. When I substituted for them I tried to learn their names. I asked questions like: "How is your day going?" "How has school been?" "What are you excited about?" I wanted to know what was going on in their life because I feel like it helps me better know them in the classroom.

Participant 2 added, "Building relationships with the students is important. They have to know you care about them because otherwise they do not care about you or what you say." According to Cochran-Smith and Villegas (2014), upon entering teacher education programs, most preservice teachers have already developed preconceived attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about urban schools, the students who attend them, and what it may be like to teach in these settings.

In addition, secondary preservice teachers' expressed feelings of a cultural disconnect between the urban students and themselves. According to Gay (2014), preservice teachers frequently have little to no direct experience interacting with students who are different from themselves in terms of race, ethnicity, social class, and community norms; urban schools are characterized by these types of diversity. Because of their inexperience, preservice teachers often have no direct experience or knowledge base to draw upon to solve problems in real-world urban classrooms.

Focus group participants 1, 3, and 5 agreed that urban school students have a "culture of their own" that they (preservice teachers) know nothing about. Participant 1

stated, "I see there is a culture of its own in this urban school that gives them their identity. It is something that I was pretty much unaware of." Participant 3 commented,

I feel like the kids at this urban school have a different culture than I have. I come from the suburbs. I have only lived here while attending the university. So I am getting acclimated to the city's culture. But teaching them is going to be difficult because I do not know what kids in this area like. It is really different from me. I was trying to teach myself on their culture, but I learned that I actually had to learn from them.

Participant 4 said, "I think I have been pretty open minded. I try to talk to them and figure out their culture. I did not say, ok well, this student's Black so they fit in this culture. I just try to figure how do they interact and what is their main objective in the world." All of the participants in this study agreed that developing relationships with individuals who are culturally different from themselves had been a challenge and cannot be learned from a textbook. During her interview, Participant 6 said, "I do not think you can prepare yourself with a book. I think you have to prepare yourself by immersing yourself in it. There is a lot you cannot learn at college, you just have to be in it." Finally, Participant 1 stated that the cultural disconnect was real for him. He said,

This was probably the hardest area for me, because I am from a middle class family in a rural area. We did what we were supposed to do, we came in, we sat down, and we did our thing. Preparing myself to understand the culture of these kids was hard for me. I had to learn how to mentally understand where these kids are coming from. Secondary preservice teachers are motivated and excited about beginning their teaching careers; however, they recognize that these emotions are not enough to be successful in the urban school classroom. As Participant 2 said, "Teaching in an urban environment is either for you or it is really not for you." In her interview, Participant 3 stated,

It was interesting to see and then to watch their attitudes and behaviors change, how they acted differently towards me. It wasn't always positive. I feel like you have to go through this initiation. Once I spent time with them it got better. I think

it depended on who they trusted more. I had to work to build up the relationship. Participants recognized that, in order to make a difference, they had to connect with urban students. Connection involved trust and trust had to be earned.

Researchers have suggested that preservice teachers' educational attitudes, beliefs and perceptions are important for at least two reasons. First, preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions can impact their academic success as a university student (Akey, 2006). For example, preservice teachers who believe in their abilities to teach and who are motivated in developing their skills are more likely to engage in their learning activities (Pintrich, 2003). Second, pre-service teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions will have a major influence in their teaching practices when they begin to teach (Garvis, Fluckiger & Twigg, 2011). As a result, preservice teachers, who acknowledge and incorporate their motivation toward teaching, have the potential to improve the quality of their educational delivery.

Manuel and Hughes (2006) investigated the motivations of a cohort of preservice teachers in a five year teacher education program. Results showed three motivational factors: seeking personal fulfilment, making a difference in the lives of young people, and genuine interest in engaging and passing on information in one or more subject area contents. Merseth, Sommer and Dickstein (2008) reported that preservice teachers' identities, both personal and professional, not only were affected by their experiences in their urban school teaching practicums, but also those very identities affected their teaching experiences and environments. The authors found that as preservice teachers engaged with students who were different from themselves and in classroom environments that were different from their own experiences, understanding of personal identities, and professional roles essentially deepened.

Researchers in preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about urban schools, classrooms, and students emphasized the importance of addressing what motivates preservice teachers to willingly or unwillingly engage their urban school practicums (Manuel & Hughes, 2006). The willingness to engage involves how preservice teachers process their experiences in terms of identity and role, making a difference in students' lives, and the degree to which they feel that initial excitement is supported in their own learning endeavors as new professionals (Merseth et al., 2008). This literature and research aligns with and supports the finding because it demonstrates that preservice teacher excitement about teaching and about making a difference in the lives of urban students can be common among preservice teachers whose motivations and drives are to improve their own personal and professional development in the urban classroom.

Theme 2: Preservice Teachers Are Comfortable With the Subject Content but Feel Unprepared to Manage Culturally Diverse Classrooms

This finding aligns with RQ1, and it encompasses themes that include motivation and excitement, building relationships, and cultural disconnect. With regard to motivation and excitement with subject matter content but unprepared to manage culturally diverse classrooms, participants in all three phases of data collection eagerly talked about their desires to teach in their academic content areas. Participants talked about how they felt that their method courses prepared them for presenting the subject content, but they all expressed strong feelings of not being confident in their abilities to be successful teaching that subject in the urban school classroom. During the one on one interview, Participant 5 commented,

All I have been told is what I should do as a teacher in the classroom. In all of my method classes this semester, developing, planning, and writing lesson plans were the focus, but I learned how to do those things last semester. When are we going to learn how to implement the lesson plan along with everything else we will be expected to do as a teacher in the classroom?

From the focus group, Participant 5 stated, "You take all these wonderful classes, but they do not teach you what else is expected of you in the urban classroom, like how to manage everything." Participant 3 agreed by stating the following.

We are taught about the best case scenarios using the textbook. To better prepare us to teach in the urban school, we need to talk about the worst case scenarios. What do you do when everything is going wrong? In the seminar observations, the instructor facilitated a discussion about the newly implemented and anticipated changes in the School of Education teacher preparation program. Several of the participants acknowledged that the university faculty appears to recognize that changes need to be made in the programs, and several of the participants identified that they have witnessed changes in both the elementary and secondary teaching preparation courses. For example, they talked about the elementary and secondary teacher education curriculum that has been redesigned using the Danielson Framework (Danielson, 2013). The Danielson framework (2013) focuses on how to retain student culture in the content being taught. Participants 3, 5, and 6 valued this approach because it helped them to recognize and to close the gap in the cultural disconnect that they were feeling. Participant 3 specifically addressed this: "I never thought about the importance of recognizing cultural differences when teaching math. I mean, you know, math is math, right?"

With respect to the cultural disconnect and to building relationships with students, the seminar instructor explained that the university staff is attempting to align the revised elementary and secondary courses and to build a closer alliance between university faculty and the local urban school educators. The university staff members have established a collaborative co-teaching initiative with the teachers in the local schools. Participants shared that two of their instructors are presently teaching their methods classes at the urban school site where secondary preservice teachers are doing their field service practicums and that these two instructors meet with their classes twice a week on a rotational basis at the local urban school. Participant 4 claimed that having university faculty on site not only helped strengthen relationship building between local school faculty and preservice teachers, and it has become a model for relationship building in the urban classroom. Participant 4 stated the following.

Having [professor name] right there where I was doing my practicum gave me somebody to come to when I had questions about the students or when a situation occurred with the students that I was unprepared to manage. But more importantly, at least to me, was showing me that teaching in an urban school wasn't what you read about or heard about in the movies.

All of the participants in the one on one interviews, focus group, and observation seminars agreed that learning subject content is important; however, they also communicated their concerns about the absence of focus on building student relationships and on valuing and appreciating diversity in classrooms. They voiced their dismay with not being provided with learning across the curriculum tools to address the differences that exist in culturally diverse classrooms, effective teaching strategies to build cultural and ethnic awareness, relationship building techniques to foster and engage students in meaningful ways. Differences that exist were identified by participants during the general discussion in the seminars. These differences, which were concerns of the preservice teachers, included establishing classroom rules, facilitating smooth transitions between activities, monitoring student performance, and relationship building with the student population.

The literature on this finding presents several viewpoints concerning preservice teachers being comfortable in their subject content but unprepared to manage the culturally diverse classroom. Oliver and Wehby (2011) reiterated not only the essentialness of learning effective classroom management skills, but they also stated that a lack of training in preservice teacher education works to the detriment of all. Specific to urban classrooms, however, Ladson-Billings (2013) stated that effective classroom management skills demand a working knowledge of culturally responsive teaching. According to Bales and Saffold (2011), over the last two decades, the United States has become more diverse, yet most of the pre-service teachers in education programs do not feel prepared to teach in diverse school settings. They further reported that teacher preparation programs that partner with urban school preservice teachers should have a "working understanding of the systemic structural inequality extant in urban environments" (p. 83). It is important that preservice teachers are comfortable in their teaching environment.

Atkins-Coleman (2010) concluded that adequately preparing preservice teachers to teach in diverse classrooms requires informed university faculty and mentors who are able to model effective management skills in engaging students. Their results showed that for the study participants, the key element in student engagement that facilitated effective classroom management skills was culturally responsive teaching. Cochran-Smith and Fries (2011) concluded in their study that, due to the lack of knowledge about diversity of pre-service teachers throughout this country, there is a growing cultural disconnect between students and teachers. Sleeter (2012) suggested that cultural immersion programs have been advocated as a way to prepare pre-service teachers to meet the challenge of teaching in a diverse setting.

During the one on one interviews, Participants 2, 3, 5, and 6 talked about the need for MWU's School of Education to implement more research-based practices into their methods courses across the curriculum. They expressed their concerns of not feeling confident to teach a lesson in an urban school classroom so that the urban students would understand the content being taught. These participants also noted that there was a lack of opportunities to observe and practice what they learned in the university classroom so that they would be prepared to transfer that knowledge to the urban school classrooms during their field service practicums. Participant 2 said, "I need to be taught concrete ways that work- research based strategies." It is imperative that preservice teachers have exposure to multiple ways of learning in all their methods classes.

According to Laframboise and Shea (2010), preservice teachers need to receive support from university faculty in learning research-based strategies. Based on the results of their study, they reported that although preservice teachers have little difficulty appreciating research-based strategies which they learn in their preparation program, most have great difficulty incorporating those strategies into actual classroom practice. When faced with challenges, preservice teachers are more likely to revert to strategies that they experienced as K-12 students rather than use the research-based strategies they have learned. Laframboise and Shea concluded that two things are necessary for preservice teachers to make the transition from reverting to personal experience to applying research-based strategies: (1) they have to be exposed to multiple ways of learning in their methods classes; and (2) faculty must model each strategy taught before preservice teachers are required to attempt to use them.

Theme 3: Preservice Teachers Are Supported and Challenged by Faculty in Their Preparation to Teach in Urban School Settings

This finding aligns with RQ2, and it encompasses themes that include (a) secondary preservice teachers are unaware of how urban school students learn, (b) they

are unaware of urban school students' behaviors, (c) they are unaware of urban school environmental features, they receive positive support from some university faculty, and (d) they receive little support from some university faculty members. In response to the interview question, "What did faculty do to prepare you for teaching in an urban school?", two participants stated that they felt they were supported by university faculty, while four participants believed that they were not supported by faculty in their preparation to teach in urban schools. Participant 5 said, "I haven't really had a class that talks about how they [urban school students] learn." Participant 2 said, "In preparation, you take a whole lot of theory and not a lot about practicality. There is not a lot of true planning or true focus on educational technique. But truly prepared at MWU? Not at all." Participant 1 commented:

I did not get it. For example, maybe they have an IEP. Those were the students that I am not prepared to know what to do with. What do you do to get them to reach those goals? Some students are autistic, and some students are emotionally impaired or cognitively impaired. I do not think I am prepared to know what to do.

Participant 4 agreed, but broadened the context:

Faculty did not prepare us to teach in urban schools. We really did not talk about it. When we looked at the ACT scores for the different schools, I noticed that the urban schools were low, but we did not talk about why. We could have talked about it.

These participants indicated that they did not received support or feedback from university faculty about mini-lessons which they implemented during their practicums. Participants believed that lack of support and feedback was directly due to university instructors working with secondary preservice teachers in groups only, instead of working with them individually.

In contrast, Participants 3 and 6 felt that they were supported by faculty in their preparation to teach in the urban school. Participant 3 noted the following:

For me, it was more about the staff I encountered. Having my English professor as my guide, I think, was very valuable in my perception of urban schools and students in that environment. It was the same with my communications professor, who is very place-based and conscientious about community connectivity; he focused on things that [are about] mindfulness.

Participant 6 stated, "It was probably reading strategies. This class was taught by my English professor." The two participants acknowledged that these two classes were taught by two university faculty who chose to teach their methods courses at the partner urban school.

The majority of participants indicated that they were unaware of urban school students' behaviors, and all of the participants in the focus group discussion agreed that they were not supported by university faculty as a whole and were not prepared for what they experienced during their field service practicums. Participant 3 said, "Student behaviors change with different teachers. Students act differently towards teachers who they trusted or who they connected with more." Participant 2 added the following:

For me it was [understanding] the students with documented behavioral issues that was difficult when compared to the students with learning and emotional disabilities. There was a student whose stepdad did not want him in the house. I have never seen that before.

Participant 3 added the following to the discussion:

I think the situations I was least prepared for were the ones that just popped up when working with children. For example, there was a girl who was always fine. They (the teachers) took her cell phone away, and she freaked out. Just things like this, which are not related to the curriculum but arise when working with children, is what I would like to know more about.

During the one on one interviews, Participant 1 said, "The attitudes of the students were completely different than those I was raised with and those of the students I went to high school with." Participant 6 said, "Here you have more than I thought you would have. The behavior issues are different, but I did not see anything threatening." Others disagreed with Participant 6. Participant 3 stated, "I was really surprised to see the level of disrespectful and out of control behavior." Participant 2 commented, "What I observed is that the urban school is always a battle; if you cannot manage behavior, you cannot teach." Participant 4 further noted the following:

My being a permanent sub helped prepare me for the behavior problems. I learned that I had to be strict on the kids. But I still had a lot to learn. There were kids who defied authority. As I subbed, I had to learn how to call parents, and I had to sometimes talk to other teachers to see how they were doing in their classes.

During the debriefing session in the seminar observation, one of the participants asked the instructor this question: How do you deal with students who do not care and do not want to be in class? I was so frustrated when my mentor teacher asked me to cover her class while she stepped out. The kids were disruptive, and I could not tell them to get out. I was so frustrated to see this behavior.

In conversations about the realities of working in urban school environments, all participants in the individual interviews and the seminar observations responded that they were not supported by university faculty in their preparedness to teach in urban schools. In the individual interviews, I asked the participants to tell me what they learned in their university coursework about the characteristics of an urban school. Participant 1 shared the following observation:

Nothing really specific.... There is nothing really geared towards urban, rural or suburban schools. I think it might be a good thing to be able to study about our assigned schools in advance of working there. For example, we could learn about the school's budget and how materials and resources are acquired. If a staff member from the school presented this information, they could share, "Here is what we have to deal with. What do you think?" I am still trying to understand budgets and Title I. I think it is so important for teachers to understand where money comes from and how things get done within the school.

Participants 2, 4 and 6 expressed that they could not recall any information being provided. They identified that they would rely on learning through their experiences and through the information shared among secondary preservice teachers. Participant 5 added, "... there is no course, and I have not been taught anything about it." Participant 3

did offer a comment which suggested that the collaboration of the university faculty and the school educators leads to information sharing which is practical and site-based:

The only course in the education program in which I learned about the characteristics of an urban school was when I attended a class conducted at the partner urban school and taught by my English professor. But as far as my education courses preparing me, there was not a lot of information.

During the debriefing session in the seminar observations, one participant shared a situation for which she stated that she definitely had not been prepared. She told the class, "While I was in my mentor teacher's classroom, I witnessed an armed police officer with a large dog walking up and down the hallways." Another preservice teacher in the class clarified, "They were there looking for drugs. The dogs are trained to sniff for marijuana and chewing tobacco." The first preservice teacher then noted, "I had never seen anything like that; I was scared. When my mentor teacher returned, she closed the door and told me they were going to search the parking lot, too." This preservice teacher then asked the discussion group why students chew tobacco. One participant in the group responded, "They chew it to get high." The university instructor did not respond to the preservice teachers exchanges or continue the discussion of reported experiences in the urban school environment.

All participants recognized that having informed and supportive university faculty in their teacher preparation courses would help them to maintain motivation and foster confidence, whereas less informed or less engaged university faculty were sources of frustration. All participants expressed the need and desire for increased research-based practices that would help to develop learning strategies related to teaching in urban school environments.

Researchers have supported the finding that preservice teachers feel supported and challenged by faculty in their preparation to teach in urban school settings (Barron, 2015, Lafferty, 2015, Ronfeldt, 2012). The decisions made by two MWU faculty to move their methods classes from the university to the partner urban school is an example of bridging what Zeichner (2010) called "the traditional divide between campus and fieldbased teacher education" (p. 483). Zeichner suggested that the problem which has persistently impeded college and university-based preservice teacher education programs for many years is not so much whether preservice teachers' exposure to and experience within urban schools occurs early or late in their programs, but rather, that university educators do not know what schools are doing, and school educators do not know what universities are doing. In contrast, Darling-Hammond, Friedlaender, and Snyder (2014) posited that the reason that younger teachers are more likely to leave the teaching profession early in their careers is due to lack of preparation for the reality of the classroom, particularly the urban classroom. Henry (1996) stated that a major problem with new teacher retention is the lack of support from seasoned teachers and other educational professionals in the field. As Participant 1 stated, in the one on one interview, "It is like once you are done, that is it. They just throw you out and forget about you." To truly prepare preservice teachers to become effective in the classroom, university educators within the teacher education programs must provide preservice teachers with the support they need to develop the skills for classroom success throughout their earlier years as teaching professionals (Hoaglund, Birkenfeld, & Box, 2014).

Theme 4: Preservice Teachers Have the Desire to Thrive in Urban School Classrooms, and They Identified the Need for Increased Research-Based Practices and Urban School Experiences Throughout Their Undergraduate Education

This finding aligns with all three research questions, and it encompasses themes that include the following: (a) learning classroom management skills specific to urban classrooms; (b) translating theory into practice; (c) feeling a disconnect from university faculty; (d) providing more daily time spent in urban schools; (e) providing experiences in urban schools earlier within their program; and (f) providing experiences in urban schools longer than twelve weeks. During the focus group discussions, participants were asked, based on their experiences, what prepares a teacher to work in an urban school? In response to learning classroom management skills specific to urban classrooms, Participants 4 and 5 expressed the importance of learning how to manage an urban school classroom. Participant 2 added the following:

For me, the thing about teaching in an urban school that I have not learned a lot of is classroom management. In the university setting, I think, there needs to be more classroom management classes. Also, just being out in urban schools, it would be helpful to observe what the teachers do and to step in the classroom to experience how to handle certain situations.

During the one on one interviews, all participants had concerns about classroom management in urban schools. Participants 3, 4, and 5 agreed that all they have learned about classroom management has been experienced and learned on their own through their substitute work in the urban schools. Participant 2 clarified this:

The biggest thing that is lacking is there are no classroom management classes for secondary teachers. And classroom management is key [to success]; it is the be all and end all. You cannot teach if you cannot manage, and in an urban school it is always a battle.

Participant 1 pointed out that she used her observations in her mentor teachers' classrooms and asked questions about classroom management issues. She commented:

I observed how students act differently from classroom to classroom, and so I tried to gauge the other teachers by what they were doing and how that was enticing the students to act worse or better. I asked questions, and I saw how different teachers managed their classrooms, and saw how the students reacted to the teachers. If we observed more, it would help.

In the seminar observations, the faculty instructor addressed classroom management by showing a number of short videos from Wong (2013). These videos included lessons about effective teaching, well-managed classrooms, classroom readiness, seating, roll call, and effective discipline plans. The secondary preservice teachers were instructed to take notes for open discussion following the videos. They were then asked if they had observed their mentor teachers using any of the strategies shown in the films. Some commented that they had observed their mentor teachers using the same procedures, and some had not. One preservice teacher commented, "At my school, the assigned seating does not work because there are not enough seats for all of the students."

During one of the seminar sessions, secondary preservice teachers completed two activities relative to the video topics: (a) designing their classroom for 35 students and (b) discussing why they should have classroom rules. The instructor emphasized that

successful teachers present their classroom rules clearly and give their students the reasons why the rules are needed. In another seminar session observed, preservice teachers discussed classroom interruptions and what they can do to eliminate them. The instructor suggested that they talk to their mentor teachers for suggestions. Preservice teachers suggested that they needed more time to observe in their mentor teachers' classrooms, and one preservice teacher suggested rotating classrooms to observe different teachers would be extremely helpful.

Translating theory into practice was another theme related to this finding. In the interviews, participants were asked what recommendations for change they would have to better prepare future teachers to teach in urban schools. A repeating theme was the need for more practice and less theory. Participant 1 was explicit: "I do not know if theory is enough. I just think you have to be in it." Participant 3 acknowledged the need for theory and did not devalue its importance, but stressed a greater need for actual practice and more of it. Participant 3 was concerned with the frustration and confusion that occurs when what has been taught formally falls apart in actual practice. "Those theories break down and then you are kind of stuck. You are, 'like why didn't this theory work? That's what they told me to do.' So, you definitely need the practical experience." Participant 2 believed that not only was it necessary to be physically present in urban classrooms or to ascertain how theory might look, but also stressed the element of understanding urban communities.

We should have actual course work, not in African American history and social inequality and injustice, that is all well and good and needs to be known, but at the same time I need to know how to deal with the community specifically, how to teach kids specifically, concrete ways that work, research-based strategies, specifics not theory and history. It is important, but it is not multiple course work that is important, the concrete needs to be taught.

Others also recognized the need for developing teaching skills on site, within the actual community. Participant 4 felt that more observations were needed during secondary preservice teachers' field work and that "the university needs to offer more classes of campus." Participant 1 believed that specific classes needed to be taught off-campus and onsite: "Your methods classes should all have to be in an urban school setting because you cannot learn all you need to know in the university classroom."

To achieve a more practical understanding of urban school environments, participants named specific means by which they believed that this could occur. Participant 5, for example, focused on school of education faculty and a form of education that is discussed frequently in the literature that is tied to basic sociology concepts.

University faculty should be following or at least be versed in the ideas of placebased education and how community shapes an environment. Even if they do not follow that philosophy, I feel like it needs to be taught across the board.

In the focus group discussions, Participants 2 and 4 agreed that they have been taught a lot of theories on what to do and what not to do, and they have been presented with a lot of content and basic skills. What they feel they need, however, is more practice and more exposure to the students in the urban classrooms. Participant 2 said, "I think it would be a good opportunity to go out in the field to test those theories before you are at the end of your degree so you know what works and does not work for you." Participant

6 agreed and added, "I do not think we are given enough practice time in the urban classroom learning how to implement the theories and procedures we learn in the university classroom." Participants expressed feelings of disconnect from university faculty. In the focus group, Participant 3 stated the following:

If the teachers in the education department had a better support system for students in the program, our experience and preparation would be a lot better. There are a lot of university faculty members that do not know what we do in our school assignments. I have talked to students who are going to be doing their student teaching next semester, and they have made statements such as, "I am placed at this school, and I have no idea what I am doing or how it is going to go because nobody is telling me anything. I do not know what I am supposed to do."

Participant 4 expressed frustration with unequal standing between professors and secondary preservice teachers when it comes to practicing what one preaches and teaches and failing to model good teaching methods themselves.

One thing I have noticed is that our professors do not do the things themselves that we are told that we have to do. Like the way they write exams, the way they plan their days. They do not do any of it for us the way they make us do it in planning for our students. That has been weird for me. I am being tested on my work and it has to be like followed to a tee and yet my professors do not have to do that, they do not even use those methods themselves. They do not write out clear directions for assignments like they teach us that we have to do. This is frustrating. They should do what they ask us to do. Participant 5 added to the discussion: I agree with Participant 4. In my methods class, we were taught to make a bubble map, and the professor informed my class about how and why we should use it, but the instructors in the urban schools do not have to do that because they have been doing it for so long, they do not need it. I get that; they are really efficient at their jobs, but the professors at the university should lead by example, and show us that they are doing it, so when we see it, we can model it.

There was agreement among all participants in the one on one interviews, focus group and seminar observations that MWU's School of Education should provide more daily time spent in the partner urban schools, and that the field service practicum experiences should begin earlier within their program. The last theme related to this finding is providing experiences in urban schools longer than 12 weeks. Participants in the focus group and interviews were candid in sharing their responses.

During the interviews, Participant 1 suggested,

I think it would be best if you could work like a block-on and a block-off. Half of the semester should be spent only in the urban classroom working with the students. Half of it should be back on the campus. And I am not just talking about walking in to the urban classroom and sitting there while a teacher teaches. I am talking about you walk in and the teacher teaches first hour and you get the rest of the day. Because the more you are in there teaching, I think the better teacher you are going to be.

Participant 2 responded,

True experiences prior to student teaching. Have the field work start right there on campus where they have the Early College and they have the Early Childhood Development Center on campus. Students need to be pushed in and get the experience sooner and longer than year four or five of college.

Participant 3 stated,

It was really profound to me when my mentor teacher said that most teachers are prepared to teach from a middle class perspective, but a lot of students are not coming from that perspective anymore. I think we need more classroom time at the urban schools. I know it might not be easy, but if they want us prepared to teach we need more time interacting with the kids.

Participants 4, 5, and 6 agreed that if the School of Education really wants to improve their preservice teachers' understanding about teaching in an urban setting then they have to be immersed into the school sooner and longer.

A study by Waddell (2011) explored preservice teachers' perceptions of both urban school settings and their teacher education program which had been redesigned to relate to teaching in urban schools. Waddell recommended that teacher preparation programs offer opportunities for preservice teachers to "cross cultural borders to gain a broad and deep understanding of urban students and urban schools" (p. 24). Cultural borders, Waddell explained, are the stark differences that exist between groups that serve as each group's defining characteristics and norms. Waddell concluded that creating opportunities and carefully designed experiences outside the educational classroom can heighten learning and have a significant impact on preparing preservice teachers to teach in urban school settings.

Klein et al. (2015) described a collaborative effort undertaken by the researchers as preservice teacher residents in a state university program while doing their internships at a local urban school district. They investigated the impact of implementing researched based teaching practices in an urban setting. The research-based practices described by the authors included the following: building and emerging teacher identity, modeling effective teacher leadership, and providing a total or partial immersion residency teacher education program. In examining research-based practices, the authors concluded that the myriad approaches to teaching and learning in urban schools that are the mainstay of research-based practices – immersion, introspection, collaboration, mentor modeling, and support – are necessary for successfully preparing preservice teachers. Central to research-based practice is the self-awareness that is developed by the preservice teacher as a teacher and a learner. Waddell (2011) and Klein et al. (2015) recognized frustrations experienced by preservice teachers entering urban school environments. Addressing those frustrations and remedying the situations through research-based practices required willing collaborative efforts from all parties involved – preservice teachers, schools of education faculty, and the urban schools themselves. Feelings expressed by all participants in this study emphasized not only their need but also their want of more and in depth preparation with research-based practices along with strong support from an informed faculty.

Discrepant Cases

In this qualitative case study, the data collected from one-on-one interviews, focus group, and observations were used to explore, examine, and identify secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of their preparedness to teach in urban school settings. All data were aligned with the research questions and the emerged themes; therefore, there were no discrepant cases.

Evidence of Quality

To address the evidence of the quality of the findings, all data were collected and analyzed in accordance with the plan approved by Walden IRB. No data were collected until I received IRB approval and a signed letter of cooperation from the research site. All participants were contacted via email regarding their participation in this study. Each participant received and signed a student participant consent letter. Any questions participants had were addressed at that time. Only the participants who signed a consent letter were interviewed in this study.

First, I conducted one on one interviews with individuals in a secured office located at the research site. I gave all participants sufficient time to answer each question. I used probing and follow-up questions during the interviews. All interviews were conducted using the proper protocol. The interviews were recorded, transcribed verbatim, and stored in a password protected Microsoft Word document labeled Participant A through F to protect participant identities.

Secondly, I facilitated a focus group discussion, held in a secured classroom on the research site. Each participant was assigned a place card with a number to be used for identification. The numbers were displayed on place cards that were referred to during the discussion to assist the participants in remembering all participants' assigned numbers. The focus group began with introductions, clarifications, and the purpose of this study. Any questions or concerns were addressed at that time. Participants had already been informed about and given their consent for the focus group discussion being audio taped. As the facilitator, I kept the participants engaged and on topic, all the participants were comfortable in answering the questions, and participated enthusiastically in the discussions.

Lastly, I was a nonparticipant observer of two 45-minute preservice teacher practicum seminars. I did not directly interact with the participants during these sessions. I observed the discussions between the university faculty and the secondary preservice teachers to capture the perceptions and experiences of the preservice teachers' daily work in urban schools. The site of my nonparticipant observation took place on the research site campus where preservice teachers were attending a mandatory course that ran concurrent with their field service practicum. The university faculty instructor moderated the session, helped preservice teachers navigate and identify difficulties, and guided preservice teachers in possible solutions. Preservice teachers related their experiences in a casual conversational manner, shared insights, and problem solved with the instructor's guided scaffolding method. As a nonparticipant observer, I watched, listened, and took notes. The purpose of the observations was to complement, reinforce, and build upon the interviews and focus group by gathering more data on the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban schools as they described their experiences in their own words and without researcher prompting.

The data were collected by using three different data collection sources to gather evidence about the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers' regarding their preparation to teach in urban school settings. The three sources that were used to gather data were the following: one on one interviews with six preservice teachers (Appendix A); a focus group with five preservice teachers (Appendix B); and two field service practicum seminar observations which I recorded on the protocol instrument (Appendix C). I reviewed the transcripts from the interviews, for relevant data that related to the problem statement and research questions guiding this study. As I read through each participant's transcript, I created a story board by writing repeating ideas, themes, quotations, and keywords on note paper. Each participant's comments were assigned a different color as different participants often use similar words or phrases to describe the same idea. In the second phase of analyzing the data, I searched the relevant data again for repeating ideas among the participants.

When participants consented to participate in this study, I explained to them that I would be using member checking. Member checking was completed to provide the participants with an opportunity to review the findings to verify the accuracy of their input. I made appointments with the participants to review the findings in person to confirm the accuracy or to suggest revisions to the findings. Three participants suggested minor changes, which I incorporated into the language of the findings. Member checking provided credibility of the findings and interpretations.

To maintain trustworthiness, triangulation was completed and the findings were compared across the three data sets to substantiate the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about teaching in urban settings. I observed participants in university seminar settings to collect data on experiences and perceptions shared with university personnel. I interviewed those same participants to gather their perceptions of their experiences and feelings about teaching in urban school settings. Finally, I conducted a focus group to allow participants to explore ideas about urban school teaching. To triangulate the data, I compared the data collected from the three sources in order to gain a greater perspective about the data. By comparing one data source with another, I was able to cross check for less obvious findings, potential bias, and possible issues within the data. "The most important advantage presented by using multiple sources of evidence is the development of converging lines of enquiry" (Yin, 2009, p. 115). Yin (2014) further stated that the findings of a case study are more authentic and convincing when a variety of data sources are available. By interviewing 11 secondary preservice teachers, I was able to gather various perspectives on my research questions. This cross-verification process provided assurance that the data were consistent and aligned. By using the process of member checking and triangulation, I made every effort to ensure that the findings captured the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban schools in their own words and without researcher prompting.

Conclusion

By exploring the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about their preparation to teach in urban schools, I addressed three research questions. The research questions were related to the participants' perceptions of preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, participants' perceptions about preservice teachers' preparedness to teach in urban school settings, and to identify participants' recommendations for potentially effective approaches that the School of Education could implement for preparing preservice teachers to achieve success in urban school settings. In Section 4, I explored the three research questions as they related to the four findings:

• RQ1: What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about teaching in urban settings?

- RQ2: What are secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about their preparedness for teaching in urban settings?
- RQ3: What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve secondary preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings?

These findings reflect the concerns of secondary preservice teachers about their university education preparation. The data collection methods gave a voice to concerns of the preservice teachers. Section 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Through analyzing the data, I discovered that secondary preservice teachers are excited and concerned about making a difference in urban school classrooms. The preservice teachers reported their comfort with the subject content of their university majors, but they felt that they are unprepared to manage culturally diverse classrooms. Preservice teachers felt both supported and challenged by faculty in their preparation to teach in urban school settings. Teachers indicated that they have the desire to thrive in urban school classrooms, and they identified the need for increased research-based practices and urban school experiences throughout their undergraduate education. These ideas were verbalized during the one-on-one interviews and focus group discussions with the participants in this study.

The purposes of this qualitative case study were (a) to explore the perceptions of secondary preservice teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, (b) to examine secondary preservice teachers' perceptions of preparedness for teaching in urban school settings, and (c) to identify potentially effective approaches for preparing secondary preservice teachers to achieve success in urban school settings. The university's goal is to prepare teachers to deliver student centered curricula. The School of Education is supporting preservice teachers through positive measures to improve the university's preparation program.

I chose a case study approach because it allowed me to collect the reported perceptions and expressed ideas of secondary preservice teachers about working in urban school settings and to record their ideas about the types of preparation that would best serve future preservice teachers to be more prepared to teach in urban school settings.

114

Data were collected in three phases: interviews (one on one, face to face), focus group, and observations (nonparticipant). A purposeful sampling approach was used to select secondary preservice teachers for this study. Data were collected from 11 secondary preservice teachers who were enrolled in MSU's teacher education program and who were completing their field service practicum experiences in a local partner urban school setting. Three research questions guided this study: (a) What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about teaching in urban school settings? (b) What are secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about their preparedness for teaching in urban school settings? (c) What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve secondary preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings?

Four themes emerged from an analysis of the data: (a) secondary preservice teachers are excited and concerned about making a difference in urban school classrooms; (b) secondary preservice teachers are comfortable with the subject content but feel unprepared to manage culturally diverse classrooms; (c) secondary preservice teachers are supported and challenged by faculty in their preparation to teach in urban school settings; and (d) secondary preservice teachers have the desire to thrive in urban school classrooms, and they identified the need for increased research-based practices and urban school experiences throughout their undergraduate education. Section 5 presents my interpretation of findings, recommendations for further study, and implications for social change.

Interpretation of the Findings

The purposes of this study were (a) to explore the perceptions of secondary teachers regarding teaching in urban school settings, (b) to examine secondary preservice teachers' perceptions of preparedness for teaching in urban school settings, and (c) to identify potentially effective approaches for preparing secondary preservice teachers to achieve success in urban school settings. Guided by the conceptual framework of Vygotsky's ZPD (1978) and the concept of scaffolding (Wood, Bruner, & Ross, 1976), I analyzed the data and explored the connection between these concepts and the gap in practice that exists between preservice teacher learning needs and the university's program delivery.

The conceptual framework, based on sociocultural theory, ZPD, and scaffolding, is an organizing feature that states that individuals' social experiences shape their ways of thinking and interpreting the world. The academic development of people is connected to their sociocultural environments, and learning is the result of the interaction with individuals, other people within the environment, and cultural objects, all of which contribute to the social formation of an individual's mind (Vygotsky, 1978; Wertsch, 1991). In addition, the two concepts of ZPD and scaffolding are interdependent. ZPD refers to individuals' skill development in particular academic areas (Castellano & Matthews, 2014) described by Vygotsky (1978) as "determined through problem solving under adult guidance, or in collaboration with more capable peers" (p. 86). The concept of scaffolding involves the most knowledgeable persons (MKPs) who, by example, show the learner how to solve problems. This interpretation of the study findings is organized around the three research questions and addresses the pertinent roles of ZPD and scaffolding in secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of teaching in urban schools.

The following conclusions are based on the four emergent themes that address the research questions. Each conclusion encompasses one or more of the themes based on the outcomes in Section 4 and supported in the literature. From these general categories of data, four themes emerged, which frame the conclusions.

Theme 1

The first conclusion is that secondary preservice teachers need specific preparation in the university classroom to teach in urban schools. The preservice teachers in this study were enthusiastic about their career choice to be teachers. Their university program, partnered with the local urban school district, brought preservice teachers face to face with challenges they had not anticipated when they began their studies. The biggest challenge they encountered was confronting a university decision to require the preservice teachers to complete their internships with an urban school environment experience. During the interviews, I asked the participants about their practicum experiences teaching in urban schools. Although their overall responses could be characterized as positive, six of the 11 participants expressed surprise at one or more conditions of their program. These six participants expressed feelings of anxiety and nervousness regarding the unknown experiences they would encounter when they arrived at the urban school.

During the interviews, several secondary preservice teachers used the word *different* to describe the school, indicating that this urban school setting was different

from what they had experienced in their K-12 education. Howard and Milner (2014) explained that preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions are largely constructed by their own school experiences, the communities in which they live, and the media. This difference, preservice teachers expressed, not only encompassed the urban school environment, but also affected their ability to build relationships with urban school students. When asked to describe experiences with urban school students during the interview, Participant 2 acknowledged that she was able to build some relationships, "but not very deep." She attributed this to the fact that, during the field service practicum, she did not have the opportunity to work directly with the students and she was only in the classroom twice a week. She noted, "I was told to hang back and just watch." Participant 6 said that she felt challenged when faced with building relationships with urban schools students. During her interview, she expressed her nervousness and shared that, "My mentor teacher was great. She was good with relationships. I watched her when I was in her classroom and was able to ask her questions." These two experiences are examples of ZPD and scaffolding.

In the first example, the mentor teacher in the role of the MKP did not take advantage of the opportunity to provide the scaffolding needed for the preservice teacher to solve her problem of building relationships with urban students. In contrast, the second experience is an example of the mentor teacher modeling the way a teacher should build a relationship with a student in the classroom setting. In this experience, the mentor teacher took on the role of the MKP and provided the scaffolding for the preservice teacher to help with the challenge (problem) of building relationships specific to urban school students. In the interviews and focus group discussions, the participants communicated that they felt a cultural disconnect with urban school students. Secondary preservice teachers said that they were not prepared for how urban school students interacted with one another. Participant 4, for example, described two male students making chest and hand physical contact when engaging each other in the hall. Initially, Participant 4 was undecided as to whether this was the start of a fight or simply a greeting style.

Secondary preservice teachers also stated that they were not familiar with the music that urban students listened to, or the way that urban school students dressed. Preservice teachers shared that they had "these ideas" of what they thought urban school students would be like from what they saw on television, in the movies, and heard from their friends. In the focus group, Participants 2, 3, and 5 agreed that urban students were really into what they, preservice teachers, identified as hip-hop culture. They noted that urban school students would hum what preservice teachers labeled hip-hop songs and listen to hip-hop music when walking through the halls. Further, preservice teachers' perceptions included descriptions of students listening to music "all the time on their phones" and "during class." Participant 3 emphasized that he saw students "listening to the music even when they were in the bathroom!" All of the participants in the focus group felt that everything that the urban school students did revolved around hip-hop music, including the way urban school students dressed and the way they talked.

In the focus group, Participant 5 summed it up by saying, "I see it as there is more of a culture of its own in urban schools, that I know nothing about." All other participants' nodded in agreement. According to Washburn-Moses, Kopp, and Hettersimer (2012), the field service practicum is the most significant component of the

119

learning experience for novice teachers. In order for preservice teachers to see the big picture of learning and teaching, Washburn-Moses et al. maintained it is vital that preservice teachers receive hands-on experiences with the students they will be teaching so that they can be allowed to interpret their own experiences. Interpreting their own experiences occurs within their ZPDs, and requires support and scaffolding from one or more MKPs. The university faculty must review and revise the educational program to align with their partnership with the urban schools.

Theme 2

The second conclusion is that university faculty need to reevaluate their functioning knowledge of urban schools and what is needed for secondary preservice teachers to be successful in the urban classroom. Teacher education programs must prepare preservice teachers for a classroom that may be far different from the ones they experienced during their K-12 educations. According to the Brookings Institution Metropolitan Policy Program (2010), many preservice teachers are from White middle class backgrounds and were raised in suburban and rural areas. The program reported that the future workplace for many preservice teachers will be in urban classroom settings with increasing racial and ethnic diversity. Schaffer et al. (2014) stated that teacher preparation programs are falling short in their goal to train preservice teachers to work with diverse student populations. This is a crucial point because research indicates that teacher effectiveness is directly tied to teacher proficiency (Darling-Hammond, 2014; Gay, 2014). As preservice teachers expressed their attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions regarding their preparedness to teach in urban school settings, there was unanimous agreement. From the interviews, focus group, and observations, participants felt that they were not prepared to teach in urban school environments. During the interviews, all of the participants shared feelings of being unaware of how urban school students learn, student behaviors found in urban schools, and urban school environmental features.

Participants agreed that they knew little about the learning characteristics of urban school students when they began their practicum experience. I asked the participants, "What did you learn in your course work about the learning characteristics of urban school students?" Participants 1, 3, and 6 indicated that they only remembered reading and discussing Wong's (2013) *The First Days of School*. Participant 6 stated, "That helped me to know how to start the year off, but that didn't have anything to do with learning how students learn or anything to do with teaching in an urban school." In the focus group, Participant 3 noted that there were no specific classes that dealt with the learning characteristics of urban students. Participants 1, 2, 4, and 5 agreed that, in the classes they had taken, they learned how to write lesson plans and unit plans but learned nothing related to how urban students learn.

Participants described experiences that they were not expecting when observing classrooms at the urban schools. For example, Participant 3 described a situation in which she was asked to substitute teach for her mentor teacher, and she said the students were "terrible" and she had "never seen the class that bad." She wanted to cry, and she was frustrated because she was not prepared and did not know what to do in this situation. Although difficulties in substitute teaching have been well documented (Driedger-Ennis, 2014; Kivunja, 2015; Lai, 2013; Zubrzycki, 2012), Participant 3 attributed the difficulties she had as a substitute in the classroom to teaching in urban schools. In this situation, a

MKP would have benefited the preservice teacher's learning and understanding by conducting a debriefing session and by providing the necessary scaffolding.

Haberman (2012) stated that managing student behavior can be a major concern and a difficult task for novice teachers entering urban schools. Further, on average 30% of teachers who leave the profession often cite a lack of adequate preparation as one of the reasons for their departure (Darling-Hammond, 2010). The National Commission for Teaching and America's Future (2012) however, recorded an even higher rate of 50% of urban teachers leaving the profession within their first five years of teaching. These teachers cited behavior problems as a major factor influencing their decision to leave. In my study, the participants of both the interview and the focus groups, expressed that they were not prepared for the student behavior observed and encountered during their field service practicums.

In the focus group, Participant 3 stated that she was least prepared for the situations that "just happened." For example, during her observations, a female student whom the preservice teacher described as "normally well behaved" had her cell phone taken away. Participant 3 explained, "The student started yelling at the teacher and freaking out." She explained "These types of behaviors that are not related to the curriculum, but arise when working with students, we do not discuss in our classes." Participant 1 and 2 shared that they were not prepared to work with special needs students who were included in the general education classrooms. They related that they witnessed students who were, as Participant 2 referred "out of control and who did not listen." Participant 2 suggested that "maybe we could go a little bit further in our courses

about this type of situation and what that means and some of the things that could be put into place to help those students."

Participants in the interviews, focus group, and observations acknowledged unawareness of environmental features throughout the classrooms and the building. The attrition of new and experienced teachers has become a challenge for school districts throughout the United States, particularly in urban districts. Buckley, Schneider and Shang (2004) investigated the importance of facility quality as a predictor in the decision of teachers to leave or stay in their current position. According to their study, "teachers might be willing to take lower salaries in exchange for better working conditions" (p. 10). Hanushek and Luque (2000) argue that, although teacher salaries are a main criteria when looking for a job; school conditions may be just as important as salary in the retention decision.

In the observations, one preservice teacher described her astonishment when she saw armed police with dogs looking for drugs in school lockers. She communicated that she had never seen anything like that before. When I asked participants about prevalent, urban school-wide concerns, such as facilities, maintenance, safety, and supplies, Participant 5 commented on having to be "buzzed in" before entering the school building, something she had not experienced in her K-12 schools. Participant 6 said, "They keep it pretty clean here." Participant 6 added, "You walk in and people from other schools even say, oh, my God, it's so clean here." Participant 4 said, "I feel safe here; there is always a police officer here, and I like that I do not have to go through a metal detector like I am going to jail." I asked the focus group to describe the urban school setting; Participant 2 said, "There just doesn't seem to be enough resources and money going to the school to improve the infrastructure and to improve the resources available for students to continue their learning."

Theme 3

The third and final conclusion addresses the School of Education program. Although there have been program changes in the classroom curriculum, the School of Education needs to implement changes that include an increase in direct experiences in urban schools and communities. Direct experiences need to be action oriented that engage preservice teachers in community projects, more time on task, and personal interaction with urban students, their families, and the community in general. There is a need, not only to acknowledge the disconnect between the university and the partner school based program but also how that disconnect affects preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about urban students, urban schools, and teaching in general.

Zeichner (2010) suggested that the problem that has persistently impeded college and university-based preservice teacher education programs for many years is that universities do not know what schools are doing and schools do not know what universities are doing. Zeichner, Payne, and Brayco (2015) addressed this specific to urban schools and asserted three reasons for this disconnect: (a) supervising teachers in K-12 settings do not know enough about preservice teachers' university method courses; (b) university instructors do not know enough about curriculum or specific practices taught and implemented in K-12 settings; and (c) the length of field service experiences is too short.

Secondary preservice teachers recommended approaches that MWU's School of Education could implement to improve their preparation to teach in the urban school classroom similar to those suggested by Zeichner et al. (2015). Participants felt that, specific to the urban school classroom, they were not prepared and needed preparation in specific areas. Some of those specific areas included that the program needs to address the feelings of disconnect between faculty and preservice teachers during the field service practicum. Also, the program needs to provide training in classroom management skills specific to the urban classroom with methods courses that translate theory into practice. Additionally, the program needs to provide more daily time spent in the urban school, experiences in urban schools need to occur earlier within the program, and need to be longer than 12 weeks.

Participants 3 and 6 said that they received positive support from two specific faculty. Participant 3 praised the two faculty instructors for making the decision to teach their methods courses twice a week at the partner school site. In addition, Participant 3 indicated that having her professor on site as her guide to talk to was "valuable in developing my perception of urban schools and students in that environment." Participant 6 commented that the two faculty instructors were "phenomenal." She emphasized that they were there to answer her questions, she was able to be honest with them, and if she did not understand something, she was not embarrassed to admit that she did not understand and that made her feel good.

In contrast, Participants 1, 2, and 5 stated that they received no support from university faculty. Participant 1 said, "I think they tried, but I really did not get the support that I needed. I felt like they push you through, and you are just left there, hopefully you do well and maybe you do not." Participant 2 said that she was "thrown into a teacher's classroom" where that teacher was "definitely on the burnt-out spectrum of her career." Participant 2 determined that she did not "glean very much" from that observation experience. Participant 5 said, "Honestly, I feel I was not given any support. I have just kind of been told what I should be doing as a teacher, but I am not prepared."

In comments made by participants in both the focus group and in my observations of the debriefings, they agreed that classroom management is a major concern. In the focus group, Participant 5 indicated that a teacher can know his or her subject, but "if you cannot manage the classroom everything can go wrong." Participant 4 agreed, "I have not had any classroom management training or experience." Participant 2 said, "In the university classroom setting, there needs to be more classroom management classes." During the observations, several participants talked about classroom management concerns and how they did not think they had been prepared with strategies to use to keep the classroom under control.

In the interviews, Participant 1 described how the mentor teacher did not have control of her classroom: "The students would not stop talking and the mentor teacher was just screaming at the students to be quiet." Participant 1 said the whole experience was very frustrating and she had no idea how she would have handled it if she had been the teacher. Garland, Garland, and Vasquez (2013) found that preservice teachers have feelings of uncertainty about managing urban classroom behaviors and want earlier access to actual classroom experiences. Participant 5 expressed a need for more instruction specifically in evidence-based practices for behavior management when working with diverse student populations.

Participants in the interviews and focus groups agreed that they needed courses that used research-based practices specific to urban school settings. Participants wanted training in effective practices in dealing with difficult classroom situations not just the "best case scenarios" usually presented by faculty. Participants identified that they needed more practice and less theory. In the focus group, Participant 2 recognized that the university faculty teaches a lot of theory, but expressed her concern by stating, "Sometimes those theories break down and then you are stuck. Then you ask yourself why this theory didn't work, what do I do now?" In the interview, Participant 2 said, "All my classes have been about theory and not a lot about practicality." Waddell (2013) stated, "Understanding of self can be critical in the formation of individual candidates' development of cultural critical conscious as their identity as a teacher in urban communities develops" (p. 10). Waddell emphasized that research-based practices can have a profound effect on preservice teachers.

There was unanimous agreement from the participants in the interviews, focus group, and observations that the program needs to provide secondary preservice teachers with more daily time spent in urban school, and provide field service practicums earlier and longer within the program. During the interviews, Participant 1 suggested that the field service practicum rotate through the school year "like a co-op program" allowing preservice teachers to spend time totally immersed in the urban school and then exclusive time in the classroom. Participant 2 suggested "immersion in the urban classroom early. Beginning in the sophomore year of the program, not waiting until the last year." During the focus group, all participants indicated that they needed more time per day, more days per week, and more weeks throughout their entire education program in the urban classroom with the

faculty instructor, identified feelings of unpreparedness and attributed that to not spending enough time in the urban school classroom.

Washburn-Moses et al. (2012) showed that early field experiences have positive outcomes with the preservice teachers who participated in their study. Their results showed that early field experiences increased preservice teachers' desires to become teachers, increased preservice teachers' understanding of diverse student populations, and gained knowledge of the characteristics of a good teacher and good teaching. Shaffer, Gleich-Bope, and Copich's (2014) findings indicated that early and longer field service practicums, where preservice students collaborate with university faculty and related course work, can have positive influences on preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about teaching in urban schools. Early and extended immersion, researchbased practices in classroom management, and active problem solving with university faculty can inform preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions in meeting their needs for becoming successful in urban school environments.

Implications for Social Change

The implications for social change from this research study concern benefits for secondary preservice teachers, for teachers and administrators in the school of education, and for urban school students and educators. Identifying preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about urban schools, teaching in urban schools, and their preparedness to teach in urban schools helps inform responsible decision making in college and university teacher education programs. Schools of education may address gaps in preservice teachers' understandings of urban environments by creating courses and establishing support networks that provide real-world solutions to problems that

preservice teachers face. Additionally, research-based strategies for classroom management can be put into practice as preservice teachers complete their practicums and student teaching.

As preservice teachers develop personally and professionally, the urban students they teach benefit. As schools of education struggle to continuously improve their programs to meet the needs of their preservice teachers, faculty will necessarily need to become more informed as well. As preservice teachers enter increasingly diverse classrooms, knowing and understanding the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions that preservice teachers bring with them can guide teacher education curricula and faculty professional development. Faculty would then be prepared to work with preservice teachers to expand awareness of self and others in developing relevant and culturally responsive pedagogies in urban classrooms. This in turn, would benefit the urban schools in which preservice teachers find themselves.

The findings of this study can help to develop and promote the social well-being of urban schools and students by contributing to the knowledge base about the needs of secondary preservice teachers and by initiating strategies and approaches to effectively address the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about teaching in urban schools. The findings of this study can help encourage and develop collaboration between the university faculty, partnered urban school, administrators, teachers, students and community. By implementing these procedures and plans, the process towards social change can begin to develop.

Recommendations for Action

Based on the findings in this case study, there are two recommendations for action. The recommendations are based on faculty collaboration and research-based practices to address secondary preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about preparedness to teach in urban school settings.

Recommendation #1: Establish direct collaboration among university faculty, partnered urban school principals, mentor teachers, and community organizations to create experiences that include course work, field work, and community work. The findings of this study revealed that preservice teachers felt that they were not prepared to teach in urban school classrooms and needed more direct, ongoing experiences. Discussions in the literature related to the reform of teacher preparation programs suggested the need for more collaboration between university and school, especially when preparing preservice teachers to teach in urban school environments (Catapano & Huisman, 2010; Schaffer, 2012).

To date, there has been no substantial collaboration or planning between the MWU's School of Education and their partnered urban schools. At present, there are only two MWU School of Education faculty members who have agreed to teach their courses at the urban school site. Based on the data collected, I recommend that the university faculty meet with urban school administrators, mentor teachers, and representatives from the community to determine some possible activities or experiences that preservice teachers can participate in prior to their student teaching that relate directly to the teacher preparation program. These experiences could be designed to give preservice teachers

opportunities to work in urban schools and experience first-hand what is like to work in urban school environments on a daily basis.

Recommendation # 2: Provide more research-based experiences in the urban school environment. The findings in this study revealed that preservice teachers desire to thrive in urban schools, and they identified the need for increased research-based practices and urban school experiences. Participants in this study stated that they had feelings of a cultural disconnect with urban school students. In addition, they expressed an unawareness of urban school environmental features. The literature stresses that when new teachers are comfortable in the urban community that surrounds the school where they teach, then they feel comfortable as part of the urban school community (Davis, 2013; Delpit, 2012).

At present, because there are only two university faculty who have agreed to teach their methods courses at the urban school site, I recommend that MWU's School of Education leadership faculty meet with the partnered school principals and mentor teachers to discuss plans for year-long preservice teacher project-based learning experiences. This project-based learning would be specific activity based experiences. Activity based components within the project should address the needs identified by urban school key participants (principals and mentor teachers) pertaining to preservice students' involvement in service-oriented projects that would benefit the urban community. Activities should be based on the needs of the community.

Projects such as student youth councils, neighborhood enhancements, after school community center programs, and community newsletters would give preservice teacher's opportunities to be involved in meaningful programs and engage with urban school students outside of the classroom. Projects could be centered on the community in which the urban students live and where the preservice teachers will be completing their field service practicums. Through collaborative efforts of educators within the school of education, preservice teachers, and urban school teachers and administrators, urban school students are served.

Recommendations for Further Study

This study opens the door for further research in the area of cultural proficiency and secondary preservice teacher preparation. If the goal of teacher preparation programs is to prepare all teachers to provide quality education for all students, then teacher education programs need to address the levels of cultural proficiency of preservice teachers related to their attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions. Preservice teachers include those who are entering teacher education programs, participating in field service practicums, and preparing for student teaching. One area of future research that might be explored is bridging the cultural disconnection that exists between the university and preservice teachers, university and urban schools, and preservice teachers and urban schools.

The findings from my study can serve as a foundation upon which to build future inquiry in the area of cultural proficiency and preservice teacher education. By acknowledging attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions that secondary preservice teachers bring with them when they enter these programs, leaders of teacher preparation programs have the opportunity to encourage preservice teachers to experience, reflect upon, and analyze more informed beliefs that develop their levels of cultural proficiency. Specifically, a similar qualitative case study with a group of preservice teachers who have made a commitment to teach in an urban school setting, and who will be starting their student teaching could be conducted. The purpose of this study would be to develop strategies and tools for preservice teachers to identify, confront, and begin to understand their attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions and the challenges they will experience in the urban school classroom.

Gay (2014) maintained that the changes needed in the current ideology of teacher education programs mandates a commitment to developing cultural proficiency, a commitment which, to date, has not been implemented in teacher education reform programs. Delpit (2012) criticized the deficits of teacher education programs that avoid and repress the multicultural voices found in U.S. classrooms today. Delpit affirmed the argument for the reform of teacher education programs, emphasizing that the core of reform must include acknowledging differences. According to Ladson-Billings (2012) and Davis (2013), preservice teachers need to be taught to become change agents with skills for critical self-analysis, self-reflection, and understanding culture.

Howard (2010) insisted that the inner work of personal transformation has been the missing piece in the preparation of White teachers who are new to the diversity of an urban school setting. Gorski (2002) stated that the underlying goal of education is to affect social change; therefore, educators need to be aware of three levels of change: transformation of self, transformation of schools and schooling, and transformation of society. Transformation at personal and greater levels is acknowledged as problematic and commonly categorized within what is known as cultural disconnect. Cultural disconnect takes place when the teacher is unfamiliar with one or more students' diverse backgrounds which results in being unable to implement connected instruction, develop effective strategies, and deliver meaningful content relative and sensitive to one or more student cultures (Brazron, 2005; Cannon, 2009). Cultural disconnect, Howard and Miller (2014) explained, is remedied through extended exposure to cultures different from one's own participation and immersion within a culture, and informed support structures that guide new awareness.

In the present study, the themes that emerged in the findings revealed that the secondary preservice teachers experienced cultural disconnect, and this caused problems. During the interviews, two areas that are crucial to further research were identified: (a) preservice teachers face challenges in building relationships specific to urban school students and (b) teacher education programs need an informed faculty and curriculum specific to effectively preparing preservice teachers to teach in urban schools.

After an analysis of the findings in this study, I recommend additional research on evaluating the cultural proficiency levels of secondary preservice teachers prior to student teaching. Cultural proficiency is defined as "knowing how to learn and teach about different groups in ways that acknowledge and honor all people and the groups they represent" (Lindsey, Robins, & Campbell-Jones, 2005, p. 74). Lindsey et al. (2005) identified two characteristics of cultural proficiency: First, individuals who are culturally proficient have behaviors that enable them to effectively interact in culturally diverse environments. Second, the culturally proficient educator is aware of how a person's cultural and ethnic presentation may offend some and yet be accepted and valued by others. The culturally proficient educator recognizes communication and social interaction pattern differences and then either uses these differences or at least appropriately reacts to these differences to improve the effectiveness of communication with their students and their students' families (Lindsey et al., 2005).

The findings from one or more proposed studies in cultural proficiency, combined with findings from this study, would create a deeper understanding of the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about their preparedness to teach in urban schools. In addition, I recommended that the study focus on the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of secondary preservice teachers about cultural proficiency as it is presented in the cultural proficiency model of Lindsey, Robins and Terrell (2005) using the Cultural Proficiency Beliefs Inventory of Campbell, Jones, and Lindsey (2006). I believe that the findings of this study would contribute to the current discussions between conventional teacher preparation programs and those program leaders who are willing to take risks and step outside the university campus and implement research-based strategies and practices.

Summary

As the demographics in the United States continue to change, teacher preparation programs are faced with challenges to design programs that will respond in effective ways to the changing K-12 student populations in relation to the established and continuing unchanged teacher demographic. Teacher education programs across the United States are being mandated to redesign their programs to provide preservice teachers with more comprehensive, hands-on urban school experiences (Allen et al., 2013; Bullock, 2012; Catapano & Thompson, 2013; Hoaglund et al., 2014; Zeichner, 2010). Changes that are necessary in teacher education programs to prepare preservice teachers adequately to be effective in urban classrooms are not just for or about preservice teachers. The changes are for and about everyone because they involve and affect all.

Sir Isaac Newton remarked, "If I have seen further than others, it is by standing on the shoulders of giants." The field of education is not without its own giants, specifically when it comes to differences between and among students, teachers, classrooms, and the programs that prepare teachers and ultimately shape school environments. Cross (1989) maintained that first one must look inwardly and proceed from there rather than first looking outwardly and focusing on others: "What we value and believe [about ourselves and others] gives rise to the actions and behaviors that we see [within ourselves and others]" (p. 18).

Identifying and then examining attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions are the starting points. Recognizing where those starting points lead and how they affect interactions in classrooms is to make visible "the invisible, taken-for-granted flow of beliefs and assumptions [that] gives meaning to what people say and do...[and] how they interpret hundreds of daily transactions" (Deal & Peterson, 1990, p. 7). Pewewardy (1992) claimed that the basis for difficulty in schools with diverse populations is that educators traditionally have attempted to insert culture into the education, instead of inserting education into the culture. The inside-out process is missing.

Educating preservice teachers in a culturally responsive pedagogy and the sociology of the urban school environments is the foundation for addressing differences and effectively acting on behalf of all persons engaged in educational processes. Teacher education programs not only have responsibilities, but they also have opportunities to stand on the shoulders of giants who are among them; to accept responsibilities for developing programs that challenge institutional and individual faculty and preservice teachers' attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions about teaching in urban schools; and to become the agents of social change that benefit all.

References

Abernathy, T. V., Beck, G., & Taylor, S. S. (2014). Supervised field experiences for preservice teachers: Is it worth the effort? *Journal of Teaching Effectiveness and Student Achievement, 1*(1), 1-10. Retrieved from http://www.angelo.edu/dept/ceducation/the_journal_of_teaching_effectiveness_an d_student_acheivement.php

- Ainscow, M., & Sandill, A. (2010). Developing inclusive education systems: The role of organizational cultures and leadership. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 14, 401-416. doi:10.1080/13603110802504903
- Akey, T. M. (2006). School context, student attitudes and behavior, and academic achievement: An exploratory analysis. Retrieved from http://www.mdrc.org/publication/student-context-student-attitudes-and-behaviorand-academic-achievement
- Allen, J. M., Ambrosetti, A., & Turner, D. (2013). How school and university supervising staff perceive the preservice teacher education practicum: A comparative study. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, *38*(4), 108-128. doi:10.14221/ajte.2013v38n4.9
- Auerbach, C. F., & Silverstein, L. B. (2003). *Qualitative data: An introduction to coding and analysis*. New York, NY: New York Press.
- Bales, B. L., & Saffold, F. (2011). A new era in the preparation of teachers for urban schools linking multiculturalism, disciplinary-based content, and pedagogy. *Urban Education*, 46(5), 953-974. doi:10.1177/0042085911400320

- Ball, D. L., & Forzani, F. M. (2009). The work of teaching and the challenge for teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 60, 497-511.
 doi:10.1177/0022487109348479
- Barron, L. (2015). Preparing pre-service teachers for performance assessments. *Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies in Education*, 3(2), 68-75. Retrieved from itteweb.astate.edu/ojs
- Bashir-Ali, K. (2011). Sociocultural theory and its place in the development of the teacher education program at the higher colleges of technology. *Education, Business and Society: Contemporary Middle Eastern Issues*, 4(2), 106-113. doi:10.1108/17537981111143837
- Bauml, M., Castro, A. J., Field, S. L., & Morowski, D. L. (2013). Learning from preservice teachers' thoughts about teaching in urban schools: Implications for teacher educators. *Education and Urban Society*, 48(1), 4-29.

doi:10.1177/0013124513514603

- Brinkmann, S., Jacobsen, M. H., & Kristiansen, S. (2014). Historical overview of qualitative research in the social sciences. *The Oxford Handbook of Qualitative Research*, 17-42. doi:10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199811755.013.017
- Brookings Institute Metropolitan Policy Program. (2010). State of metropolitan America: On the front lines of demographic transformation. Retrieved from http://www.brookings.edu/metro/StateOfMetroAmerica.aspx
- Buckley, J., Schneider, M., & Shang, Y. (2004). The effects of school facility quality on teacher retention in urban school districts. *National Clearinghouse for Educational Facilities*. ERIC document: ED539484

Bullock, S. M. (2012). Creating a space for the development of professional knowledge:
A self-study of supervising teacher candidates during practicum
placements. *Studying Teacher Education*, 8(2), 143-156.
doi:10.1080/17425964.2012.692985

Castellano, J. A., & Matthews, M. S. (2014). Legal issues in gifted education. *Gifted Education: Current Perspectives and Issues*, 26, 1-19. doi:10.1108/S0270-4013(2014)0000026001

- Castro, A. J. (2010). Themes in the research of preservice teachers' views of cultural diversity: Implications of researching millennial preservice teachers. *Educational Researcher*, 39(3), 198-210. doi:10.3102/0013189X10363819
- Catapano, S., & Huisman, S. (2010). Preparing teachers for urban schools: Evaluation of a community-based model. *Penn GSE Perspectives on Urban Education*, 7(1), 80-90. ERIC document: EJ894470
- Catapano, S., & Thompson, C. (2013). Teachers begin developing sociocultural awareness in early field experiences. *Learning Communities*, *13*, 13-27. Retrieved from http://www.cdu.edu.au/centres/spill/journal/Learning_Communities-Number13-May2013.pdf#page=19

Celik, S., & Amac, Z. (2012). Are teacher education programs failing the nation's urban schools? A closer look at preservice teachers' beliefs about working with inner-city students. *The Journal of Multiculturalism in Education*, 89(1), 1-23.
Retrieved from http://works.bepress.com/servetcelik/5/

Cherry, K. (2010). *The Everything Psychology Book* (2nd ed.). Avon, MA: Adams.

- Cho, G., & DeCastro-Ambrosetti, D. (2011). Is ignorance bliss? Preservice teachers' attitudes toward multicultural education. *The High School Journal*, 89(2), 24-28. doi:10.1080/00131725.2011.627981
- Cochran-Smith, M., & Fries, K. (2011). Teacher education for diversity: Policy and Politics. In A. F. Ball & C. A. Tyson (Eds.), *Studying diversity in teacher education* (pp. 339-362). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Cochran-Smith, M., & Lytle, S. (1999). Relationships of knowledge and practice:
 Teacher learning in community. *Review of Research in Education, 24*, 249-305.
 Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1167272
- Cochran-Smith, M., Villegas, A. M., Abrams, L., Chavez-Moreno, L., Mills, T., & Stern,
 R. (2014). Critiquing Teacher Preparation Research: An Overview of the Field,
 Part II. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 66(2), 109-121.

doi:10.1177/0022487114558268

- Cohen, D. & Crabtree, B. (2006). Qualitative research guidelines project. Retrieved from http://www.qualres.org/
- Cohn, M. (1981). A new supervision model for linking theory to practice. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 32(3), 26-30. ERIC document: EJ249376
- Cooper, J., Lewis, R., & Urquhart, C. (2004). Using participant or nonparticipant observation to explain information behavior. *Information Research*, 9(4), Paper 184. Retrieved from paper 184. Retrieved from http://informationr.net/ir/9-4/paper184.html

- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage publications.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). *Qualitative inquiry: Choosing among five approaches* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage publications.
- Cuenca, A. (2012). The problematology of supervising student teachers. In A. Cuenca (Ed.), *Supervising student teachers* (pp. 21-32). Rotterdam: Sense Publishers. doi:10.1007/978-94-6209-095-8_2
- Danielson, C. F. (2013). *Enhancing professional practice: A framework for teaching*. Alexandria, VA: ASCD.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2010). Teacher education and the American future. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *61*(1-2), 35-47. doi:10.1177/0022487109348024
- Darling-Hammond, L., Friedlaender, D., & Snyder, J. (2014). Student-centered schools:
 Policy supports for closing the opportunity gap. Retrieved from https://edpolicy.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/scope-pub-student-centeredpolicy.pdf
- Davis, M. (2013). Preparing for cultural diversity: Resources for teachers. Edutopia, what works in education. The George Lucas Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.edutopia.org/preparing-cultural-diversity-resources-teachers
- Delpit, L. (2012). 'Will it help the sheep?': Why educate? *About Campus*, *17*(3), 2-9. doi:10.1002/abc.21080
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2011). *The Sage book of qualitative research*. Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications

- Driedger-Enns, L. M. (2014). Relational identity making on the professional landscape as a substitute teacher: Interruptions and continuities. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, *41*(3), 87-103. ERIC document: EJ1078507
- Fraser, J. W. (2007). Preparing America's teachers: A history. New York, NY: Teachers College Press.
- Garland, D., Garland, K.V., & Vasquez, E. (2013). Management of classroom behaviors:
 Perceived readiness of education interns. *Journal of Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, *13*(2), 133-147. Retrieved from http://josotl.indiana.edu/article/view/3281Home
- Garvis, S., Fluckiger, B., & Twigg, D. (2011). Exploring the beliefs of commencing early childhood education graduate students: Providing insights to improve teacher education programs. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, 37(1), 6. doi:10.14221/ajte.2012v37n1.3
- Garza, R., & Harter, R. A. (2014). Perspectives From preservice mathematics and science teachers in an urban residency program characteristics of effective mentors. *Education and Urban Society*, 28, 67-89.

doi:10.1177/0013124514533989

- Gay, G. (2014). Teachers' beliefs about cultural diversity. International Handbook of Research on Teachers' Beliefs, 436. Retrieved from http://samples.sainsburysebooks.co.uk/9781136265839 sample 677793.pdf
- Giles, R. M., & Kent, A. M. (2014). An exploration of factors contributing to the perceptions of preparedness for elementary candidates in a clinically based program. *ISRN Education*, 2014. doi:10.1155/2014/743273

- Glesne, C. (2011). *Becoming qualitative researchers: An introduction* (4th ed.). Boston,MA: Pearson Education Inc.
- Goodson, I., & Lindblad, S. (2011). Developing a conceptual framework founder standing professional knowledge. *Professional Knowledge and Educational Restructuring in Europe* (99-109). Sense Publishers. doi:10.1007/978-94-6091-379-2_7
- Gorodetsky, M., & Barak, J. (2008). The educational-cultural edge: A participative learning environment for co-emergence of personal and institutional growth. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *24*, 1907-1918. doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2008.01.006
- Goldhaber, D., & Cowan, J. (2014). Excavating the teacher pipeline teacher preparation programs and teacher attrition. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 65, 449-462.
 doi:10.1177/0022487114542516
- Grande, M., Burns, B., Schmidt, R., & Marable, M. A. (2009). Impact of a paid urban field experience on teacher candidates' willingness to work in urban schools. *The Teacher Educator*, 44(3), 188-203. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2008.01.006
- Haberman, M. (2012). The myth of the "fully qualified" bright young teacher. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 56, 926-940. doi:10.1177/0002764211411289
- Haberman, M., & Post, L. (1998). Does direct experience change education students' perceptions of low-income minority children? *Midwestern Educational Researcher*, 5(2), 29-31. ERIC document: EJ443536
- Hampton, B., Peng, L. & Ann, J. (2008). Preservice teacher's perceptions of urban schools. Urban Review, 40(3), 268-295. doi:10.1007/s11256-008-0081-2

- Hannon, A. (2006). Observation techniques. University of Plymouth. Retrieved from http://www.edu.plymouth.ac.uk/resined/observation/obshome.htm
- Hanushek, Eric A., & Luque, J. A. (2000). Smaller classes, lower salaries? The effects of class size on teacher labor markets. In S. W. M. Laine & J. G. Ward, *Using what we know: A review of the research on implementing class-size reduction initiatives for state and local policymakers* (pp. 35-51). Oak Brook, IL: North Central Regional Educational Laboratory.
- Harper, M., & Cole, P. (2012). Member checking: Can benefits be gained similar to group therapy. *The Qualitative Report*, 17(2), 510-517. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol17/iss2/1
- Harris, K.A. (2014). Effects of resource allocation on student academic achievement and self-perceptions of success in an urban setting. *Senior Theses and Capstone Projects*. Paper 4. http://scholar.dominican.edu/senior-theses/4
- Hill, K. D. (2012). Cultivating preservice teachers towards culturally relevant literacy practices. *Issues in Teacher Education*, *21*(2), 43-66. ERIC document: EJ1001260
- Hoaglund, A.E., Birkenfield, K. & Box, J.A. (2014). Professional learning communities.
 Creating a foundation for collaborative skills in preservice teachers. *Education*, 134, 521-528. Retrieved from http://www.ingentaconnect.com
- Howard, T.C. (2010). Why Race Matters in Schools: Closing the Achievement Gap in Americas Classrooms: Teacher College Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42748325
- Milner, H. R., & Lomotey, K. (2014). *Teacher preparation for urban schools: Handbook of urban education*. New York, NY: Routledge.

- Jackson, C. K., & Bruegmann, E. (2009). Teaching students and teaching each other: The importance of peer learning for teachers. *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 1(4), 1-27. doi:10.3386/w15202
- Jacob, B. A. (2007). The challenges of staffing urban schools with effective teachers. *The Future of Children*, *17*(1), 129-153. doi:10.1353/foc.2007.0005
- Jacobs, G. M. (2001). Providing the scaffold: A model for early childhood/primary teacher preparation. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 29(2), 125-130. doi:10.1023/A:1012581113983
- Janesick, V. J. (2011). *Stretching exercises for qualitative researchers* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Johnson, K. E. (2009). *Second language teacher education: A sociocultural perspective*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Johnson, S. M., Kraft, M. A., & Papay, J. P. (2012). How context matters in high-need schools: The effects of teachers' working conditions on their professional satisfaction and their students' achievement. *Teachers College Record*, 114(10). Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/
- Kawulich, B. B. (2005). Participant observation as a data collection method. Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/466/996
- King, E. B., Gulick, L. M., & Avery, D. R. (2010). The divide between diversity training and diversity education: Integrating best practices. *Journal of Management Education*, 34, 891-906. doi:10.1177/1052562909348767

- Kitzinger, J. (1995). Qualitative research. Introducing focus groups. *BMJ: British Medical Journal*, *311*(7000), 299. PMC:2550365
- Klein, E. J., Taylor, M., Monteiro, A. K., Romney, W., Scipio, M., Diaz, A., & Poole, S. (2015). Making the leap to teacher: Pre-service residents, faculty, and school mentors taking on action research together in an urban teacher residency program. *Networks*, *17*(1). Retrieved from http://journals.library.wisc.edu/index.php/networks/article/viewFile/547/782
- Klein, E. J., Taylor, M., Onore, C., Strom, K., & Abrams, L. (2013). Finding a third space in teacher education: Creating an urban teacher residency. *Teaching Education*, 24(1), 27-57. doi:10.1080/10476210.2012.711305
- Kraft, M. A., Papay, J. P., Charner-Laird, M., Johnson, S. M., Ng, M., & Reinhorn, S. K. (2012). Committed to their students but in need of support: How school context influences teacher turnover in high-poverty, urban schools. Working paper. doi:10.1.1.501.7847
- Krueger, R. A., & Casey, M. A. (2002). Designing and conducting focus group interviews. *Social Analysis, Selected Tools and Techniques, 4-23*. Retrieved from http://web.worldbank.org/archive/website01028/WEB/IMAGES/SDP_36.PDF#pa ge=10
- Kivunja, C. & Sims, M. (2015). Perceptions of multigrade teaching: A narrative inquiry into the voices of stakeholders in multigrade contexts in rural Zambia. *Higher Education Studies*, 5(2), 1020. doi:10.5539/hes.v5n2p10

- Ladd, H. (2011). Teachers' perceptions of their working conditions: How predictive of planned and actual teacher movement? *Educational and Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 33(2), 235-261. doi:10.3102/0162373711398128
- Ladson-Billings, G. (2001). Crossing over to Canaan. The journey of new teachers in diverse classrooms. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Ladson-Billings, G. (2010). *The dream keepers: Successful teachers of African American children* (2nd ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Ladson-Billings, G. (2012). Is meeting the diverse needs of all students possible? *Kappa Delta Pi Record*, *47*(1). doi:10.1080/00228958.2011.10516716
- Lafferty, K. E. (2015, February). Practices of cooperating teachers contributing to a high quality field experience. In *the Association of Teacher Educators annual meeting in Phoenix, Arizona*. Retrieved from http://www.kelafferty.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Lafferty ATE roundtable-paper.pdf
- Laframboise, K. L., & Shea, K. (2009). Developing understanding of research-based pedagogy with preservice teachers: An instrumental case study. *The Qualitative Report*, *14*(1), 105. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR14-1/laframboise.pdf
- Lai, A., & Savage, P. (2013). Learning management systems and principles of good teaching: Instructor and student perspectives. *Canadian Journal of Learning and Technology*, 39(3), n3. ERIC document: EJ1029174
- Lee, S. (2012). Knowing myself to know others: Preparing preservice teachers for diversity. *Multicultural Education*, (20)1, 38-41. Retrieved from http://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1014883

- Lee, R. E., Nelson, C., Auffant, P., & Perveiler, R. (2012). Transforming teacher education: A community-and school-based" residency" model of urban teacher preparation. *Preparing Effective Teachers for Tomorrow's Schools. Amherst, MA: National Evaluation Systems*. Retrieved from http://images.pearsonassessments.com/images/nes_publications/2012_11lee_nels on_auffant_perveiler.pdf
- Leedy, P. D., & Ormrod, J. E. (2010). *Qualitative research methodologies. Practical Research Planning and Design* (9th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson, 133-160.
- Lenski, S. D., Crumpler, T. P., Stallworth, C., & Crawford, K. M. (2005). Beyond awareness: Preparing culturally responsive preservice teachers. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 85-100. Retrieved from www.jstor.org/stable/23478723
- Lindsey, R. B., Roberts, L. M., & Campbell-Jones, F. (2005). *The culturally proficient school*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Lindsey, R. B., Robins, K. N., & Terrell, R. D. (2005). Facilitator's guide: Cultural proficiency, a manual for school leaders (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Lodico, M. G., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice* (Vol. 28). San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.

- Manuel, J., & Hughes, J. (2006). "It has always been my dream": Exploring pre-service teachers' motivations for choosing to teach. *Teacher Development*, *10*(1), 5-24. doi:10.1080/13664530600587311
- Martin, S. D., Snow, J. L., & Torrez, C. A. F. (2011). Navigating the terrain of third space: Tensions with/in relationships in school-university partnerships. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 62, 299-311. doi:10.1177/0022487110396096
- Masters, J. (2013). Scaffolding preservice teachers representing their learning journeys with eportfolios. *Journal of Learning Design*, 6(1), 1-9. ERIC document: EJ1012881
- McCaslin, M. L., & Scott, K. W. (2003). The five-question method for framing a qualitative research study. *The Qualitative Report*, *8*, 447-461. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol8/iss3/6
- McLeod, S. (2012). Zone of proximal development-scaffolding| simply psychology. Retrieved from http://www.simplypsychology.org/Zone-of-Proximal-Development.html
- McLeod, S. A. (2013). Vygotsky: Simply psychology. Retrieved from http://www.simplypsychology.org/vygotsky.html
- Merriam, S. B. (2014). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Merseth, K., Sommer, J, & Dickstein, S. (2008). Bridging worlds: Changes in personal and professional identities of pre-service urban teachers. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 35(3), 89-108

- Milner, R. H. (2012). Challenges in teacher education for urban education. *Urban Education, 47*, 700-705. doi:10.1177/0042085912452098
- Milner, R. H. (2013). Why are students of color (still) punished more severely and frequently than White students? *Urban Education, 48*(4). Retrieved from http://uex.sagepub.com/content/48/4.toc.pdf
- Morgan, D. L. (2013). Focus groups as qualitative research. *Planning*, *Methods*, *16*, 32-46. doi:10.4135/9781412984287
- Moll, L. C., & Arnot-Hopffer, E. (2006). Sociocultural competence in teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 56(3), 242. doi:10.1177/0022487105275919

National Center for Education Statistics, U. S. Department of Education, (2013). Retrieved from http://nces.ed.gov/pubs2015/2015011.pdf

- National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education. (2010). *Transforming teacher* education through clinical practice: A national strategy to prepare effective teachers. doi:10.1002/9781118660584.ese1657
- National Council for Teacher Quality (NCTQ). *Teacher Prep Review 2013 Report*. Retrieved from

http://www.nctq.org/dmsView/Teacher_Prep_Review_2013_Report

- National Geographic Education. (2014). *Urban Area*. Retrieved from http://education.nationalgeographic.com/education/encyclopedia/urbanarea/?ar a=1
- Nieto, S. (2006). Solidarity, courage, heart: what teacher educators can learn from a new generation of teachers. *Intercultural Education*, *17*, 457-473.
 doi:10.1080/14675980601060443

- Oliver, R. M., Wehby, J. H., & Reschly, D. J. (2011). Teacher classroom management practices: Effects on disruptive or aggressive student behavior. Evanston, IL: Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness. ERIC document: ED519160
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. (2013). Definition of Functional Urban Areas (FUA) for the OECD metropolitan database. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/gov/regional-policy/Definitionof-Functional-Urban-Ares for the OECD-metropolitan-database.pdf
- Oun, M. A., & Bach, C. (2014). Qualitative research method summary. *Qualitative Research*, 1(5). Retrieved from http://www.jmest.org/wp-content/uploads/JMESTN42350250.pdf
- Panse, M. (2011). Sociocultural theory. Retrieved from http://www.buzzle.com/articles/sociocultural-theory.html.
- Patton, L. D. (2014). *Theoretical frameworks in qualitative research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. .

Pickard, A. (2012). Research methods in information. London, UK: Facet publishing.

- Pintrich, P. R. (2003). A motivational science perspective on the role of student motivation in learning and teaching contexts. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 95, 667. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.95.4.667
- Rasmussen, T. (2007). *Diversity mosaic participant workbook: Developing cultural competence*. San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Ritter, J. K. (2007). Forging a pedagogy of teacher education: The challenges of moving from classroom teacher to teacher educator. *Studying Teacher Education*, 3(1), 5-22. doi:10.1080/17425960701279776

- Ronfeldt, M. (2012). Where should student teachers learn to teach? Effects of field placement school characteristics on teacher retention and effectiveness. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 34(1), 3-26.
 doi:10.3102/0162373711420865
- Roselle, R., & Liner, K. (2012). Preservice teacher vision and urban schools. *Journal of Urban Learning, Teaching, and Research*, *8*, 45-52. ERIC document: EJ979973
- Russo, A. (2013). Diverse charter schools: Popular, controversial, and a challenge to run successfully. *Education Next*, *13*(1), 28. *Education Next*, *13*(1), 28.
- Schaffer, C. (2012). Urban immersion: Working to dispel the myths of urban schools and preparing teachers to work with diverse and economically disadvantaged students.
 The Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin, 78(2), 42-49. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/tedfacpub/69
- Schaffer, C., Gleich-Bope, D., & Copich, C. B. (2014). Urban immersion: Changing preservice teachers' perceptions of urban schools. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.unl.edu/nebeducator/19/
- Schlein, L., De Capua, J., & Kruger, S. (2012). For humanity's sake: Developing world must prepare for soaring urbanisation. UN Population Fund, City Mayors Society.
- Schwandt, T. A. (1997). *Qualitative inquiry: A dictionary of terms*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Scott, S., & Palincsar, A. (2009). Sociocultural Theory. Retrieved from http://www.education.com/print/sociocultural-theory/
- Seidman, I. (2012). *Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences*. New York, NY: Teachers College Press.

- Sharplin, E. (2010). A taste of country: A preservice teacher rural field trip. *Education in Rural Australia*, 20(1), 17-27. Retrieved from http://search.informit.com.au/documentSummary;dn=386281108767765;res=IEL APA
- Shernoff, E. S., Maríñez-Lora, A. M., Frazier, S. L., Jakobsons, L. J., Atkins, M. S., &
 Bonner, D. (2011). Teachers supporting teachers in urban schools: What iterative research designs can teach us. *School Psychology Review*, 40(4), 465.
 PMC:3530170
- Siwatu, K. O., Frazier, P., Osaghae, O. J., & Starker, T. V. (2011). From maybe I can to yes I can: Developing preservice and in-service teachers' self-efficacy to teach African American students. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 80(3), 209-222. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/41341129
- Sleeter, C.E. (2012). Confronting the marginalization of culturally responsive pedagogy. *Urban Education, 47*, 562-584. doi:10.1177/0042085911431472
- Sleeter, C. E., & Owuor, J. (2011). Research on the impact of teacher preparation to teach diverse students: The research we have and the research we need. *Action in Teacher Education, 33*, 524-536. Retrieved from doi:10.1080/01626620.2011.627045
- Smagorinsky, P., Cook, L., & Johnson, T. (2003). The twisting path of concept development in learning to teach. *The Teachers College Record*, 105(8), 1399-1436. ERIC document: ED478817

- Smithson, J. (2000). Using and analyzing focus groups: limitations and possibilities. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 3(2), 103-119. doi:10.1080/136455700405172
- Sprague, M., & Perry, R. C. (2014). The immediate and long-term impact of practicum experiences on students. *JPAE Journal of Public Affairs* Education, 20(91). Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/24369693
- Stake, R. E. (2010). *Qualitative research: Studying how things work*. New York, NY. Guilford Press.
- Stevenson, H. J., & Cain, K. J. (2013). Talking to paper doesn't work: Factors that facilitate preservice teacher reflection. *Teacher Education Quarterly*: 75-88. Accession No: 32293473641
- Stewart, D. W., & Shamdasani, P. N. (2014). *Focus groups: Theory and practice* (Vol. 20). San Francisco, CA. Sage Publications.
- Suri, H. (2011). Purposeful sampling in qualitative research synthesis. *Qualitative Research Journal*, *11*(2), 63-75. doi:10.3316/QRJ1102063
- Taymans, J., Tindle, K., Freund, M., Ortiz, D., & Harris, L. (2012). Opening the black box influential elements of an effective urban professional development
 School. Urban Education, 47(1), 224-249. doi:10.1177/0042085911427742
- Terrell, R. D., & Lindsey, R. B. (2009). Culturally proficient leadership: The personal journey begins within. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Tharp, R. G., & Gallimore, R. (1988). *Rousing minds to life: Teaching, learning, and schooling in social context.* New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.

- Thomson, B. S. (2011). Qualitative research: validity. *JOAAG*, *6*(1), 77-82. Retrieved from http://www.joaag.com/uploads/6_1_-7_Research_Method_Thomson.pdf
- Turney, C., Eltis, K., Towler, J. & Wright, R. (1985). A new basis for teacher education: The practicum curriculum. Sydney, AU: University of Sydney Press.

United States Census Bureau (2010). Growth in Urban Populations Outpaces Rest of Nation, Census Bureau Report. Retrieved from

https://www.census.gov/newsroom/releases/archives/2010_census/cb12-50.html

- Villegas, A. M., & Lucas, T. (2002). Preparing culturally responsive teachers rethinking the curriculum. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *53*(1), 20-32.
 doi:10.1177/0022487102053001003
- Van Teijlingen, E. (2014). Semi-structured interviews. Bournemouth University. Retrieved from https://intranetsp.bournemouth.ac.uk
- Verd, J. M. (2004). Qualitative research methods. Retrieved from http://www.upf.edu/dcpis/_pdf/2009-

2010/programes_ccpp/QualitativeResearch10.pdf

- Vygotsky, L. S. (2012). Thought and Language. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1980). Mind in Society: *The Development of Higher Psychological Processes*. M. Cole, V. John-Steiner, S. Scribner, & E. Souberman (Eds.).
 Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Waddell, J. (2011). Crossing borders without leaving town: The impact of cultural immersion on the perceptions of teacher education candidates. *Issues in Teacher Education*, 20(2), 23-36. ERIC document: EJ954569

- Wertsch, J. V. (1991). A sociocultural approach to socially shared cognition. In L. B. Resnick, J. M. Levine, & S. D. Teasley (Eds.), *Perspectives on socially shared cognition* (pp. 85–100). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association. doi:10.1037/10096-004
- Whittington, L. M. E. (2014). Teach me how to urban: The preparedness of art teachers for urban environments (Doctoral dissertation, University of Georgia). Retrieved from https://getd.libs.uga.edu/pdfs/whittington_lisa_m_201405_edd.pdf
- Washburn-Moses, L., Kopp, T. & Hettersimer, J. (2012). Prospective teachers' perceptions of the value of an early field experience in a laboratory school setting. *Issues in Teacher Education, 21*(2), 7-22. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/openview/5e66474aba0f6360eea61405e0d24365/1?pq -origsite=gscholar
- Watt, H., & Richardson, P. (2007) Motivational factors influencing teaching as a career choice: Development and validation of the FIT-Choice Scale. *Journal of Experimental Education*, 75(3), 167-202. doi:10.3200/JEXE.75.3.167-202
- Willig, C. (2013). Introducing qualitative research in psychology. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill International.
- Weeks, J. (2011). *Population: An introduction to concepts and issues* (4th ed.). Belmont, CA: Wadsworth.
- Williams, J. (2014). Teacher Educator Professional Learning in the Third Space
 Implications for Identity and Practice. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 65(4), 315-326

- Wood, D., Bruner, J., & Ross, G. (1976). The role of tutoring in problem solving. *Journal of Child Psychology and Child Psychiatry*, *17*, 89-100.
 doi:10.1177/0022487114533128
- Wong, H. (2013). The first days of school. [Video] Available from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=u27OKWfLh6Y&list=PLP81xzIrYAD52icnHV2g3wQxQ6QulXjd&nohtml5=False
- Yin, R. K. (2014). Case study research: Design and methods. San Francisco, CA. Sage.
- Yu, Y., & Bieger, G. (2013). Motivations for choosing a teaching career and deciding whether or not to teach in urban settings. *The Journal of the European Teacher Education Network*, 8, 62-90. Retrieved from http://62.28.241.73/index.php/jeten/article/view/27
- Zeichner, K. (2010). Rethinking the connections between campus courses and field experiences in college-and university-based teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 61(1-2), 89-99. doi:10.1177/0022487109347671
- Zeichner, K., Payne, K. A., & Brayko, K. (2015). Democratizing teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 66(2), 122-135. doi:10.1177/0022487114560908
- Zubrzycki, J. (2012). Educators take another look at substitutes. *Education Week*, *31*(36), 1. ERIC document EJ982579

Appendix A: Phase I - One-on-One Face-to-Face Interview

Participants will be asked 10 questions related to the three research questions guiding this study. Audiotaped responses will come through a 30 to 45 minute Face-to-Face Interview.

The following questions were designed to address RQ1 – What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers about teaching in urban schools?

- How would you describe your experience in the urban school you were assigned as part of your field service practicum? Follow-up: What was your most memorable moment about your experience?
 Probe: Describe your first day in the school and compare that experience to your current experience.
- How would you describe your experience with students during you field service practicum? Follow-up: Describe some of the characteristics of the students as learners. Probe: Tell me how you developed a relationship with your students.
- 3. Please describe your field service teaching experiences. **Follow-up**: What did you observe during your field service practicum? **Probe:** As a preservice teacher what teaching strategies did you find effective? As a preservice teacher what strategies did you find ineffective?
- 4. Please describe the instructional resources available to you during your field service practicum. Follow-up: What resources were available to enhance classroom instruction? What resources were not available to enhance classroom instruction? Probe: Tell me about the how you used available materials to support your lessons.
- 5. Given your field service teaching experience, what would motivate you to teach in an urban school environment? Follow-up: Why would you or would you not consider working in an urban environment? Probe: Please talk about your future plans to apply for teaching jobs. Will you consider working in an urban environment?

The following questions were designed to address RQ2 – What are the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of preservice teachers' about their preparedness for teaching in urban schools?

- 6. What did faculty do to prepare you for teaching in an urban school? Follow-up: In your opinion what things could be improved in in the curriculum to support teaching in an urban school? Probe: Tell me about a teaching experience where you relied on implementing something learned in your preparation program.
- 7. What did you learn in your course work about the characteristics of an urban school? Follow-up: What can you conclude from the struggles you have witnessed?
 Probe: Tell me about your concerns outside the classroom that are prevalent in urban schools, such as facility maintenance, safety, and supplies?
- 8. How did you prepare yourself for teaching students who are culturally different from yourself? **Follow-up:** What strategies did you use? **Probe:** Tell me about any courses you have taken or books you have read regarding teaching in culturally diverse communities?
- 9. What experiences in your teacher education program helped you to work with students in an urban school setting? Follow-up: Describe some situations you experienced in the urban school. Probe: Tell me about a time when you believe you made a positive difference with a struggling student.

The following questions were designed to address RQ3 – What approaches could the School of Education faculty implement to improve preservice teachers' preparation to teach in urban school settings?

10. In what ways do you think this preservice program can be improved? **Follow-up:** Based on your experience thus far, what recommendations for change would you make to better prepare preservice teachers to teach in urban schools? **Probe:** Tell me about your personal experiences with the new preparation courses and the support of the education department faculty.

Appendix B: Phase II - Focus Group Questions

Greetings, Colleagues. I am so pleased that we could gather today, especially considering how many responsibilities you have. My name is Jacquinne Reynolds and I will be facilitating our conversation. You have been selected for our focus group because you are a participant in this study, you volunteered for this specific task, and your experiences and perceptions are of great value. You should contribute to our discussion, as you feel moved to do so without any expectations from me or anyone in this group about what you say or how you say it. Respectful communication is a group norm, so even if you may not agree with the statements that others may make, all of the participants' ideas are most welcome. I will be recording our conversation to make sure that I capture everything. When you speak, do your best to speak clearly. When one member of the group is sharing, please know that he or she alone will have the floor. We will use the assigned numbers to identify one another during our conversation. Furthermore, I would like to ask you not to name your school or colleagues, but to say instead, "my school" or "the music teacher" without further identification. Finally, let me ask you to turn off any electronic devices including cell phones, if you have them. Before we begin, do you want to ask me any clarifying questions? I am going to begin now as I press the voice recorder button.

1. Urban school settings have been defined in many ways. Having had some experience in an urban school setting, what is your definition of an urban school? **Follow-up:** What words would you use to describe urban school? **Probe:** Why do you believe those are the words you have chosen?

2. Has your current definition changed from how you would have defined urban schools before your experience? **Follow-up:** Describe the experiences that changed your definition of an urban school. **Probe:** Did these experiences change your understanding of the community?

3. Why did you select to do your field service obligation in an urban school setting? **Follow-up:** Were there similarities and/or differences you expected? Were there similarities and/or differences you did not expect? **Probe:** What advice would you give to a preservice teacher going into a similar field service experience?

4. Did something happen during your field service experience that made you feel good, or positive, or accomplished? **Follow-up:** If so, what happen? Share that experience please. **Probe:** Overall, would you consider it a positive or negative experience? Please explain?

5. Based on your experiences teaching in an urban school, what prepares a teacher to work in an urban school? **Follow-up:** How well do you feel you were prepared for

teaching in an urban school? **Probe:** What type of training do you feel would benefit preservice teachers going into an urban environment?

6. What were the situations during your urban school field service obligation for which you were least prepared? **Follow-up:** What were the situations during your urban school field service obligation for which you were most prepared? **Probe:** What could have been done to help prepare you to be successful? Please explain

7. Describe the components of the teacher education program that you believe helped prepare you to be successful during your field service practicum experience. Follow-up: What specific courses do you believe were most helpful in preparing you for your field service practicum experience? Probe: Was there any coursework that you believe was counterproductive in your field service preparation?

8. Based on your teaching experience thus far, what recommendations for change would you make in the field courses to better prepare preservice teachers to teach in urban schools? **Follow-up:** What recommendations for change would you make in course instruction to better prepare preservice teachers to teach in urban school? **Probe:** What coursework would you recommend for preservice teachers before teaching in an urban school environment?

9. Did something happen during your urban field service experience that made you feel good, or positive, or accomplished? **Follow-up:** What strategies did you find the most effective in building relationships with students? **Probe:** What mistakes did you make that helped you better your understanding of student needs?

10. What advice would you give future preservice teachers to prepare for teaching in an urban school? **Follow-up:** What was the most influential advice you were given prior to your urban school experience? **Probe:** Was there a particular mentor or other resource that assisted you during your field service experience?

Appendix C: Phase III – Observation (Nonparticipation)

The researcher will use the Observational Protocol form during two weekly seminar sessions that are part of the preservice teacher curriculum. Preservice teachers will be attending a mandatory course that runs concurrent with their field service practicum. The researcher will observe two of the weekly 75-minute debriefing sessions where preservice teachers recall and share incidents that occurred during their classroom teaching, discuss problems and difficulties, ask questions, and present areas of concern. The university faculty instructor will moderate the sessions. Preservice teachers will be asked to relate their experiences in a casual conversational manner. The Observation Protocol form below will be used to write descriptive and detailed reflective notes that will include my observations, impressions, and questions. The goal of using this form and protocol is to record specific details, reflections, and the content of the class.

Observation Protocol Location: University Classroom Length of Activity: 75 minutes

Descriptive Notes	Reflective Notes
	Chalkboard
	Faculty Desk
	Student Seating Area
	Observer